Stefan De Wannemacker Sylke Vandercruysse Geraldine Clarebout (Eds.)

Communications in Computer and Information Science

280

Serious Games: The Challenge

ITEC/CIP and T 2011: Joint Conference of the Interdisciplinary Research Group on Technology, Education, and Communication, and the Scientific Network on Critical and Flexible Thinking Ghent, Belgium, October 2011, Revised Selected Papers



Communications in Computer and Information Science 280

Editorial Board

Simone Diniz Junqueira Barbosa Pontifical Catholic University of Rio de Janeiro (PUC-Rio), Rio de Janeiro, Brazil Phoebe Chen La Trobe University, Melbourne, Australia Alfredo Cuzzocrea ICAR-CNR and University of Calabria, Italy Xiaoyong Du Renmin University of China, Beijing, China Joaquim Filipe Polytechnic Institute of Setúbal, Portugal Orhun Kara TÜBİTAK BİLGEM and Middle East Technical University, Turkey Tai-hoon Kim Konkuk University, Chung-ju, Chungbuk, Korea Igor Kotenko St. Petersburg Institute for Informatics and Automation of the Russian Academy of Sciences, Russia Dominik Ślęzak University of Warsaw and Infobright, Poland Xiaokang Yang Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

Stefan De Wannemacker Sylke Vandercruysse Geraldine Clarebout (Eds.)

Serious Games: The Challenge

ITEC/CIP and T 2011: Joint Conference of the Interdisciplinary Research Group on Technology, Education, and Communication, and the Scientific Network on Critical and Flexible Thinking Ghent, Belgium, October 2011, Revised Selected Papers



Volume Editors

Stefan De Wannemacker KU Leuven, Subfaculty of Science, Kulak Etienne Sabbelaan 53, 8500 Kortrijk, Belgium E-mail: stefan.dewannemacker@kuleuven-kulak.be

Sylke Vandercruysse Geraldine Clarebout KU Leuven, Subfaculty of Psychology and Educational Sciences, Kulak Etienne Sabbelaan 53, 8500 Kortrijk, Belgium E-mail: {sylke.vandercruysse, geraldine.clarebout}@kuleuven-kulak.be

ISSN 1865-0929 e-ISSN 1865-0937 ISBN 978-3-642-33813-7 e-ISBN 978-3-642-33814-4 DOI 10.1007/978-3-642-33814-4 Springer Heidelberg Dordrecht London New York

Library of Congress Control Number: 2012948872

CR Subject Classification (1998): K.8.0, K.3.1-2, I.2.1, H.4.1, H.5.3, K.4.3

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

Typesetting: Camera-ready by author, data conversion by Scientific Publishing Services, Chennai, India

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.springer.com)

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, re-use of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other way, and storage in data banks. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the German Copyright Law of September 9, 1965, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Violations are liable to prosecution under the German Copyright Law.

Preface

ITEC & CIP&T 2011, the Second International Conference on Interdisciplinary Research on Technology, Education and Communication was held during October 19–21 as a result of a combined effort of the Scientific Network (WO.002.07N) on "Critical and Flexible Thinking" led by the Center for Instructional Psychology and Technology of the KU Leuven (Belgium) and the interdisciplinary research group on Technology, Education and Communication (ITEC-IBBT-KULeuven) of KU Leuven - Kulak. The conference, held on the KAHO St-Lieven Campus in Ghent, brought together scholars and researchers who study the use of serious games in educational settings from different perspectives, such as instructional design, domain-specific didactics, cognitive and computer science.

We received an excellent number of submissions from which, after a thorough reviewing phase, we accepted 20 contributions. The authors of the accepted papers and posters were invited to present their work at the conference and to submit an extended paper. From these extended papers, 12 were accepted for publication in these proceedings. This has led to proceedings that give the reader an interesting multiperspective view on serious games in education.

The conference program was enriched significantly by keynote presentations of renowned experts in their respective domains. Ton de Jong from the University of Twente, The Netherlands, spoke about "How to Adapt Games for Learning: The Potential Role of Instructional Support," Sigmund Tobias from the University at Albany, State University of New York, gave a presentation on "Learning from Computer Games," and Steve Thorne from the Pennsylvania State University spoke about "Massively Semiotic Ecologies and L2 Development: Gaming Cases and Issues."

We would like to express our gratitude to the authors for submitting their work, to the invited speakers for their broader enrichment, stimulating discussions and further collaborations significantly, and to all the members of the Scientific and Program Committee for their help in the reviewing process. Last but not least, we would like to express our thanks to the organizing team for their technical and non-technical support. The organization of such a successful event would not have been possible without this mostly voluntary work.

March 2012

Stefan De Wannemacker Sylke Vandercruysse Geraldine Clarebout

Organization

Organizing Committee

Geraldine Clarebout	KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium
Lieven Verschaffel	KU Leuven, Belgium

Scientific Committee

Jeroen Bourgonjon Universiteit Gent, Belgium Geraldine Clarebout Patrick De Causmaecker Stefan De Wannemacker Bram De Wever Piet Desmet Jan Elen KU Leuven, Belgium David Gijbels Paul Kirschner The Netherlands Erno Lethinen

Wim Van Den Noortgate Sylke Vandercruysse

KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium Universiteit Gent, Belgium KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium Universiteit Antwerpen, Belgium CELSTEC - Open Universiteit - Heerlen, University of Turku, Finland KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium KU Leuven - Kulak, Belgium

Table of Contents

How to Adapt Games for Learning: The Potential Role of Instructional	1
Judith ter Vrugte and Ton de Jong	1
Learning from Computer Games: A Research Review Sigmund Tobias and Dexter Fletcher	6
Massively Semiotic Ecologies and L2 Development: Gaming Cases and Issues	18
A Game-Based Working Memory Intervention for Deaf Children Terezinha Nunes, Rossana Barros, Deborah Evans, and Diana Burman	31
Serious Gaming and Vocabulary Growth: Research into the Effectiveness of a Serious Game upon Receptive Vocabulary Uriël Schuurs	40
Gaming Behavior of Flemish Students and Their Willingness for Using Games in Education Jonathan Cops	47
Effects of Mini-Games for Enhancing Multiplicative Abilities: A First Exploration	53
A Look into the Future of Serious Games Technology Charles-Frederik Hollemeersch, Bart Pieters, Peter Lambert, and Rik Van de Walle	58
One Mini-Game Is Not Like the Other: Different Opportunities to Learn Multiplication Tables Sylvia van Borkulo, Marja van den Heuvel-Panhuizen, Marjoke Bakker, and Hanneke Loomans	61
Towards a Framework for Unraveling the Hidden Curriculum in Military Training Simulators Maarten van Veen, Paul C. van Fenema, and Peter Jongejan	65
PC-Based Microsimulation Improves Practical Performance in an OSCE Oliver Meyer, Antje Felber, and Christoph Gallschuetz	74

Lost in La Mancha: A Mobile Serious Game Experience for Language Training Pau Yanez and Xavier Mas	77
Design of Web-Based Mini-Games for Language Learning: An Evidence-Based and User-Centred Approach Jan-Henk Annema, Yorick Poels, Bieke Zaman, and Frederik Cornillie	79
 P-III: A Player-Centered, Iterative, Interdisciplinary and Integrated Framework for Serious Game Design and Development Vero Vanden Abeele, Bob De Schutter, Luc Geurts, Stef Desmet, Jeroen Wauters, Jelle Husson, Lieven Van den Audenaeren, Frederik Van Broeckhoven, Jan-Henk Annema, and David Geerts 	82
deLearyous: An Interactive Application for Interpersonal Communication Training Jeroen Wauters, Frederik Van Broeckhoven, Maarten Van Overveldt, Koen Eneman, Frederik Vaassen, and Walter Daelemans	87
Author Index	91

How to Adapt Games for Learning: The Potential Role of Instructional Support

Judith ter Vrugte and Ton de Jong

University of Twente {j.tervrugte,a.j.m.dejong}@utwente.nl

1 Serious Games

Any activity seems to go without effort when you're doing something you like and that gives you fun. Games encompass fun. As a result the hypothesis arises that using games for learning should make learning fun and thus make it easier. Nowadays, the most widespread, influential, and profitable game formats are computer games (Squire, 2003).

Despite earlier developments computer games did not reach mainstream popularity until the 1970s when home computers were introduced in the market and the mass distribution of arcade games such as Atari's 'Pong' started. Nowadays, with over 65% of the American households playing computer games (Tobias & Fletcher, 2011) and with American children, age 8 through 18, playing over 13 hours a week (Gentile, 2009), computer games have a high societal impact. This high impact and the facilities that games offer has lead educators, scientists, and game developers to propose computer games as a potential learning tool. Among other things they have taken interest in the cognitive and social consequences these games have on players and how some of the motivational aspects might be employed to facilitate learning (Squire, 2003).

Games seem to provide ideal circumstances for high quality cognitive learning (Kebritchi & Hirumi, 2008) because they provide an interactive decision making context in which the player is stimulated to analyze the situation and evaluate decision making effects. By providing learners with control (Vogel et al., 2006), feelings of competency (Ryan, Rigby, & Przybylski, 2006) and situatedness (Habgood & Ainsworth, 2011) games arrange for engaging environments that stimulate personal motivation which, in consequence, facilitates learning (Squire, 2005).

The use of (computer)games for other purposes besides entertainment has led to the name 'serious games'. Serious games are games that are developed with other purposes than just entertainment (Susi, Johannesson, & Backlund, 2007). They aim to teach, train, inform, or persuade and seem to be promising to establish cognitive learning, to achieve attitudinal changes, and to enhance motor skills (Wouters, Van der Spek, & Van Oostendorp, 2009).

2 Is Game Based Learning Beneficial?

As it turned out in practical use, however, games do not always assure better learning performances. Recent overviews of the effect of game-based learning on learning

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 1-5, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

performance (Kebritchi, Hirumi, & Bai, 2010; Vandercruysse, Vandewaetere, & Clarebout, in press; Wouters, et al., 2009) show that game-based learning has promise but also that outcomes of the studies are ambivalent. Vogel et al. (2006) illustrated that there is no single and clear answer to the question if educational technology in the form of games results in higher cognitive gain for learners. Their meta-analysis showed that compared to traditional methods, games and interactive simulations result in higher cognitive gains and better attitudes towards learning. They also showed that adding moderating variables such as gender creates a more complex and less unequivocal picture. This influence of moderating variables illustrates that inconsistencies between results of game based learning studies may have arisen due to various differences that exist among these studies. Differences between studies can be found between populations, but also between the ways computers were used, between the skills that were to be taught, or between instructional designs (Johnson & Mayer, 2010; Wu, Hsiao, Wu, Lin, & Huang, in press).

The above leads to the assertion that there are specific game-elements that influence learning. Unfortunately there is no univocal or shared framework for classifying educational games. Studies often use incoherent wording and formulations for the games and elements that they have used, and lack exact description of elements (Vandercruysse, et al., in press; Wouters, et al., 2009). This makes it difficult to compare game-studies and relate learning effects to specific game elements. Possible solutions for creating effective game based learning environments might be found in a comparable field of study: The study of simulations.

3 Interactive Simulations

Simulation based learning shows similarities with game based learning (Leemkuil & De Jong, 2011, in press). Both aim to enhance learning through inquiry processes. Both, simulations and games, use visualization, experimentation and include problems that develop critical thinking. Studies on simulation learning demonstrate that though inquiry learning is a successful instructional approach because it fosters elaboration (Eysink & De Jong, in press), learners may have problems with each of the specific learning processes involved (De Jong & Van Joolingen, 1998). This may cause learners to be unsuccessful at selecting the relevant information and thus fail at correctly performing the learning processes (Mayer, 2004). Research on learning with interactive simulations shows that support can prohibit this kind of failure and structure learning (Alfieri, Brooks, Aldrich, & Tenenbaum, 2010; Clark & Mayer, 2011; Kuhn & Dean, 2005). For example, analyses from Alfieri et al. (2010) demonstrated that unassisted inquiry learning does not benefit learners. Inquiry learning combined with elements of support, i.e. feedback, worked examples, scaffolding, elicited explanations, on the other hand were proven to produce learning gain.

Reid, Zhang, and Chen (2003) proposed a triple scheme design of learning support in simulation based environments. They distinguished three conditions that are of influence on the effectiveness of inquiry learning; the meaningfulness of discovery processes, the systematicity and logicality of discovery activities and the reflective generalization over the discovery processes. In accordance with these three conditions they designed three types of learning support. The first type was interpretative support, which should support learners to generate coherent understandings. The second type was experimental support, which should assist learners in constructing and conducting systematic and valid experiments. The last type of support was reflective support. This should aid learners in claiming deeper understanding of the learning material.

4 Support in Games

Because a game environment is comparable, but not identical to a simulation environment, not all forms of support as described by Reid et al. (2003) will be equally relevant, but several examples of similar support in serious games can be found. Examples of interpretative support in games are: providing background information, suggesting relevant variables during assignments, and providing feedback (Leemkuil & De Jong, in press). These kinds of support serve as an aid for players to separate relevant information from the game environment. To develop the information gathered and learn from their actions players need to reflect. An example of reflective support in games is the prompting of reflection on specific aspects of the knowledge that players are supposed to have gained (Leemkuil & De Jong, in press).

Reflection is a very important part of the learning process, but during a game a player reaches a state of flow in which there is normally no room for reflection (Paras & Bizzocchi, 2005). Game-flow is concept from flow theory of Csikszentmihalyi (i.e. Kiili, 2005; Squire, 2005; Sweetser & Wyeth, 2005) and can be described as a state in which the player is so involved in the game that self-consciousness disappears, time becomes distorted, and the player engages in goal directed activity for simply the exhilaration of doing (Squire, 2005). In short, game-flow describes a state of full immersion of the player in the game. Reaching this state of flow is important because it positively influences learning performances (Skadberg & Kimmel, 2004) and can be directly linked to the players enjoyment of the game (Sweetser & Wyeth, 2005).

The above brings us to an impasse, players need reflection to learn and players also need to reach a state of flow to optimally benefit from the game's learning potential. When players reach this state of flow there is no spontaneous reflection which implies that support needs to be built in to the game to stimulate reflection. But the addition of support to a game may disrupt game flow and in consequence may diminish the motivating properties of the game (Johnson & Mayer, 2010).

This interplay between support and flow was nicely demonstrated in a study by Johnson and Mayer (2010). In their study students had to create self-explanations when learning from a game in two different ways: a) by typing in the self-explanation or b) by selecting an explanation from a list of possible explanations. Students who could select the explanation from a list scored better than students who had to create their own self-explanations. According to Johnson and Mayer (2010) this difference is caused by the fact that selecting a self-explanation is less disruptive for game-flow than typing in an explanation. From these findings it can be concluded that though addition of support to games is necessary to provide a beneficial learning environment (Alfieri, et al., 2010), support should be carefully fitted into the environment in order not to disrupt game-flow and thus lose the motivational qualities of the game (Johnson & Mayer, 2010; Sweetser & Wyeth, 2005).

5 Conclusion

Games can provide challenging environments that are suited for inquiry learning. Though it has been shown that inquiry learning has its limitations it is also proven to lead to greater engagement in learning processes in general and more elaborative processes in particular (Eysink & De Jong, in press). The comparable field of studies on simulation-based learning shows us that the addition of support to structure and support inquiry learning processes results in effective learning environments (Alfieri, et al., 2010). From this we inferred that support should also play a considerable role in game-based learning environments. Further research should point out how support can be fitted into game environments without disrupting the game experience.

In conclusion to the above it might be said that games show great promise as an addition to the current educational system. They provide a challenging, motivational and educational setting. It is up to current research and practice to identify the combination of game-elements, support structures, and instructional approaches that is needed to turn games into effective learning environments. Insights in corresponding fields, such as simulation-based learning might point game-based learning research into the right direction.

References

- Alfieri, L., Brooks, P.J., Aldrich, N.J., Tenenbaum, H.R.: Does discovery-based instruction enhance learning? Journal of Educational Psychology 103, 1–18 (2010), doi:10.1037/a0021017
- Clark, R.C., Mayer, R.E.: E-learning and the science of instruction: Proven guidelines for consumers and designers of multimedia learning. Pfeiffer, San Francisco (2011)
- De Jong, T., Van Joolingen, W.R.: Scientific discovery learning with computer simulations of conceptual domains. Review of Educational Research 68, 179–201 (1998), doi:10.3102/00346543068002179
- Eysink, T.H.S., De Jong, T.: Does instructional approach matter? How elaboration plays a crucial role in multimedia learning. Journal of the Learning Sciences, 1–43 (in press), doi: 10.1080/10508406.2011.611776
- Gentile, D.: Pathological video-game use among youth ages 8 to 18. Psychological Science 20, 594–602 (2009), doi:10.1111/j.1467-9280.2009.02340.x
- Habgood, M.P.J., Ainsworth, S.E.: Motivating children to learn effectively: exploring the value of intrinsic integration in educational games. Journal of the Learning Sciences 20, 169–206 (2011), doi:10.1080/10508406.2010
- Johnson, C.I., Mayer, R.E.: Applying the self-explanation principle to multimedia learning in a computer-based game-like environment. Computers in Human Behavior 26, 1246–1252 (2010), doi:10.1016/j.chb.2010.03.025
- Kebritchi, M., Hirumi, A.: Examining the pedagogical foundations of modern educational computer games. Computers & Education 51, 1729–1743 (2008), doi:10.1016/j.compedu.2008.05.004
- Kebritchi, M., Hirumi, A., Bai, H.: The effects of modern mathematics computer games on mathematics achievement and class motivation. Computers & Education 55, 427–443 (2010), doi: 0.1016/j.compedu.2010.02.007

- Kiili, K.: Digital game-based learning: Towards an experiential gaming model. The Internet and Higher Education 8, 13–24 (2005), doi:10.1016/j.iheduc.2004.12.001
- Kuhn, D., Dean, D.: Is developing scientific thinking all about learning to control variables? Psychological Science 16, 866–870 (2005), doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9280.2005.01628.x
- Leemkuil, H., De Jong, A.J.M.: Instructional support in games. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 353–369. IAP inc., Scottsdale (2011)
- Leemkuil, H., De Jong, A.J.M.: Adaptive advice in learning with a computer based strategy game. Academy of Management Learning and Education (in press)
- Mayer, R.E.: Should there be a three-strikes rule against pure discovery learning? American Psychologist 59, 14–19 (2004), doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.59.1.14
- Paras, B., Bizzocchi, J.: Game, motivation, and effective learning: An integrated model for educational game design. Paper Presented at the Proceedings of DiGRA, Conference: Changing Views – Worlds in Play (2005)
- Reid, D.J., Zhang, J., Chen, Q.: Supporting scientific discovery learning in a simulation environment. Journal of Computer Assisted Learning 19, 9–20 (2003), doi:10.1046/j.0266-4909.2003.00002.x
- Ryan, R.M., Rigby, C.S., Przybylski, A.: The motivational pull of video games: A selfdetermination theory approach. Motivation and Emotion 30, 344–360 (2006), doi:10.1007/s11031-006-9051-8
- Skadberg, Y.X., Kimmel, J.R.: Visitors' flow experience while browsing a web site: its measurement, contributing factors and consequences. Computers in Human Behavior 20, 403–422 (2004), doi:10.1016/s0747-5632(03)00050-5
- Squire, K.: Video games in education. International Journal of Intelligent Games and Simulation 2, 49–62 (2003), retrieved from

http://www.scit.wlv.ac.uk/~cm1822/ijkurt.pdf

- Squire, K.: Changing the game: What happens when video games enter the classroom. Innovate: Journal of Online Education, 1, 20 (2005), retrieved from http://www.innovateonline.info/pdf/vol1_issue6/Changing_the_ Game-__What_Happens_When_Video_Games_Enter_the_Classroom_.pdf
- Susi, T., Johannesson, M., Backlund, P.: Serious games An overview. Skövde: University of Skövde (Technical Report HS-IKI-TR-07-001), 1–28 (2007)
- Sweetser, P., Wyeth, P.: GameFlow: a model for evaluating player enjoyment in games. Computers & Entertainment 3, 3–24 (2005), doi:10.1145/1077246.1077253
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D.: Computer games and instruction. IAP inc, Scottsdale (2011)
- Vandercruysse, S., Vandewaetere, M., Clarebout, G.: Game-based learning: A review on the effectiveness of educational games. In: Cruz-Cunha, M.M. (ed.) Handbook of Research on Serious Games as Educational, Business and Research Tools: Development and Design. IGI Global, Hershey (in press)
- Vogel, J.J., Vogel, D.S., Cannon-Bowers, J., Bowers, C.A., Muse, K., Wright, M.: Computer gaming and interactive simulations for learning: A meta-analysis. Journal of Educational Computing Research 34, 229–243 (2006)
- Wouters, P., Van der Spek, E.D., Van Oostendorp, H.: Current practices in serious game research: a review from a learning outcomes perspective. In: Connolly, T.M., Stansfield, M., Boyle, L. (eds.) Games-based Learning Advancements for Multisensory Human Computer Interfaces: Techniques and Effective Practices, pp. 232–255. IGI Global, Hershey (2009)
- Wu, W., Hsiao, H., Wu, P., Lin, C., Huang, S.: Investigating the learning-theory foundations of game-based learning: a meta-analysis. Journal of Computer Assisted Learning (2012), doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2729.2011.00437.x

Learning from Computer Games: A Research Review

Sigmund Tobias¹ and Dexter Fletcher²

¹ University at Albany, State University of New York sigtobias@gmail.com ² Institute for Defense Analyses, Alexandria VA

Our keynote presentation described findings and recommendations drawn from empirical research on the effectiveness of computer games used for instruction. We have monitored this research for some time (Fletcher & Tobias, 2006; Tobias & Fletcher, 2007; Tobias & Fletcher, 2011a; Tobias, Fletcher, Dai, & Wind, 2011). Our presentation and this summary are based on these prior sources, especially the 95 page review, in *Computer Games and Instruction* (Tobias et al., 2011). The rationale for the most salient recommendations are summarized here and in Table 1. Space constraints prevented us from including the rationale for all recommendations here; interested readers may find these in the references listed in Table 1.

Computer games are perhaps the most recent iteration of technological tools applied to improving learning from instruction. Findings indicate that games are very popular educational technology delivery systems (Tobias & Fletcher, 2011b). Research summarized here and in Tobias and Fletcher (2011a) suggests that educators and trainers may want to use games more often to deliver instruction.

1 Transfer

The most critical question about using computer games for instruction is whether capabilities acquired during game play generalize to non-game contexts, such as school, work, and the tasks of everyday life. In other words does game based learning transfer? Two studies with contrasting findings from the 1990s illustrate the transfer issue clearly. Gopher, Weil, and Bareket (1994) used the *Space Fortress II* game, modified by Donchin (1989) from the original (Mane & Donchin, 1989), to simulate the aircraft flight environment. Gopher et al, found that game groups performed significantly better in piloting real aircraft than the control group. The superiority of the game groups was attributed to similarities between game and actual flight in cognitive load and demands for attention.

In contrast Hart and Battiste (1992) found no transfer to piloting aircraft from playing an off-the-shelf game also dealing with flight (*Apache Strike Force*). The differences in results were evidently due to the modifications of *Space Fortress* that simulated cognitive demands of aircraft piloting in the Gopher et al. (1994) study — modifications that were absent from *Apache Strike Force*. We concluded (Tobias & Fletcher, 2007; Tobias et. al., 2011) that both near and far transfer (Barnet & Ceci, 2002) from games may be expected when similar cognitive processes are engaged by games and external tasks. When there is little overlap between the two transfer seems unlikely, despite superficial similarities between game and external task.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 6-17, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

More recent evidence of transfer from computer games has been reported (Kato, Cole, Bradlyn & Pollock, 2008; Greitemeyer & Oswald, 2010; Cannon-Bowers, Bowers & Procci, 2011; Mayer, 2011; Tobias, et al., 2011). These findings suggest that if transfer from games to external contexts is expected, cognitive task analyses (Crandal, Klein, & Hoffman, 2006; Schraagen, Chipman, & Shalin, 2000)) of both the game and external task should be conducted. Available evidence for transfer does not fully justify the current enthusiasm for using games for instruction. Further research is needed. Specific research suggestions to confirm and extend this evidence were summarized in the sources listed above and elsewhere (Tobias & Fletcher, 2011c).

2 Cognitive Processes and Transfer

Some research has found evidence of cognitive improvements attributable to game playing. These findings transcend issues of near or far transfer (Barnet & Ceci, 2002) since overlap in the cognitive processes engaged by games and external tasks is the basis for both types of transfer. Bavelier and her associates (Green & Bavelier, 2003; Anderson & Bavelier, 2011) conducted perhaps the most notable research program in this area, the results of which, along with the research of others, are summarized elsewhere (Tobias et al, 2011; Tobias & Fletcher, 2011c).

Findings suggest that games may lead to improvements in some cognitive and psychomotor processes. Bavelier's research program (Anderson & Bavelier, 2011) suggests that the ability to flexibly alternate between tasks, as demonstrated in Bavelier's research, could lead to improvements in the skills of pilots, as also suggested by the Gopher et al (1994) study. Although the research in Bavelier's laboratory and elsewhere is carefully designed and executed, its findings should be replicated and extended.

These results offer the intriguing possibility of investigating the use of games to train cognitive processes in various populations (Tobias & Fletcher, 2011c). For example, while performance decrements due to aging are unlikely to be reversed, the pace of this decline in older groups may be reduced by games. Games might also be used to improve the cognitive processes contributing to dyslexia, attention deficit disorders, and similar conditions.

3 Guidance and Animated Agents

Guidance is often provided in games to help players navigate through the game. Virvou and Katsionis (2008) found that such guidance was needed by novices to help them use games effectively. Leutner (1993) found that students given system-initiated advice acquired more domain specific concepts but only learned to play the game to a limited degree while other students who requested background information learned to play the game but only acquired minimal domain-specific concepts.

Guidance is often delivered by animated agents, usually cartoon-like characters resembling human or animal figures, to help players use the game. Research findings regarding the use of animated agents have been equivocal (Dehn & van Mulken, 2000; Tobias et al., 2011). Moreno (2005) reviewed the research on animated agents and concluded reasonably enough that, since no studies found that agents interfered with learning or transfer, there seems to be little reason to avoid them – other than the costs to create and include them.

The issue of providing help or guidance is complex. Research reviews (Aleven, Stahl, Schworm, Fischer, & Wallace, 2003; Wittwer & Renkl, 2008) found that help offered in computer displays, not necessarily game based, was seldom used and did not facilitate learning. Furthermore, Wise and O'Neill (2009) report that the term 'guidance' is ambiguous, and often used for explanations, feedback, help, modeling, scaffolding and procedural directions, among others. Perhaps the guidance issue should be re-framed in terms of instructional support (Tobias, 1982, 2009), i.e., any type of assistance, such as explanation, direction, error correction, etc., that helps students learn. The ambiguous findings regarding help or guidance may be clarified by developing a hierarchy of different forms of instructional support and studying the types of support that facilitate different types of game learning.

4 Cost Benefit Analysis

Cost benefit analysis identifies the resources and opportunities that must be sacrificed to take any course of action along with the value or utility to be obtained from it. The following argument for using games in instruction might be stated: (a) Games are compulsively motivating; (b) People will voluntarily persist in playing games longer than they will engage in non-game learning; (c) If the game is instructionally relevant, this engagement will increase time individuals spend in instruction; (d) Increased time in game-based instruction will therefore yield increased learning in terms of both depth and time on task.

A gaming focus on entertainment may dilute the amount learned per unit time, but that may be more than compensated for by the extra time learners spend voluntarily playing the instructional game. Also, as John Dewey, a pillar of American education research and philosophy, observed in 1913, students work harder to make sense of presented material, and therefore learn more deeply, when they are personally interested in the learning task than when they are not. The additional concentration and reflection on learning in games may further compensate for the dilution of concentrated instruction resulting from the addition of entertainment in game-based learning.

In brief, if people persist in playing games, not because they are paid to but because they want to, then they might with equal perseverance play them with instructional material included. This feature is especially important if learners are paid a salary during the period of their instruction, as in military and industrial training. More instructional benefit may therefore be derived from games with little added cost because the game represents a one-time-only investment. This possibility has not been pursued by the research we found, but knowing the return on investment in game-based learning, or its cost-effectiveness compared to other instructional alternatives is of considerable value to decision-makers who must choose among them. More specific discussion of economic analysis in instruction and game-based learning is provided by Fletcher and Chatham (2010) and Fletcher (2011).

5 Affective Outcomes

Does playing games that involve aggressive behavior increase players' aggressiveness? Gentile's (2005) review of this research concluded that, despite major design flaws in

some studies, "given the preponderance of evidence from all types of studies (experimental, cross-sectional, longitudinal, and meta-analytic), it seems reasonable to conclude that violent video games do indeed have an effect on aggression" (p. 17). Similar conclusions were reached by others (Anderson, Berkowitz, Donnerstein, Huesmann, Johnson, Linz, et al., 2003; Irwin & Gross, 1995; Anderson & Bushman, 2001). Nevertheless, Ferguson (2007) and his colleagues (Ferguson, Rueda, Cruz, Ferguson, Fritz, & Smith, 2008) dispute these findings, and suggested that if there was an effect it was very small (Ferguson, 2007).

Most advocates of games (Gee, 2011; Squire, 2006) maintain that people learn from them. It seems unreasonable to claim that the only behavior that is not learned from games is aggressive behavior. We recommend that, whenever possible, game developers limit aggression in games and, instead, consider developing games with pro-social themes. Research (Greitemeyer, & Oswald, 2010; Fontana, & Beckerman, 2004) has shown that such games increase outcomes such as conflict resolution and helping reactions. Whether such pro-social behavior also reduces aggression is an interesting, but as yet unanswered, research question.

6 Game Playing Frequency and Relationship to Curriculum and Players' Prior Knowledge

In a random stratified sample of US residents aged 8-18 Gentile (2009) reported that the mean game playing time was 13.2 hours per week; for boys it was 16.4 and for girls 9.2 hours per week. Gentile found that 8.5 % of his sample played a mean of 24.6 hours per week. He labeled them "pathological players" because they manifested six of 11 symptoms of pathology listed in the *Diagnostic & Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (American Psychiatric Association, 2000)*.

There is concern about the many hours students play games because negative relationships have been reported (Gentile, 2011) between game playing and school achievement. These data raise questions about whether and how those long hours may be used to facilitate school related learning. Din and Calao (2001) reported that learning increased when the games played were integrated into the curriculum. Similarly, Henderson, Klemes, and Eshet (2000) stressed the importance of curriculum integration, and Gremmen and Potters (1997) found that lectures supplemented by a game were more effective for teaching economics principles than lectures alone.

Costabile et al. (2003) found that learning from a game increased when students were informed that their game performance would be monitored by teachers. Jackson and McNamara (2011) found that adding game elements improved student engagement and enjoyment in an intelligent tutoring system. Sitzman and Ely (2009) reported that students learned more from games supplemented by other instruction than from games alone, clearly indicating that integration with the curriculum was important. To improve school learning from the long hours spent gaming, Tobias et. al., suggested (2011) research on integrating games into courses of study. Such integration could be facilitated if game developers pose questions requiring players to leave the game and find external resources (books, articles, field or laboratory tasks, materials from the Internet, etc.) to answer them. Re-entry to the game or points awarded for game playing could be made contingent on players' answers. To follow Dewey's (1913) suggestion, research might also study whether interest in games increases interest in their content.

Using games unrelated to courses of study in order to heighten interest in the domain poses some dangers. Research on text processing (Wade & Adams, 1990; Schraw, 1998) has indicated that including "seductive details" unrelated to curricular goals may lead to learning the seductive details at the expense of curricular objectives. It is important that any game introduced into a course of study have a genuine relationship to the purposes of the instruction.

Some findings (Dai & Wind, 2011; Tobias & Fletcher, 2011c) suggest that games may be especially beneficial for students with low domain knowledge, a finding also reported in the field of multimedia learning (Fletcher & Tobias, 2005) and in research on adapting instruction to student characteristics (Tobias, 1976, 1982, 1989, 2009). This is an intriguing possibility deserving further research since learning from games may be one avenue to improve learning from instruction by populations having the greatest difficulty learning in school environments, such as foreign students, or students from lower socio-economic environments.

An interesting and important question is raised by the frequency of game playing data. If there are gains in school related content from game playing, could the learning be attributed to different aspects of games, or merely to the increased time playing games? Fisher and Berliner (1985) have shown that time engaged with instructional material is a powerful predictor of school learning. If games increase school learning by increasing students' persistence that would obviously be important, but it would be equally important to be clear about the processes accounting for such learning.

7 Summary of Recommendations

Table 1 summarizes the recommendations from our literature review. As mentioned

Table 1. Recommendations for Game Design and Research with Supporting References

Recommendation		Supporting Literature	
If t exte task	transfer from games/simulations to rnal tasks is expected, run cognitive analyses to:		
•	Identify cognitive & psychomotor processes required by task	Tobias et al. (2011); Gopher et al., (1994); Hart & Battiste (1992); Subrahmanyam & Greenfield, (1994); Greenfield, Camaioni et al., (1994); Ferry & Ponsere, (2001); Cannon- Bowers, Bowers, & Procci, (2011)	
•	Design/buy games/simulations that engage similar processes		

Recommendation	Supporting Literature		
 Improvement in Cognitive Processes Conduct research to determine whether games can improve processes among dyslexic, or aging populations. 	Anderson & Bevalier, (2011); Green & Bevalier (2003); Tobias et al. (2011)		
Conduct cost benefit analysis to determine value added by games/simulations	Fletcher (2011)		
Provide guidance for novices & those who want it	Virvou & Katsionis (2008); Wise & O'Neil (2009); Kirschner, Sweller & Clark (2006); Tobias & Duffy (2009); Rieber (2005)		
• Use human, rather than digitized voices	Atkinson, Mayer & Merrill (2005)		
• Include first person references to players in games/simulations	Mayer & Moreno (2000, 2004, 2005)		
• Include pictorial, rather than verbal, guidance	Mayer, Mautone, & Prothero (2002)		
• Use animated instructional agents	(Moreno, 2005; Dehn & van Mulken, 2000; Tobias et al., (2011)		

Recommendation	Supporting Literature		
• Develop hierarchy of instructional support	Tobias (2009).		
Research does <u>not</u> support discovery learning with minimal or no guidance	Tobias & Duffy (2009); Kirschner, Sweller & Clark (2006); Mayer (2009)		
Players should reflect about the reasons for correct answers but <u>not</u> incorrect ones	Moreno & Mayer, (2005)		
Use worked examples in problem solving Fade prompts gradually 	Jin & Low (2011); Sweller & Cooper (1985); Ward & Sweller, (1990); Renkl & Atkinson (2003)		
Games <u>shoul</u> d be integrated into the curriculum, <u>not</u> stand alone	Henderson, Klemes & Eshet, (2000); Miller, Lehman, & Koedlinger, (1999); de Jong & van Joolinger, (1998); Knotts & Keys, (1997); Baker & Delacruz, 2008); Tobias et al. (2011)		
Teams needed to develop games			
 May be more expensive but will have long run pay off in transfer & sales. 	Jayakanthan (2002); O'Neil, Wainess, & Baker (2005); Belanich & Orvis (2006); Tobias & Fletcher (2011c)		

13

Recommendation	Supporting Literature		
Games <i>should</i> lead Ss to curriculum related resources.			
• Game links could direct Ss to Web or printed sources	Tobias et al., (2011)		
• Game re-entry could be contingent on having that information			
Reduce aggression in games	Gentile (2005); Anderson, Berkowitz, Donnerstein, Huesmann, Johnson, Linz, et al. (2003); Irwin & Gross (1995); Anderson & Bushman (2001)		
Design pro-social games	Greitemeyer & Oswald (2010) Fontana, & Beckerman (2004)		
• Research needed on whether pro- social games reduce aggression	Tobias et al., (2011)		
Avoid using games unrelated to instructional purposes	Wade & Adams (1990); Schraw (1998); Tobias et al. (2011)		

above, space constraints limit discussion here. Interested readers will find more complete descriptions of the research bases for these recommendations in sources identified within the Table.

References

- Aleven, V., Stahl, E., Schworm, S., Fischer, F., Wallace, R.: Help seeking and help design in interactive learning environments. Review of Educational Research 73(3), 277–320 (2003)
- American Psychiatric Association: Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. 4th edn., text rev. Author Washington, DC (2000)
- Anderson, A.F., Bavelier, D.: Action game play as a tool to enhance perception, attention, and cognition. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 307–329. Information Age, Charlotte (2011)
- Anderson, C.A., Berkowitz, L., Donnerstein, E., Huesmann, R.L., Johnson, J.D., Linz, D., Wartella, E.: The influence of media violence on youth. Psychological Science in the Public Interest 4(3), 81–110 (2003)
- Anderson, C.A., Bushman, B.J.: Effects of violent video games on aggressive behavior, aggressive cognition, aggressive affect, physiological arousal, and prosocial behavior: A meta-analytic review of the scientific literature. Psychological Science 12(5), 353–359 (2001)
- Atkinson, R.K., Mayer, R.E., Merrill, M.M.: Fostering social agency in multimedia learning. Examining the impact of an animated agent's voice. Contemporary Educational Psychology 30(1), 117–139 (2005)
- Baker, E.L., Delacruz, G.C.: A framework for the assessment of learning games. In: O'Neil, H.F., Perez, R.S. (eds.) Computer Games and Team and Individual Learning, pp. 21–37. Elsevier, Oxford (2008)
- Barnet, S.M., Ceci, S.J.: When and where do we apply what we learn? A taxonomy of far transfer. Psychological Bulletin 128(4), 612–637 (2002)
- Belanich, J., Orvis, K.A.: Training games and instructional systems design. Paper Presented at the Meeting of the Society for Applied Learning Technology, Alexandria, VA (August 2006)
- Cannon-Bowers, J.A., Bowers, C., Procci, K.: Using video games as educational tools in healthcare. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 47–72. Information Age, Charlotte (2011)
- Costabile, M.F., De Angeli, A., Roselli, T., Lanzilotti, R., Plantamura, P.: Evaluating the educational impact of a tutoring hypermedia for children. Information Technology in Childhood Education Annual, 289–308 (2003)
- Crandall, B., Klein, G., Hoffman, R.R.: Working minds: A practitioner's guide to cognitive task analysis. MIT Press, Cambridge (2006)
- Dai, D.Y., Wind, A.P.: Computer games and opportunity to learn: Implications for teaching students from low socioeconomic backgrounds. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 477–500. Information Age, Charlotte (2011)
- Dehn, D., van Mulken, S.: The impact of animated interface agents: A review of empirical research. International Journal of Human-Computer Studies 52(1), 1–22 (2000)
- de Jong, T., van Joolingen, W.R.: Scientific discovery learning with computer simulations of conceptual domains. Review of Educational Research 68(2), 179–201 (1998)
- Dewey, J.: Interest and effort in education. Houghton-Mifflin, Cambridge (1913)
- Din, F.S., Calao, J.: The effects of playing educational video games on kindergarten achievement. Child Study Journal 31(2), 95–102 (2001)
- Donchin, E.: The learning strategies project. Acta Psychologica 71, 1–15 (1989)
- Ferguson, C.J.: Evidence for publication bias in video game violence effects literature: A metaanalytic review. Aggression and Violent Behavior 12(4), 470–482 (2007)

- Ferguson, C.J., Rueda, S.M., Cruz, A.M., Ferguson, D.E., Fritz, S., Smith, S.M.: Violent video games and aggression: Causal relationship or byproduct of family violence and intrinsic violence motivation? Criminal Justice and Behavior 35(3), 311–332 (2008)
- Fery, Y.A., Ponserre, S.: Enhancing the control of force in putting by video game training. Ergonomics 44(12), 1025–1037 (2001)
- Fisher, C.W., Berliner, D.C. (eds.): Perspectives on instructional time. Longman, New York (1985)
- Fletcher, J.D.: Cost analysis in assessing games for learning. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 417–434. Information Age, Charlotte (2011)
- Fletcher, J.D., Chatham, R.E.: Measuring return on investment in military training and human performance. In: O'Connor, P.E., Cohn, J.V. (eds.) Human Performance Enhancements in High-risk Environments, pp. 106–128. Praeger,/ABC-CLIO, Santa Barbara (2010)
- Fletcher, J.D., Tobias, S.: The multimedia principle. In: Mayer, R.E. (ed.) The Cambridge Handbook of Multimedia Learning, pp. 117–133. Cambridge University Press, New York (2005)
- Fletcher, J.D., Tobias, S.: Using computer games and simulations for instruction: A research review. In: Proceedings of the Society for Advanced Learning Technology Meeting, Orlando, FL (February 2006)
- Fontana, L., Beckerman, A.: Childhood violence prevention education using video games. Information Technology in Childhood Education Annual 16(1), 49–62 (2004)
- Gee, J.P.: Reflections on empirical evidence on games and learning. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 223–232. Information Age, Charlotte (2011)
- Gentile, D.A.: Examining the effects of video games from a psychological perspective: Focus on violent games and a new synthesis. Iowa State University, Ames (2005) retrieved from, http://www.mediafamily.org/research/Gentile_NIMF_Review_2005 .pdf
- Gentile, D.: Pathological video-game use among youth ages 8 to 18. A national study. Psychological Science 20(5), 594–602 (2009)
- Gentile, D.A.: The multiple dimensions of video game effects. Child Development Perspectives 5(2), 75–81 (2011)
- Gopher, D., Weil, M., Bareket, T.: Transfer of skill from a computer game trainer to flight. Human Factors 36(3), 387–405 (1994)
- Green, C.S., Bavelier, D.: Action video game modifies visual selective attention. Nature 423(6939), 534–537 (2003)
- Greenfield, P.M., Camaioni, L., Ercolani, P., Weiss, L., Lauber, B.: Cognitive socialization by computer games in two cultures: Inductive discovery or mastery of an iconic code? Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology 15(1), 59–85 (1994)
- Greitemeyer, T., Oswald, S.: Effects of prosocial video games on prosocial behavior. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 98(2), 211–221 (2010)
- Gremmen, H.J.F.M., Potters, J.J.M.: Assessing the efficacy of gaming in economics education. Journal of Economics Education 28(4), 291–303 (1997)
- Hart, S.G., Battiste, V.: Flight test of a video game trainer. In: Proceedings of the Human Factors Society 36th Annual Meeting, pp. 1291–1295. Human Factors and Ergonomics Society, Santa Monica (1992)
- Henderson, L., Klemes, J., Eshet, Y.: Just playing a game? Educational simulation software and cognitive outcomes. Journal of Educational Computing Research 22(1), 105–129 (2000)
- Irwin, A.R., Gross, A.M.: Cognitive tempo, violent games, and aggressive behavior in young boys. Journal of Family Violence 10(3), 337–350 (1995)

- Jackson, G.T., McNamara, D.S.: Natural language assessment within game-based practice. In: American Educational Research Association (AERA) Proceedings (2011)
- Jayakanthan, R.: Application of computer games in the field of education. Electronic Library 20(2), 98–102 (2002)
- Jin, P., Low, R.: Implications of game use for explicit instruction. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 395–416. Information Age, Charlotte (2011b)
- Kato, P.M., Cole, S.W., Bradlyn, A.S., Pollock, B.H.: A video game improves behavioral outcomes in adolescents and young adults with cancer: A randomized trial. Pediatrics 122(2), 305–317 (2008)
- Kirschner, P.A., Sweller, J., Clark, R.E.: Why minimal guidance during instruction does not work: An analysis of the failure of constructivist, discovery, problem-based, experiential, and inquiry based teaching. Educational Psychologist 41(2), 75–86 (2006)
- Knotts, U.S., Keys, J.B.: Teaching strategic management with a business game. Simulation and Gaming 28(4), 377–394 (1997)
- Leutner, D.: Guided discovery learning with computer-based simulation games: Effects of adaptive and non-adaptive instructional support. Learning and Instruction 3(2), 113–132 (1993)
- Mane, A., Donchin, E.: The Space Fortress game. Acta Psycholgica 71, 17–22 (1989)
- Mayer, R.E.: Multimedia learning, 2nd edn. Cambridge University Press, New York (2009)
- Mayer, R.E., Mautone, P., Prothero, W.: Pictorial Aids for Learning by Doing in a Multimedia Geology Simulation Game. Journal of Educational Psychology 94(1), 171–185 (2002)
- Miller, C.S., Lehman, J.F., Koedlinger, K.R.: Goals and learning in micro worlds. Cognitive Science 23(3), 305–336 (1999)
- Moreno, R.: Multimedia learning with animated pedagogical agents. In: Mayer, R.E. (ed.) The Cambridge Handbook of Multimedia Learning, pp. 507–523. Cambridge University Press, New York (2005)
- Moreno, R., Mayer, R.E.: Engaging students in active learning: The case for personalized multimedia messages. Journal of Educational Psychology 92(4), 724–733 (2000)
- Moreno, R., Mayer, R.E.: Personalized messages that promote science learning in virtual environments. Journal of Educational Psychology 96(1), 165–173 (2004)
- Moreno, R., Mayer, R.E.: Role of guidance, reflection, and interactivity in an agent based multimedia game. Journal of Educational Psychology 97(1), 117–128 (2005)
- O'Neil, H.F., Wainess, R., Baker, E.L.: Classification of learning outcomes: Evidence from the computer games literature. The Curriculum Journal 16(4), 455–474 (2005)
- Renkl, A., Atkinson, R.: Structuring the transition from example study to problem solving in cognitive skill acquisition: A cognitive load perspective. Educational Psychologist 38(1), 15–22 (2003)
- Rieber, L.P.: Multimedia learning in games, simulations, and microworlds. In: Mayer, R.E. (ed.) The Cambridge Handbook of Multimedia Learning, pp. 549–567. Cambridge University Press, New York (2005)
- Schraagen, J.M.C., Chipman, S.F., Shalin, V.L. (eds.): Cognitive task analysis. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Mahwah (2000)
- Schraw, G.: Processing and recall differences among seductive details. Journal of Educational Psychology 90(1), 3–12 (1998)
- Sitzmann, T., Ely, K.: Web-Based Instruction: Design and Technical Issues which Influence Training Effectiveness (2009),

http://webboard.adlnet.org/Technologies/Evaluation/Library/ Additional%20Resources/Presentations/ASTD%202009%20Presentat ion%20Slides.pdf (retrieved on December 17, 2011)

- Squire, K.: From content to context: Videogames as designed experiences. Educational Researcher 35(8), 19–29 (2006)
- Subrahmanyam, K., Greenfield, P.M.: Effect of video game practice on spatial skills in girls and boys. Special Issue: Effects of interactive entertainment technologies on development. Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology 15(1), 13–32 (1994)
- Sweller, J., Cooper, G.A.: The use of worked examples as a substitute for problem solving in learning algebra. Cognition and Instruction 2(1), 59–89 (1985)
- Tobias, S.: Achievement treatment interactions. Review of Educational Research 46(1), 61–74 (1976)
- Tobias, S.: When do instructional methods make a difference? Educational Researcher 11(4), 4–9 (1982)
- Tobias, S.: Another look at research on the adaptation of instruction to student characteristics. Educational Psychologist 24(3), 213–227 (1989)
- Tobias, S.: An eclectic appraisal of the success or failure of constructivist instruction. In: Tobias, S., Duffy, T.M. (eds.) Constructivist Instruction. Success or failure?, pp. 335–350. Taylor and Francis, New York (2009)
- Tobias, S., Duffy, T.M.: Constructivist Instruction. Success or failure? Taylor & Francis, New York (2009)
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D.: What research has to say about designing computer games for learning. Educational Technology 47(5), 20–29 (2007)
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.): Computer games and instruction. Information Age Publishing, Charlotte (2011a)
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D.: Introduction. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 3–15. Information Age, Charlotte (2011b)
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D.: Computer games, present and future. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 525–546. Information Age, Charlotte (2011c)
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D., Dai, D.Y., Wind, A.P.: Review of research on computer games. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 127–222. Information Age, Charlotte (2011)
- Virvou, M., Katsionis, G.: On the usability and likeability of virtual reality games for education: The case of VR-ENGAGE. Computers & Education 50(1), 154–178 (2008)
- Wade, S.E., Adams, R.B.: Effects of importance and interest on recall of biographical text. Journal of Reading Behavior 22(4), 330–353 (1990)
- Ward, M., Sweller, J.: Structuring effective worked examples. Cognition and Instruction 7(1), 1–39 (1990)
- Wise, A.F., O'Neill, H.F.: Beyond more versus less. A reframing of the debate on instructional guidance. In: Tobias, S., Duffy, T.D. (eds.) Constructivism. Success or failure?, pp. 84– 115. Taylor and Francis, New York (2009)
- Wittwer, J., Renkl, A.: Why instructional explanations often do not work: A framework for understanding the effectiveness of instructional explanations. Educational Psychologist 43(1), 49–64 (2008)

Massively Semiotic Ecologies and L2 Development: Gaming Cases and Issues^{*}

Steven L. Thorne^{1,2}

¹ Portland State University, USA ² University of Groningen, Netherlands stevenlthorne@gmail.com

Abstract. In dialectic tension with the immense growth in digital information and communication media. Internet information and communication technologies have amplified conventional communicative practices in the areas of breadth, impact, and speed and also have enabled the emergence of new communicative, cultural, and cognitive practices. These practices emerge within distinctive cultures-of-use-that is, the process wherein communication tools and the practices they mediate co-evolve (Thorne, 2003). With these aforementioned issues as context, this article begins by describing contradictory appraisals of the perceived value and complexity of new and 'sociable media' (Donath, 2004) environments. This is followed by a discussion of the diverse semiotic ecology comprising the widely played massively multiplayer online game World of Warcraft (hereafter WoW), including routine player engagement with written texts and exposure to multiple languages, assessment of the linguistic complexity of texts designated as highly important by players, and consideration of attendant textual and expressive activity occurring outside of the game, with the purpose of better understanding the potential usefulness of online gaming, and WoW in particular, as a setting for language use and learning.

1 Introduction

Computer-assisted language learning (CALL) has an approximately fifty-year history as a sub-field of second language development (SLD) and applied linguistics research (for discussions, see Bax, 2003; Chapelle, 2009; Hubbard, 2009). The preponderance of existing CALL research has focused on in-class or instructionally related uses of technology and many useful and consistently corroborated findings have emerged from this literature (for recent reviews, see Chun, 2008; Kern, Ware, & Warschauer, 2004; Thorne & Payne, 2005; Thorne, 2008a). Expanding out from these earlier

^{*} This paper is a written version of a keynote presented at the International Symposium for 'Serious' Online Gaming, October 20th, 2011, at the K.U.Leuven campus Kortrijk, Belgium. The text draws extensively from other publications, namely Thorne, Fischer, and Lu (in press), Thorne and Fischer (in press), and Thorne (2010). However, the content expressed here is highly condensed and interested readers should consult the aforementioned full-length publications.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 18-30, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

investigations, the present article explores the potential for language learning in freely chosen 'sociable media' contexts, which, following Donath (2004: n.p.), I define as mediated environments that are specifically engineered to support rich and varied communicative dynamics and the establishment and maintenance of interpersonal connection (see also Thorne, 2009). Online games, especially massively multiplayer games, are here described as a special case sociable media.

The article begins with a demographic contextualization of sociable media and its often polarized academic and popular press reception. This is followed by the presentation of a distributed and ecological systems approach to human action and development which provides a rationale for carefully assessing the social-interactional and linguistic qualities of digitally mediated environments. I then focus on a specific and widely played massively multiplayer online (MMO) game called *World of Warcraft* (Blizzard Entertainment), including discussion of the attendant discourses that have emerged in related online communities. Discussion of the potential efficacy of online gaming worlds for language learning is informed by responses to a crossnational survey of active players in two countries – the Netherlands and the United States, and through analyses of the linguistic complexity of high frequency gamegenerated and player produced texts associated with this game. The presentation then moves to a general discussion of the resources and potential constraints of participation in gaming environments as these experiences relate to the potential for second language development.

1.1 Mediated Life Activity and Its Valorisation and Condemnation

Assessing the language developmental value of participation in digital environments is no easy task. The sheer number of what might now be termed conventional Internetmediated tools, such as email, threaded discussion fora and message boards, synchronous chat and video conferencing, textual virtual worlds, and blogging (to present only a selective list) have been joined by highly popular social and community media environments such as twitter, *facebook* and its many language and region specific siblings (such as Netlog and Hyves in the Low Countries, V Kontakte in Russia, Orkut in Brazil, Qzone in China). The most globally distributed of these social media environments - facebook - is impressive in terms of its user populations. In a recent press release (December, 2011), facebook reports 845 million monthly active users, 80% of which are outside of the U.S. and Canada, with the average user having connections to 130 'friends' (http://newsroom.fb.com/content/default.aspx?NewsAreaId=22). Given that the global internet user population is estimated to be more than 2.2 billion (as of December, 2011; see internetworldstats.com), these demographical statistics are noteworthy, especially since omnipresent as well as casual users of social media participate of their own volition, arguably because the interactions, sharing, and exchanges that occur there serve important social-relational, psychological, and informational needs.

Online gaming is also immensely popular and arguably constitutes one of the most complex forms of media-based entertainment. The telecommunications researcher Edward Castronova (2005) has estimated that synthetic worlds (his term for online virtual spaces) were appearing at a rate of Moore's Law, or doubling in volume every two years, and that minimally, the global population across all synthetic worlds was 10 million players averaging 20-30 hours of play time per week. Only six years later,

in 2011, the single massively multiplayer game *World of Warcraft*, the most widely played online game of its genre at the time of this writing, has had an estimated peak population of approximately 12-13 million active players distributed among servers supporting game play in Chinese, English, French, German, Korean, Russian, Spanish, and other languages. Additionally, non-recreational digital game-based environments have emerged that offer scenario-based management and military training, interactive kiosks for children in museums, and 'serious' educational games for use in a wide range of academic subjects. This growing interest in digital games has been accompanied by a rapid proliferation in the types and genres of games being developed (see Purushotma, Thorne, & Wheatley, 2009; Sykes, Reinhardt, & Thorne, 2010).

Importantly, however, immense user populations and high levels of engagement, in and of themselves, answer few questions about linguistic and interactional affordances that new media might provide to language learners. Further, there is considerable public and academic debate regarding the virtues and perils of new media environments. A number of university and industry researchers have argued that some forms of new media, particularly multiplayer genres of online gaming, present rich environments for the learning of specialized literacies, scientific reasoning, and high-level problem solving (e.g., Gee, 2003, 2007; Grimes & Feenberg, 2009; Nardi & Kallinikos, 2010; Steinkuehler & Duncan, 2008), as well as provide dynamic opportunities for the development of leadership abilities (Thomas & Brown, 2009). Recent research has also examined relationships between children's use of diverse information technologies as they relate to creativity. Among the four types of information technology that were considered, 1) computer use, 2) general Internet use, 3) cell phone use, and 4) video game playing, the results showed that only video game playing was correlated with greater creativity (Jackson et al, in press).

Many commentators and researchers express more negative assessments of the social and/or linguistic qualities of Internet environments and processes (e.g., Carr, 2010). In regard to social media and gaming, Sherry Turkle, who lauded the fluidity of meaningful identity construction opportunities in Internet environments in the mid-1990s (e.g., Turkle, 1995), has more recently critiqued social media for its displacement of face-to-face and voice contact. In her new work, Turkle (2011) argues that immersion in a deluge of social media messages and 'relationships' may result in alienation and a sense of increased isolation for some users of these media (though see Steinfield, et al 2008, for a longitudinal study that suggests an opposite effect).

Much more could be said about these debates, and potentially the perceived threat presented by 'open' online epistemologies vis-à-vis their high prestige traditional literacy counterparts (i.e., Lankshear & Knobel, 2006), but I conclude this section by suggesting that opinions and generalizations are unnecessary since the complexity of online activity is an issue that can be investigated empirically. To pejoratively label social media or gaming genres of communication on ideological grounds, or because of its divergence from canonical norms of prestige linguistic varieties, can be seen as a form of symbolic violence (in the sense of Bourdieu, 1991) rooted in the imposition of an epistemologically conservative selection bias. The argument developed here is that qualitative shifts in contexts, purposes, and genres of communication associated with new media necessitate a discerning-and-inclusive proactive vision of educational practice, and one that is responsive to the emerging contexts of first and additional language learning and use.

1.2 Theoretical Framing of Human Development and Language Learning

Language acquisition is a contentious field comprised of diverse and competing frameworks, but virtually all approaches acknowledge the importance of the quality of the linguistic environment and opportunities for engagement as primary determiners of developmental outcomes.

To begin with a few preliminary theoretical observations, humans can be seen as open systems, with the implication that development arises as a function of interaction within historically formed, and dynamically changing, social, symbolic, and material ecologies. When viewed this way, individual learning of whatever kind cannot be clearly separated from life experience. Rather, life activity and development form an 'ensemble' process that is enacted along a brain-body-world continuum (e.g., Spivey, 2007). This open system principle includes a number of entailments, one of which is a focus on mediation – that objects and other people in the environment co-produce action and thinking in unison with individual human agents. This perspective is particularly relevant to assessing technology-mediated communicative and cognitive activity since the meditational means at hand – a computationally enabled gaming environment for example, potentially transforms the morphology of human action in ways that affect developmental processes and outcomes.

An additional dimension to learning that is often salient in dialogically rich digital environments is that cognition, action, and communication are inherently distributed across individuals, artifacts, environments, and time periods (Lemke, 2000). In relation to cognition and also communication, it should be noted that the principle of distribution is not meant to suggest symmetry or equal division, but rather serves as a reminder that thinking is not "brain bound" (Clark, 2008, p. xxvii, in Cowley & Steffensen, 2010). Rather, the insight is that cognitive density can shift from brains to bodies and to a range of physical and representational media in the flow of activity. In this way, learning is also distributed in the sense that a cognitive event is co-created by agents working with culturally shaped digital environments (Thorne, 2003; Zheng, Young, Wagner, & Brewer, 2009). This idea has been expressed within the second development literature as the 'inseparability principle' – language that cognition/action and the social-material world share an ecology (Atkinson, 2010; see also Van Lier, 2004). Phrased in a more philosophical way, Shotter (2003) reminds us that "we live in surroundings that are also living" (p. 10), an observation that seems particularly applicable to the rapid and shifting nature of life activity in and through sociable media.

In research that is more closely focused on language acquisition, usage-based investigations (e.g., Goldberg, 2006; Tomasello, 2003) have underscored the importance of the quality of the social and linguistic environment as it relates to development trajectories. Characteristics such as input frequencies, linguistic complexity, and language-mediated opportunities for joint attention and meaningful engagement are understood as foundational to language learning. As Tomasello has described it, "all linguistic knowledge ... derives in the first instance from the comprehension and production of specific utterances on specific occasions of use" (2000, p. 237-8), where each 'occasion of use' is situated in a particular cultural-material context.

A usage-based and ecological approach to language development emphasizes the importance of social and linguistic environments as primary catalysts for language development. In the sections that follow, we (myself and Ingrid Fischer, co-author of a few in-press articles on this topic) explore the cultural-material contexts comprising the online gaming environment *World of Warcraft*, with a view toward its usefulness as a setting for language exposure, use and learning. We develop our analysis using two forms of evidence, 1) elicited descriptions of players' experience provided through questionnaires distributed to, and interviews with, Dutch and American gamers, 2) an assessment of the linguistic complexity of high frequency gamepresented and player-generated texts, including strategy websites.

1.3 MMO Gaming (and Attendant Discourses)

World of Warcraft (hereafter WoW) is a commercially designed, avatar-based, persistent virtual world within which thousands of players simultaneously interact, collaborate, and compete. Game play is guided by goal-oriented tasks (called 'quests') that increase in difficulty as players progress. Players advance their characters and improve their skills and abilities by completing quests, collecting and making items and resources, and buying and selling goods and services in an in-world economies (which are sometimes linked to global capital markets).

Game play involves controlling a digital avatar and requires navigation of challenging landscapes, hypothesis testing and strategy development, collaboration and communication with other players (e.g., Thorne, 2008b), and research into the consequences of subtle choices regarding character development (Nardi, Ly, & Harris, 2007). For most participants, hundreds of hours of playtime are required to access advanced levels of game content. There is considerable repetition in the types of challenges presented, but there is also a gradual complexification of scenarios and a concomitant expansion of tools and strategies that support continued progress. As Gee (2003, 2007) has argued, games are designed to provide developmentally productive processes that bring together pleasure and learning through a focus on difficult and engaging goal-directed activity.

1.3.1 Elicited Accounts of Player Experience in World of Warcraft

In order to contribute to an empirically based assessment of the quotidian practices and experiences of WoW gamers, in the Spring of 2011, I and colleagues (Thorne & Fischer, forthcoming) created a questionnaire with the aim of getting a clearer picture of how and/or if WoW players come into contact with multiple languages and how and with whom they play the game. The questionnaire was targeted toward Dutch and American players and was distributed through various social networks and posted to online WoW community sites with the encouragement for initial respondents to redistribute the questionnaire to other players.

Dutch and English versions of the questionnaire were made available and there were an equal number of Dutch (N=32, 16 females, 16 males) and American (N=32, 11 females, 21 males) respondents. The Dutch and American groups were statistically equally experienced in playing MMOs. In both groups, most participants had been playing for more than 3 years, between 1 and 4 times a week, for an average of 3 hours at a time.

The questionnaire consisted of 40 questions covering demographics and background (e.g., age, gender, education, nationality), frequency of play, exposure to and use of

different languages, use of external websites and resources, the nature of their specific WoW experience and play preferences (e.g., official language realm, membership in guilds, the balance of solo to collaborative play), patterns of socializing and communication, and preferred communication tools (see Fischer, 2011, for details). These topics were then further explored through follow-up interviews with ten self-selected volunteer individuals who offered to talk with us further. Only a subset of themes will be addressed here, namely players' reported exposure to languages and their use of strategy and information websites that are external to the game.

The player responses regarding the use of external websites was used to identify and inform the selection of texts that were subsequently analysed for their linguistic complexity. This primarily descriptive research addresses the need for empirical investigation of texts present in online commercially available games and aims to finely characterize the linguistic complexity of game-presented texts (or 'quest texts') as well as game-external informational and communicative resources that are widely used by players.

1.3.2 Exposure to Languages and Language Use

All of the Dutch participants speak Dutch as their L1 and English as their L2, of which 93% indicated they speak English at an advanced level. Additionally, German (75%) and French (53%) were also spoken by many of the Dutch of the participants. All but one of the Americans reported speaking English as an L1, 40% reported speaking some Spanish as an L2, and single individuals indicated some competence in nine other languages.

The Dutch participants play on European realms (i.e., servers) and the American group on North American realms. On the European realms, the WoW user interface is available in multiple languages: English, German, French, Spanish, and Russian, whereas on the North American realms, the user interface options are restricted to English or Spanish. In both groups, all participants reported that the official language of their realm was English.

The Dutch participants reported encountering many languages other than English, and that this happened with great frequency. The main languages that were mentioned by the Dutch participants included Dutch, Swedish, Italian, German, Norwegian, Finnish, Danish, French, Russian, Polish, Greek, Spanish, Turkish, Portuguese, Bulgarian, and Croatian. Only languages that were mentioned in the survey and/or interviews by more than one player have been noted in this list. Americans reported encountering fewer non-English languages and with much less frequency than their Dutch counterparts. A list of the main languages that were mentioned by the American participants include Spanish, French, German, Portuguese, and 'Internet' linguistic varieties, sometimes called '133t speak', which comprise an alpha-numeric 'supervernacular' (see Blommaert, 2011) that is widely used in a variety of mobile phone as well as Internet-mediated speech communities. Multiple American participants answered 'none' to the question of encountering non-English languages.

We also asked the participants which languages they used while playing the game. All Dutch participants used their L2 of English, 78% reported also using Dutch, and 2 Dutch players (6.3%) reported using Swedish, while regular use of additional languages was reported by only single participants (see Table 1, below).

The majority of the American participants used English only, though three participants also reported using Spanish. Table 1, below, lists languages that were actively used by the questionnaire respondents.

Table 1. Overview of foreign languages used in WoW by the Dutch and American participants. Note: Several participants gave more than 1 answer to this question, thus the combined percentages reported here exceed 100.

Dutch participants			American participants		
Language	Number	Percentage	Language	Number	Percentage
English	32	100%	English	32	100%
Dutch	25	78%	Spanish	3	9.4%
Swedish	2	6.3%	French	1	3.1%
German	1	3.1%	Internet/133t	1	3.1%
Norwegian	1	3.1%			
French	1	3.1%			
Portuguese	1	3.1%			

The English-specified European realms include players of many different nationalities. We earlier noted the many reports of individuals choosing to play WoW on various L2 realms in order to learn other languages (discussed above, see also Thorne, 2008b, 2010); however, none of our participants reported playing WoW explicitly for this purpose. The expectation that on a European realm communication will occur in numerous languages is, for the majority of the Dutch participants in this study, largely reduced to the use of only two languages – English and Dutch.

1.3.3 Use of Game-External Websites

For both the Dutch and American groups, the questionnaire and interview data indicates that game-external sites having to do with WoW are used often and by all respondents. WoW players look up information on the background story of the game, how to complete certain assignments, how to optimise their characters, for assistance with strategy, and much more. Interestingly, all questionnaire respondents mentioned viewing the external sites in English, despite the fact that WoW strategy and information websites are available in a wide number of additional languages. All of this study's participants reported that they use external websites before, during, and/or after the gaming session. For this reason, we propose that external websites are an integral part of the WoW gaming experience. This observation is born out in the following transcribed portions of the interviews (Note that all names are pseudonyms generated using the name generating function within WoW).

Moonpunisher

"I use quite a few external websites, and I have all of them open while I am playing the game, so that when I need to I can immediately look stuff up." [translated from Dutch]

Glakela

"I never play full screen, I always play in a way so that I can just reach my desktop and can immediately access my browser. I will just put myself in a safe town, so nothing can happen and then I will calmly start reading and looking up things." [translated from Dutch]

Based on the more in-depth follow-up interviews, it is clear that using external websites is not only a preparatory or post-play evaluative process, but also part of the in-process gaming experience. In this sense, regular WoW play involves the use of a complex and articulated set of semiotic resources and tiered discourses that include the texts and interactions of the game itself as well as game-external websites, topical blogs, and community forum sites.

In terms of the generalizability of the questionnaire findings, there are limitations to this research, namely the relatively modest subject pool of sixty-four participants restricted to two geographical regions – the Netherlands and the United States. Additionally, the respondents, on average, were highly skilled gamers whose experience may not represent that of novices. The applicability of the questionnaire results to other populations, therefore, should be understood as tentative.

1.3.4 Linguistic Complexity of Game-Presented and Game-External Semiotic Resources

In the prior sections, we described player reports of the languages they are exposed to or use and what game external semiotic resources they attend to and utilize with greatest frequency. The question asked here is, what is the linguistic nature of these texts? To our knowledge, a descriptive linguistic analysis of the high frequency text types that MMO players are exposed to has not been carried out. The following section briefly reports on prior research (Thorne et al., in press) that assessed the linguistic complexity of 1) game-generated 'quest' texts that guide player actions, and 2) the game-external texts that were designated by players as central to game play. All texts examined here were in English, with the presumption that this information would be relevant for L2 learners of English and potentially would be also be generalizable to analogous texts in other languages.

Linguistic complexity can be broadly defined as the range and sophistication of language forms and structures (e.g., Ortega, 2003). Thorne et al (in press) assessed the linguistic complexity of multiple corpora of WoW-related texts using four measurement types: 1) readability, 2) lexical sophistication, 3) lexical diversity, and 4) syntactic complexity (see Lu, 2009). Each of these measures come with certain limitations, particularly as a result of conflating sentential variability to mean scores, but each also provides a useful vantage point from which to conceptualize and analyze complexity. A synoptic account of the findings are that representative samples of quest texts and external websites, analysed at the level of individual sentences, reveal mean average complexity measures that approximate a secondary school reading level suitable for students aged 13-17 years. Closer analysis, however, revealed a polarized distribution of sentences that clustered in two areas – those that are short and syntactically simple, and those that are longer and highly complex. The graphical representation of the distribution of sentences for each corpus type showed a right skewed (or complexity weighted) "U" pattern. This indicates that there is

considerable variation in sentence complexity levels within the texts, with the most complex levels of sentences occurring with greatest frequency. This secondary distributional analysis illustrated that in quotidian game play, gamers read a high proportion of lexically, syntactically and structurally complex sentences (interested parties are encouraged to see Thorne et al, in press, which describes the methodologies, corpora examined, and findings in exhaustive detail).

Within second language development research, numerous studies have indicated the importance of reading and frequency of input for the acquisition of linguistic structures, vocabulary, and genre-specific text conventions (e.g., Ellis, 2002; Hyland, 2002; Nation, 2004; Pigada & Schmitt, 2006). The linguistic complexity research focusing on WoW-related texts sought to better understand which texts are most important to players and to submit these player-designated high frequency texts to thorough linguistic analysis. Game presented and game-external texts that are central to game play and illustrate multiple genres, include a high proportion of both complex structures as well as interactive and interpersonally engaged (e.g., 2nd person address) discourse. Especially in combination with player-to-player communication, which is beyond the scope of this article to discuss, WoW would seem to present a diverse and linguistically complex environment for L2 learners of English. Presumably, the same would hold true for the available versions of WoW in other languages. While debate exists concerning the effects of frequency and the quality of linguistic environments as they relate to language development (e.g., between Ellis, 2002, and Gass & Mackey, 2002), there is no disagreement about the need for exposure to the semiotic systems and signifying practices one wishes to learn.

More broadly, it is also relevant to note that related research focusing on the cognitive content of strategy and game-play websites is rhetorically and logically complex. To take one example, Steinkuehler & Duncan (2008) have demonstrated that WoW discussion forums foster "scientific habits of mind." Analyses of nearly 2,000 WoW-related forum posts indicate that 86% of the entries displayed "social knowledge construction," 65% treated knowledge "as an open-ended process of evaluation and argument," more than half of the posts included evidence of systems based reasoning, and 10% showed scientifically precise model-based reasoning (Steinkuehler & Duncan, 2008, p. 539). In related research, in an assessment of games such as Yu-Gi-Oh and Pokéman, Jim Gee has argued that players routinely engage in "oral and written language of a specialist sort, a key skill for specialist domains, including academic ones at school" (2007, p. 112). In the strategy websites associated with WoW, and in addition to their linguistic complexity, the cognitive and reasoning content has been shown to support scientifically oriented forms of play within the context of a high sociability environment.

2 Conclusion

World of Warcraft is a recreational MMO that was not designed for language learning. But then families, neighborhoods, communities, and workplaces, are not engineered environments for language learning either. This is to say that people have the potential to learn in many activity setting (though efficiency, economies of scale, and developmental outcomes may differ). Formal schooling can be a powerful

contributor to development, but so too can lived experiences such as those described as informal learning (Sawchuk, 2003), interaction in online affinity spaces (Gee, 2005), and via language socialization in a wide range of sociable media environments (e.g., Reinhardt & Zander, 2011; Thorne, 2011; Thorne, Black, & Sykes, 2009). If a player wishes to use or learn an L2, the evidence reported here suggests that online gaming, as a form of sociable media, presents a rich and diverse semiotic and social ecology within which to do so. However, the amount of exposure to, and interaction in, the L2 will strongly depend on what the player wishes to do and to achieve in the game.

To revisit the essential message of Internet pioneer Tim Berners-Lee (1998), the Internet is less a technological fact than a social fact, and one that has been accompanied by the massive proliferation of communicative genres that are substantially different from pre-digital epistolary conventions (e.g., Crystal 2001; Danet & Herring, 2007; Jenkins, 2006; Lankshear & Knobel, 2006; Sykes, Oskoz, & Thorne, 2008; Thorne & Black, 2007). The implication for language education is that mastery of conventional literacy and genre norms *as well as* emerging and evolving sociable media communicative and cognitive practices are developmentally useful, and perhaps also necessary, for achieving full participation in many educational, professional, and recreational settings.

References

- Atkinson, D.: Extended, embodied cognition and second language acquisition. Applied Linguistics 31(5), 599–622 (2010)
- Bax, S.: CALL—Past, present and future. System 31(1), 13–28 (2003)
- Berners-Lee, T.: What the semantic web isn't but can represent (1998),
- http://www.w3.org/DesignIssues/RDFnot.html (retrieved June 10, 2005)
- Blommaert, J.: Supervernaculars and their dialects. Working Papers in Urban Language & Literacies, Paper 81, 1–14 (2011)
- Bourdieu, P.: Language and symbolic power. Harvard University Press, Cambridge (1991)
- Carr, N.: The shallows: What the Internet is doing to our brains. W.W. Norton & Company, New York (2010)
- Castronova, E.: Synthetic worlds: The business and culture of online games. University of Chicago Press, Chicago, IL (2005)
- Chapelle, C.: The relationship between second language acquisition theory and computerassisted language learning. Modern Language Journal 93, 741–753 (2009)
- Chun, D.: Computer-mediated discourse in instructed environments. In: Magnan, S. (ed.) Mediating Discourse Online, pp. 15–45. John Benjamins, Philadelphia (2008)
- Clark, A.: Supersizing the mind: Embodiment, action, and cognitive extension. Oxford University Press, Oxford (2008)
- Cowley, S., Steffensen, S.: Signifying bodies and health: a non-local aftermath. In: Cowley, S., Major, J., Steffensen, S., Dinis, A. (eds.) Signifying Bodies: Biosemiosis, Interaction, and Health, pp. 331–355. Faculty of Philosophy of Braga, Portuguese Catholic University, Braga (2010)
- Crystal, D.: Language and the Internet. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2001)
- Danet, B., Herring, S.: The multilingual Internet: Language, culture, and communication online. Oxford University Press, Oxford (2007)

- Donath, J.: Sociable Media. In: Bainbridge, W.S. (ed.) The Encyclopedia of Human-Computer Interaction. Berkshire Publishing Group, Great Barrington (2004)
- Ellis, N.: Reflections on frequency effects in language processing. Studies in Second Language Acquisition 24, 297–339 (2002)
- Fischer, I.: World of Warcraft: A setting for L2 use and development. Unpublished M.A. thesis, University of Groningen, Department of Applied Linguistics (2011)
- Gass, S., Mackey, A.: Frequency effects and second language acquisition: A complex picture? Studies in Second Language Acquisition 24(2), 249–260 (2002)
- Gee, J.P.: What video games have to teach us about learning and literacy. Palgrave Macmillan, New York (2003)
- Gee, J.P.: Semiotic social spaces and affinity spaces: From the age of mythology to today's schools. In: Barton, D., Tusting, K. (eds.) Beyond Communities of Practice: Language, Power, and Social Context, pp. 214–232. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2005)
- Gee, J.: Good video games and good learning. Peter Lang., New York (2007)
- Goldberg, A.: Constructions at work. The nature of generalization in language. Oxford University Press, Oxford (2006)
- Grimes, S., Feenberg, A.: Rationalizing play: A critical theory of digital gaming. Information Society 25, 105–118 (2009)
- Hubbard, P.: General introduction. In: Hubbard, P. (ed.) Computer assisted language learning, Volume 1: Foundations of CALL. Critical concepts in linguistics, pp. 1–20. Routledge, New York (2009)
- Hyland, K.: Genre: Language, context and literacy. Annual Review of Applied Linguistics 22, 113–135 (2002)
- Jackson, L., Witt, E., Games, A., Fitzgerald, H., von Eye, A., Zhao, Y.: Information technology use and creativity: Findings from the Children and Technology Project. Computers in Human Behavior (in press), doi:10.1016/j.chb.2011.10.00
- Jenkins, H.: Convergence culture: Where old and new media collide. New York University Press, New York (2006)
- Kern, R., Ware, P., Warschauer, M.: Crossing frontiers: New directions in online pedagogy and research. Annual Review of Applied Linguistics 24(1), 243–260 (2004)
- Lankshear, C., Knobel, M.: New literacies: Changing knowledge and classroom learning, 2nd edn. Open University Press, Philadelphia (2006)
- Lemke, J.: Across the scales of time: Artifacts, activities, and meanings in ecosocial systems, vol. 7, pp. 273–290 (2000)
- Lu, X.: Automatic measurement of syntactic complexity in child language acquisition. International Journal of Corpus Linguistics 14(1), 3–28 (2009)
- Nardi, B., Kallinikos, J.: Technology, agency, and community: The case of modding in World of Warcraft. In: Holmström, J., Wiberg, M., Lund, A. (eds.) Industrial Informatics Design, Use and Innovation, pp. 174–186. IGI Global (2010)
- Nardi, B., Ly, S., Harris, J.: Learning conversations in World of Warcraft. In: The Proceedings of the 2007 Hawaii International Conference on Systems Science, pp. 1–10. IEEE Press, New York (2007)
- Nation, I.S.P.: Vocabulary learning and intensive reading. EA Journal 21(2), 20-29 (2004)
- Ortega, L.: Syntactic complexity measures and their relationship to L2 proficiency: A research synthesis of college-level L2 writing. Applied Linguistics 19(2), 492–518 (2003)
- Pigada, M., Schmitt, N.: Vocabulary acquisition from extensive reading: A case study. Reading in a Foreign Language 18(1), 1–28 (2006)
- Purushotma, R., Thorne, S.L., Wheatley, J.: Language learning and video games. Paper produced for the Open Language & Learning Games Project, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, funded by the William and Flora Hewlett Foundation (2008) http://knol.google.com/k/ravi-purushotma/10-key-principles
 - for-designing-video/27mkxqba7b13d/2 (retrieved April 11, 2009)
- Sawchuk, P.: Informal learning as a speech-exchange system: Implications for knowledge production, power, and social transformation. Discourse & Society 14(3), 291–307 (2003)
- Spivey, M.: The continuity of mind. Oxford University Press, New York (2007)
- Shotter, J.: Cartesian Change, Chiasmic Change: The Power of Living Expression. Janus Head 6(1), 6–29 (2003)
- Sykes, J., Oskoz, A., Thorne, S.L.: Web 2.0, synthetic immersive environments, and the future of language education. CALICO 25(3), 528–546 (2008)
- Sykes, J., Reinhardt, J., Thorne, S.L.: Multiplayer digital games as sites for research and practice. In: Hult, F. (ed.) Directions and Prospects for Educational Linguistics, pp. 117–135. Springer, New York (2010)
- Steinfield, C., Ellison, N., Lampe, C.: Social capital, self-esteem, and use of online social network sites: A longitudinal analysis. Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology 29, 434–445 (2008)
- Steinkuehler, C., Duncan, S.: Scientific habits of mind in virtual worlds. Journal of Science Education & Technology 17, 530–545 (2008)
- Thomas, D., Brown, J.S.: Why virtual worlds can matter. International Journal of Learning and Media 1(1), 37–49 (2009)
- Thorne, S.L.: Artifacts and cultures-of-use in intercultural communication. Language Learning & Technology 7(2), 38–67 (2003)
- Thorne, S.L.: Mediating technologies and second language learning. In: Leu, D., Coiro, J., Lankshear, C., Knobel, M. (eds.) Handbook of Research on New Literacies, pp. 417–449. Erlbaum, Mahwah (2008a)
- Thorne, S.L.: Transcultural communication in open Internet environments and massively multiplayer online games. In: Magnan, S. (ed.) Mediating Discourse Online. John Benjamins, Amsterdam (2008b)
- Thorne, S.L.: 'Community', semiotic flows, and mediated contribution to activity. Language Teaching 42(1), 81–94 (2009)
- Thorne, S.L.: The "intercultural turn" and language learning in the crucible of new media. In: Helm, F., Guth, S. (eds.) Telecollaboration 2.0 for Language and Intercultural Learning, pp. 139–164. Peter Lang., Bern (2010)
- Thorne, S.L.: Community Formation and the World as its Own Model. Modern Language Journal 95, 304–307 (2011)
- Thorne, S.L., Black, R.: Language and literacy development in computer-mediated contexts and communities. Annual Review of Applied Linguistics 27, 133–160 (2007)
- Thorne, S.L., Black, R.W., Sykes, J.: Second language use, socialization, and learning in Internet interest communities and online gaming. Modern Language Journal 93, 802–821 (2009)
- Thorne, S.L., Fischer, I.: Online Gaming as Sociable Media. ALSIC: Apprentissage des Langues et Systèmes d'Information et de Communication 15(1), 1–25 (2012), http://alsic.revues.org/2450, doi:10.4000/alsic.2450
- Thorne, S.L., Fischer, I., Lu, X.: The Semiotic Ecology and Linguistic Complexity of an Online Game World. ReCALL Journal 24(3), 279–301 (2012)
- Thorne, S.L., Payne, J.S.: Evolutionary trajectories, Internet-mediated expression, and language education. CALICO Journal 22, 371–397 (2005)

- Tomasello, M.: Do you children have adult syntactic competence? Cognition 74, 209–253 (2000)
- Tomasello, M.: Constructing Language: A Usage-Based Theory of Language Acquisition. Harvard University Press, Cambridge (2003)
- Turkle, S.: Life on the screen: Identity in the age of the Internet. Simon & Schuster, New York (1995)
- Turkle, S.: Alone together: Why we expect more from technology and less from each other. Basic Books, New York (2011)
- Van Lier, L.: The Ecology and Semiotics of Language Learning: A Sociocultural Perspective. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Boston (2004)
- Zheng, D., Young, M., Wagner, M., Brewer, R.: Negotiation for action: English language learning in game-based virtual worlds. Modern Language Journal 93, 489–511 (2009)

A Game-Based Working Memory Intervention for Deaf Children

Terezinha Nunes, Rossana Barros, Deborah Evans, and Diana Burman

1 Introduction

Working memory (WM) is the ability to keep information in mind and use this information to guide behavior in the absence of external cues. This ability is required in a variety of school tasks and is therefore an important cognitive skill for educational success. Children who have difficulties in learning mathematics in primary school have lower scores in WM tasks (Gathercole & Pickering, 2000; Pickering & Gathercole, 2001; Passolunghi & Siegel, 2003; Barrouillet & Lépine, 2005). WM is a longitudinal predictor of children's difficulties in learning mathematics (Geary et al, 2000; Fuchs et al., 2005) even after controlling for children's general intelligence (Nunes et al, 2007; Nunes, Bryant, Barros, & Sylva, 2011).

Research has consistently shown that deaf children have lower scores in WM tasks than hearing children of the same chronological age (e.g. Harris & Moreno, 2004). Even after cochlear implantation, deaf children continue to show lower scores in WM measures than hearing children (Fagan, Pisoni, Horn, & Dillon, 2007). We carried out a recent, still unpublished study, in which we assessed deaf (N=96) and hearing children's (109) WM when they were in their first two years of school (Nunes. Evans, Barros, & Burman, in preparation). We used in this study an adaptation of Counting Recall, a subtest of the WM Battery for Children (Pickering & Gathercole, 2001). In this assessment, children are asked to count dots on a series of pages, and then recall the result of each count. Their WM span is based on the number of pages for which the children recalled correctly the number of dots in the order in which the pages appeared. After controlling for the children's age and an estimate of their non-verbal intelligence (assessed by the matrices sub-test of the British Abilities Scale, Elliot, Smith, & McCulloch, 1997), deaf children's WM scores were still significantly lower than those of the hearing counterparts. There is, thus, a clear need for interventions to support the development of deaf children's WM.

In order to design a WM program for deaf children, one should consider what might explain their low WM scores. There are two possible explanations for difficulties in WM tasks. One explanation would relate WM problems to automatic attention responses and the second would suggest that WM problems relate to the inability to use rehearsal efficiently. These are not mutually exclusive explanations because deaf children's poor performance in WM tasks might depend on either or both sorts of problems. We explore here briefly each of these possible explanations and their implications for WM training for deaf children.

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

1.1 Basic Attention Problems

Children who have poor WM may have attention problems at a basic level of task orientation, which involves implicit processing (Klingberg, 2010). Duncan (2006) suggested that WM is largely related to attention, defined as a process that involves the selective description of information that is relevant to current thought or behavior. According to him, the brain establishes task relevance through a cumulative process; for example, in a test or experiment, the process starts with receipt of instructions and is further elaborated as a full task representation is constructed during the initial trials. This process, which can be documented in animals as well as humans, is not related to the use of rehearsal to control attention during the task. It involves the pre-activation of brain cells in response to the selection of attention targets. In a WM task, children must be able to select the relevant information, which usually involves form (e.g. which digit was displayed) or quantity (e.g. how many dots were displayed) and the order of stimuli (stimuli must be recalled in the order of appearance or reverse order). Mitchell and Quittner (1996) studied deaf children's performance in a computerized visual attention task and compared their performance with hearing children's performance. They found that an average of 71% of the deaf children scored in the borderline/abnormal range in this task, in comparison to only 9% of the normalhearing sample. This finding suggests that deaf children's problems with WM could result from their difficulties in selective attention to the information that is relevant for task execution. Ouittner, Leibach, and Marciel (2004) argued that deaf children's attention problems may stem from their very inability to orient to sound from an early age, and therefore their WM problems could result from difficulties in attention orientation. Therefore, a program designed to promote deaf children's WM should contain an element of orientation training.

Performance on any task requires attention orientation because any task takes place in an environment where there are other objects and people. Competition for attention interferes with performance; this is well documented in dual task performance, when someone has to attend to two messages at the same time (e.g. Bourke, Duncan, & Nimmo-Smith, 1996; McLeod & Posner, 1984). However, biased competition, which takes place when the participant in an experiment is instructed to report targets and ignore non-target stimuli, can strengthen orientation. When people are asked to report letters in a visual field, their performance deteriorates as a result of competition if the number of letters increases. However, if people are asked to report white and ignore black letters, this biased competition produces improvements in performance when the number of letters is held constant, because some of the letters are no longer targets and can be ignored (Duncan, 2006). The implication of these findings may appear, at first sight, paradoxical: children who have orientation difficulties should benefit from practice in tasks where there is competition for attention, but the competition is biased. Because competition increases when the number of stimuli increases and when the similarity between targets and non-targets increase (Duncan, 2006), a sensible training strategy is to increase the number of stimuli and the similarity of targets and non-targets throughout training. This scheme renders the task progressively more difficult while implicit orientation is reinforced through biased competition.

Research with hearing children has shown that WM can be improved among typically developing children and children with attention disorders by repeated performance on WM tasks when the level of task difficulty is augmented by increasing the amount of information to be recalled (Holmes, Gathercole, E., & Dunning, 2009; Klingberg, Fernell, Olesen, Johnson, Gustafsson, Dahlström et al., 2005; Tamm, Hughes, Ames, Pickering, Silver, Stavinoha, et al., 2010; Thorell, Lindqvist, Nutley, Bohlin, & Klingberg, 2009). This sort of progressively more challenging program was shown to be effective, whereas comparable amounts of on-task training in non-challenging tasks was not effective. This successful training of WM in hearing children with attention problems indicates that a similar approach, involving implicit training with progressively more difficult tasks, could be beneficial also for deaf children.

1.2 Effective Rehearsal and WM

A review of factors that explain deaf students' recall in WM tasks (Bebko & Metcalfe-Haggert, 1997) suggests that rehearsal plays an important role: deaf students show less evidence of using rehearsal, either in oral or signed form, than hearing students. Oral rehearsal is negatively affected by lower fluency among deaf people (Marschark & Bebko, 1997) and sign span is consistently lower than word span in deaf people (Gozzi, Geraci, Cecchetto, Perugini, & Papagno, 2010). MacSweeney, Campbell and Donlan (1996) observed that visually based rehearsal strategies are effective for deaf adolescents, a result that suggests that visual rehearsal strategies may be difficult to acquire but can be effective, if implemented. Thus, a lack of tendency to rehearse, fluency problems in oral language and the late emergence of visual rehearsal strategies may affect deaf children's performance in WM tasks.

There is evidence with hearing children and adults that training that seeks to engage the participants' metacognitive skills in controlling attention and rehearsal during a task can lead to improvements in tasks that require attention control, such as WM and executive function tasks. Positive results have been obtained in studies with adults (MacNamara, & Scott, 2001; Turley-Ames, & Whitfield, 2003) and young children: Kloo and Perner (2003) used a measure of executive function in their study, a process which is closely associated with WM, and Nunes et al. (2008) used measures of WM from the WM Battery for Children (Pickering & Gathercole, 2001).

The implication of these findings for training deaf students' WM is that deaf children should benefit from rehearsal training that engages their meta-cognitive skills and that attempts should be made during training to develop verbal as well as visual rehearsal strategies.

In summary, there are two possible explanations for deaf children's poorer performance in WM task than hearing children's: difficulties in implicit attention orientation and lack or inefficiency of rehearsal strategies. With these hypotheses in mind, we designed a WM intervention program for deaf children that includes guided use of visual and verbal rehearsal strategies combined with unguided practice in computer games, which aimed at developing implicit orientation processes in biased attention tasks. The guided attention games were played with the support of a teacher or teaching assistant and the unguided computer games were played on the web without a tutor.

2 Method

Participants were 80 children in a comparison group and 73 in an intervention group, recruited through their teachers who volunteered to participate in response to an advert in a magazine for teachers of the deaf. Their mean age at the start of the study was 8y5m (SD=1.5 years); the range was from 5 years to 12 years.

The intervention was delivered by the teachers but the children were assessed by the researchers. The children were pre- and post-tested in three WM tasks. Two of WM assessments were adapted from the WM Battery for Children (Pickering and Gathercole, 2000); the adaptation consisted of modifications in the instructions, which were found in a pilot study to be more effective for deaf children. A third assessment, Picture Recall, was developed for this study. The assessments load on a single factor, and the factor loadings of each assessment are above .8. The average interval between the pre- and post-test was 5.8 months (SD:1.4 months).

All games used in the training were designed to parallel the demands of WM measures. There were six games in total, three teacher-led and three unguided training games, which are described in the subsequent paragraphs.

Teachers participated in a full-day of professional development before the start of the intervention. All games were delivered by means of computerized presentations; the teachers' role in the teacher-led games was to guide the children's rehearsal by rehearsing alongside the children until the children started to use rehearsal spontaneously. In the teacher led-games, the stimuli were displayed by a slide show controlled by the teacher. There were slides that prompted the children to rehearse at the start of games with a higher level of difficulty.

2.1 Listening Recall

The children were presented with a sentence in their usual language of instruction, oral or signed, and asked to judge whether it was true or false of a picture on the screen; the children had to recall the last word in the sentence; the number of sentences increased over trials. Verbal or sign rehearsal of the last word was encouraged, depending of the child's preferred language. Visual rehearsal of the number of words to be recalled was encouraged by showing the child that each word or sign could be paired with a finger (on the passive hand, if the child was signing) in order to keep track of how many things they had to recall.

2.2 Color Recall

The children were presented with a color strip and learned the positions of the colors (as in a rainbow) on the strip; next, a blank strip appeared and then two colors appeared in sequence in their positions; when they disappeared, the child was asked to name them in the reverse order of appearance. The number of colors to be recalled increased over time. Visual rehearsal was encouraged by asking the child to point to the positions of the colors that had appeared as they named or signed the colors. Figure 1 illustrates a sequence of slides in this game.

35



Fig. 1. A sequence of the slides presented at the start of the color recall game. The children were then shown a blank strip and asked to name or sign the colors that had appeared in the previous slides.

2.3 Digit Recall

The children saw series of digit strings and named the digits; at random places in a series, the last string appeared again with the last digits missing, which the children had to recall. The number of digits to be recalled increased over time. Verbal rehearsal was encouraged.

The teachers moved the children to the next level of difficulty in the game when the children met a criterion (4 trials correct out of 9). In each game session directed by an adult, the children were expected to play the same game a few times, attaining new levels of performance, but the teacher could move then on to a different game if they became discouraged by their own lack of progress.

There were three web-based games. For each game, the child was directed to a higher difficulty level when a criterion was attained.

2.4 Counting Recall

The children counted different animals on sequences of screen presentations. At the end, the children recalled and entered the number of each type of animal into the computer. The task was made more difficult by adding distracters, defined as non-targets, in order to create a biased attention task. On alternative games, recall was in the order of presentation or the reverse order. The number of animal types to be recalled increased over trials. Figure 2 presents a series of slides in this game.



Fig. 2. A series of slides that appear in the web game Counting Animals. The game becomes progressively more difficult as the number of different animals to be counted increases and the distracters become more similar to the targets.

2.5 Backward Digit Recall

The children learned the position of the 9 digits on a 3x3 matrix. During the game, digits appeared sequentially in their place in the matrix on the screen. The children had to type the digits in the reverse order of appearance. The number of digits to be recalled increased over time.

2.6 Letter Recall

The procedure was similar to the previous game but the letters A to I were used instead of digits.

The children's participation in the web games was automatically recorded and they received a certificate of proficiency when they mastered a new level on each game. The average time between pre- and post-test was between four and five months.

3 Results

The effectiveness of the training program was analyzed by a comparison between the intervention and comparison groups. An analysis of covariance was carried out, in which the children's age, non-verbal ability and pre-test WM factor score were controlled for; the dependent variable was the post-test WM factor score. In order to render the scores more easily interpretable, we added five to all scores, therefore converting all scores into positive values. The children's age and their estimated non-verbal ability were not significant covariates; their pre-test WM score was significant (r=.82; p<.001). The adjusted mean score (controlling for age, non-verbal ability and pre-test score) for the children in the comparison group in the post-test was 4.87 and the mean for the intervention group was 5.14. The intervention group had an advantage of 0.27 points in comparison to the baseline group. This difference between the groups was significant (p<.001). Cohen's d effect size was 0.26.

There was a huge variation in the number of web-based games that the children played during the intervention. Some teachers seemed to focus mostly on the teacher led games and the children had no time to access the web for independent practice. Unfortunately, the teachers did not keep good records of how many games the children played with them but we had an automatic record of the number of games that the children played on the web as they had to login in order to play the games. The mean number of web-based games played by the children was between 16 and 17, but some children played more than 80 games. This allowed us to investigate the effect of the web-based game on the children's post-test scores. Figure 3 displays the intervention children's mean scores at post-test by the number of games played on the web.

The figure clearly shows the effects of practice on the post-test scores. In the intervention group, the correlations between the levels achieved by the children in the different web-based games were moderate to high (between .49 and .71) and significant (p<.001). Two measures of the children's practice in the web games were correlated with the post-test factor scores: the mean level attained by the children in the different games and the number of games they played. The correlations between each of these measures and the post-test scores were modest - .31 and .33, respectively, but significant (p<.01). These analyses support the conclusion that the WM gains were due to the intervention.



Fig. 3. WM score at post-test by number of web-games played

4 Conclusions and Discussion

WM is hypothesized by many researchers to be a cognitive resource that has an impact on learning. Gathercole (2006) has convincingly argued that it is an important factor for word learning, Cain et al (2001) demonstrated that it plays a role in reading comprehension and Nunes et al. (2007; 2011) showed that it is important for mathematical achievement, even after controlling for the children's intelligence and their numerical skills. Contrary to what was previously thought, it is now accepted by WM is plastic and can be enhanced by training (Klingberg, 2010).

Some training studies have relied on meta-cognitive skills whereas others have relied on automatic processes. Because deaf children are thought to require support in developing automatic attention as well as their meta-cognitive abilities, this project developed resources for supporting deaf children in the development of both processes. The effectiveness of this mixed program is encouraging but also underscores the need for further research. Future research should aim to analyze the relative importance of each of these elements for the development of deaf children's WM.

Acknowledgements. This study was supported by a grant from the National Deaf Children's Society (NDCS) and by the British Association of Teachers of the Deaf, which collaborated in the recruitment of participating teachers. We are thankful for their support. We are very grateful to the schools, teachers, teaching assistants and children who participated in this study. They generously gave their time to the project and assisted us in many ways during the data collection. Without their participation, the study would not have been possible.

References

- 1. Barrouillet, P., Lépine, R.: Working memory and children's use of retrieval to solve addition problems. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology 91, 183–204 (2005)
- Bebko, J.M., Metcalfe-Haggert, A.: Deafness, Language Skills, and Rehearsal: A Model for the Development of a Memory Strategy. Journal of Deaf Studies and Deaf Education 2, 131–139 (1997)
- Bourke, P.A., Duncan, J., Nimmo-Smith, I.: A general factor involved in dual task performance decrement. Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology 49A, 525–545 (1996)
- 4. Duncan, J.: Brain mechanisms of attention. The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology 59, 2–27 (2006)
- 5. Elliott, C.D., Smith, P., McCulloch, K.: British Ability Scale-II Technical Manual. nferNelson Publishing Company, London (1997)
- Fagan, M.K., Pisoni, D.B., Horn, D.L., Dillon, C.M.: Neuropsychological Correlates of Vocabulary, Reading, and Working Memory in Deaf Children With Cochlear Implants. Journal of Deaf Studies and Deaf Education 12, 461–471 (2007)
- Fuchs, L.S., Compton, D.L., Fuchs, D., Paulsen, K., Bryant, J.D., Hamlett, C.L.: The prevention, identification, and cognitive determinants of mathematics difficulty. Journal of Educational Psychology 97, 493–513 (2005)
- 8. Gathercole, S.E.: Nonword repetition and word learning: The nature of the relationship. Applied Psycholinguistics 27(04), 513–543 (2006)
- 9. Gathercole, S., Pickering, S.J.: Assessment of working memory in six- and seven- year-old children. Journal of Educational Psychology 92, 377–390 (2000)
- Geary, D.C., Hamson, C.O., Hoard, M.K.: Numerical and arithmetical cognition: A longitudinal study of process and concept deficits in children with learning disability. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology 77, 236–263 (2000)
- Gozzi, M., Geraci, C., Cecchetto, C., Perugini, M., Papagno, C.: Looking for an Explanation for the Low Sign Span. Is Order Involved? Journal of Deaf Studies and Deaf Education 16, 101–107 (2010)
- Harris, M., Moreno, C.: Deaf Children's Use of Phonological Coding: Evidence from Reading, Spelling, and Working Memory. Journal of Deaf Studies and Deaf Educations 9, 253–268 (2004)
- 13. Holmes, J., Gathercole, S.E., Dunning, D.L.: Adaptive training leads to sustained enhancement of poor working memory in children. Developmental Science 12, 9–15 (2009)
- 14. Klingberg, T.: Training and plasticity of working memory. Trends in Cognitive Sciences 14, 317–324 (2010)
- Klingberg, T., Fernell, E., Olesen, P.J., Johnson, M., Gustafsson, P., Dahlström, K., Gillberg, C.G., Forssberg, H., Westerberg, H.: Computerized training of working memory in children with ADHD - A randomized, controlled trial. Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry 44, 177–186 (2005)
- Kloo, D., Perner, J.: Training transfer between card sorting and galse belief understanding: Helping children apply conflicting descriptions. Child Development 74(6), 1823–1839 (2003)
- 17. MacNamara, D., Scott, J.L.: Working memory capacity and strategy use. Memory and Cognition 29, 10–17 (2001)
- MacSweeney, M., Campbell, R., Donlan, C.: Varieties of Short-Term Memory Coding in Deaf Teenagers. Journal of Deaf Studies and Deaf Education 1, 249–262 (1996)

- Marschark, M., Bebko, J.M.: Memory and Information Processing: A Bridge From Basic Research to Educational Application. Journal of Deaf Studies and Deaf Education 2, 119–120 (1997)
- McLeod, P., Posner, M.I.: Privileged loops from percept to act. In: Bouma, H., Bouwhuis, D.G. (eds.) Attention and Performance X, pp. 55–66. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Ltd., Hove (1984)
- 21. Mitchell, T., Quittner, A.: Multimethod study of attention and behavior problems in hearing-impaired children. Journal of Clinical Child Psychology 25, 83–96 (1996)
- 22. Nunes, T., Bryant, P., Barros, R., Sylva, K.: The relative importance of two different mathematical abilities to mathematical achievement. British Journal of Educational Psychology (2011), doi:10.1111/j.2044-8279.2011.02033.x.
- Nunes, T., Bryant, P., Evans, D., Bell, D., Gardner, S., Gardner, A., Carraher, J.N.: The Contribution of Logical Reasoning to the Learning of Mathematics in Primary School. British Journal of Developmental Psychology 25, 147–166 (2007)
- 24. Nunes, T., Evans, D., Barros, R., Burman, D.: Is deaf children's working memory weaker than hearing children's? (in preparation)
- Nunes, T., Evans, D., Bell, D., Campos, T.: Improving children's working memory through guided rehearsal. Paper Presented at the American Educational Research Association (AERA), New York (April 2008)
- Passolunghi, M.C., Siegel, L.S.: Working memory and access to numercial information in children with disability in mathematics. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology 88, 348–367 (2004)
- 27. Pickering, S., Gathercole, S.: Working memory test battery for children (WMTB-C) Manual. The Psychological Corporation, London (2001)
- Quittner, A.L., Leibach, P., Marciel, K.: The Impact of Cochlear Implants on Young Deaf Children. New Methods to Assess Cognitive and Behavioral Development. Archives of Otolaryngology, Head and Neck Surgery 130, 547–554 (2004)
- Tamm, L., Hughes, C., Ames, L., Pickering, J., Silver, C.H., Stavinoha, P., Castillo, C.L., Rintelmann, J., Moore, J., Foxwell, A., Bolanos, A.G., Hines, T., Nakonezny, P.A., Emslie, G.: Attention Training for School-Aged Children With ADHD: Results of an Open Trial. Journal of Attention Disorders 14, 86–94 (2010)
- Thorell, L.B., Lindqvist, S., Nutley, S.B., Bohlin, G., Klingberg, T.: Training and transfer effects of executive functions in preschool children. Developmental Science 12, 106–113 (2009)
- Turley-Ames, K.J., Whitfield, M.M.: Working memory training and task performance. Journal of Memory and Language 49, 446–468 (2003)

Serious Gaming and Vocabulary Growth Research into the Effectiveness of a Serious Game upon Receptive Vocabulary

Uriël Schuurs

Cito (Central Institute for Educational Measurement), Arnhem, The Netherlands uriel.schuurs@cito.nl

Serious games claim to be both entertaining and instructive [17]. However, research into the actual effects of serious games is rare. This paper presents an effect study that was conducted in 2010 in order to evaluate the learning effects of the serious game Mijn naam is Haas (My name is Haas) upon vocabulary growth in children in grade 1 and grade 2 (age 4 - 7).

1 Introduction

The educational computer game Mijn Naam is Haas (My name is Haas) provides a playful learning environment for children aged 3 to 7. Within the online serious game children create their own interactive story by drawing the world of character Haas. Sometimes they have to move this character around and the child can also draw solutions to problems and add elements, like trees, birds, mushrooms and insects, by drawing them right into the virtual landscape. These elements then become part of the story and may even change the plot. In addition to the online game there are CD-ROM's and picture books, some of them with circular stories. Currently products are used at home and in the classroom in the Netherlands. A distinction has been made between formal and informal learning [16] and the conclusion seems to be that the main difference between the two is in the environment: at school or at home. One might argue that due to serious games like Mijn naam is Haas the threshold between formal and informal learning is diminishing.

In 2009 the developers of the serious game My name is Haas asked Radboud university Nijmegen for advice on the language use within the game to be developed. We especially focused upon the selection of target words, that is: words to be captured by the children. We decided not to make use of word frequency as a selection criterion as this does not seem to be a fruitful approach, neither in instructional design nor in estimating productive vocabulary size [11]. Instead use was made of the Streeflijst Woordenschat [15]: this list reflects teachers' judgments upon the necessity of a receptive knowledge of the words involved by children in grade 1 up to grade 4. From this Streeflijst we assigned words from different levels to be used in the serious game Mijn naam is Haas. Deliberately words were chosen in such a way that the misunderstanding of a particular word would not hamper the understanding of the game adventure as a whole.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 40-46, 2012.

One of the assumptions of the designers of My name is Haas is that the game will increase young children's vocabulary. Beside that the game is supposed to stimulate children's story comprehension and to challenge their problem solving skills. The latter is triggered by means of confronting the child with situations that need some kind of solution. For instance, when Haas is walking through the woods he arrives at a river. The question is how to get to the other side. It's the child's role to come up with an answer, for instance by drawing a bridge or a little boat. The object that the child has drawn determines the way the story continues, so the game adapts itself to the input of the current user. In this way the learning environment is really interactive and it stimulates the child to come up with some kind of solution. Largest effects however were expected within vocabulary. In order to explain this I will highlight some major implications derived from international literature on Vocabulary Acquisition.

2 Theoretical Background

The question arises: How do children learn the meaning of words? When arriving at grade 1 children bring in a vocabulary of about 4.000 words. Apparently the principles that guide the vocabulary growth in the younger years are very effective. In this acquisition process three main principles can be distinguished [1, 13]: labeling, categorizing and network building.

Labeling seems to be a natural behavior for parents as they keep on talking to their children during the day while going out shopping with the children, feeding them, bathing them and putting them to bed. There is a one to one-relationship between the words, the labels they are using and the persons, objects, activities that are in the context of this language use. By labeling the adult language users make clear the relationship between words and objects. At the same time a *categorization* of objects and labels is necessary in order to get grip on the world. While comparing objects such as a couch at home, a wooden chair at Kindergarten or maybe even a desk chair, a child may notice that despite big differences there is one important similarity: all three objects are meant to sit on. A categorization of objects and activities in the world surrounding and in the words we use for labeling them, will lead to the *building* of a network. Children notice there is a relationship between a pan where French fries are fried in and a *plate* where the food will be eaten from. Distinctive features are used in order to decide whether a word belongs to one category or another, for instance which piece of furniture belongs to the category home, school or office, and to decide upon the relationship between (groups of) words such as a dog, a duck or maybe an egg.

Discovery of these relationships, both in content and in the syntactic field - that is: network building - is considered to be necessary for acquiring deep word knowledge. Just labeling an object will result in a shallow understanding of the concept [2, 9]. All kinds of criteria are being used by language learners to build up these vocabulary networks: shape, color, function and other distinctive features of the object that is labeled as well as syntactic and semantic characteristics of the word (see [4], Chapter 6 for an overview of studies). We do not know on what basis this labeling is most effective in what situation. However we do know that categorizing and network building is a powerful reinforcement to vocabulary growth.

On the basis of these theoretical insights five basic principles are generally considered to be essential for the stimulation of solid vocabulary growth [6, 21, 22]:

- 1. The use of a rich learning environment that is challenging for the language learner to learn in a functional and meaningful context.
- 2. Repeated input of target words: in order to be captured a new target word should be presented several times and in different contexts.
- 3. In order to build a network several distinctive features of a new target word should be presented, both syntactic possibilities, semantic aspects and the context in which the word is being used.
- 4. Target words should be presented in an interactive context: just like young children learn the meaning of words while playing and interacting in an verbal way with each other, elementary school pupils profit most from language input in a social environment with a lot of interaction going on. Within a serious game it's possible to reconstruct such an interactive environment.
- 5. Last but not least active participation: giving language input is necessary but stimulating the language learner to use the new words makes the acquisition process much more effective. In a serious game this is possible without creating anxiety or fear as is the case with more introvert children in classroom situations.

In general one can conclude that serious gaming is suitable in helping building a semantic network, especially when stories are used in which the child is participating actively [12, 17, 23]. Nevertheless, there are few empirical studies. For this reason it is stated that "Nothing much can be said about the effectiveness and efficiency of using educational games" in classroom settings [3]. Focusing on Mijn naam is Haas again it is easily demonstrated that within the game important conditions for effective vocabulary growth [4, 7] are met, including:

- target words that are carefully selected from Streeflijst Woordenschat [15];
- presentation of words in a functional context offering different cues in order to derive word meaning;
- multi-channel presentation: children can hear how the specific target words are being used and they can see the context in which the target words are used;
- target words are presented several times within one play session;
- as stated earlier: the child can participate actively within the context in which the word is being used.

Within the game these principles are operationalized in a nondescript way to the user: the player's attention will be with the game itself, not with the target words that are presented. On this basis the following hypothesis can be formulated: *vocabulary growth will be faster in classrooms where Mijn naam is Haas is used than in classrooms where no use is made of a serious game.*

3 Method

Using funds of the M&ICT program in The Netherlands research could be conducted into the effects of this serious game upon vocabulary growth within 4- 6 years old children. This research was carried out in the autumn of 2010; 12 schools at primary level were involved and test results of 412 children were taken into analysis.

In each of the 12 primary schools one class was allowed to play the game twice a week during 6 weeks (the experimental group). Two themes of the game were presented to the children using the online environment (theme *Creativity* and theme *Food and Drinks*). In the background use was made of the educational method Schatkist; during the experimental phase the pupils were not allowed to use the computer version of Schatkist.

The control group consisted of 12 parallel classes at the same elementary schools. The control group did make use of Schatkist, an exhaustive curriculum that incorporates 16 themes including stories, learning activities and computer games. In order to guarantee that the target words were presented in the control groups as well as in the experimental condition, illustrated short stories containing the target words were presented twice a week in the control group. Moreover, teachers of the control group were instructed as how to present these stories to the children in an interactive way. In order to optimise language input in the control group the interactive reading-instruction was based upon insights in the best practices in reading aloud to young children [6, 18, 22], including the repetition of words, paraphrasing sentences, asking open questions to the children, modeling and elaborating the children's responses and giving positive feedback to reactions of the children.

In both conditions teachers took note of the classroom activities during the experiment. Specifically for this experiment an intervention-related receptive vocabulary test was designed containing 28 multiple choice items related to target words derived from the two themes used in Mijn naam is Haas. In this receptive vocabulary test each test item consists of three picture alternatives while the target word is presented through audio within a sentence. The test was constructed after having pretested several items in June 2010 (mean p-score = 70.5; coefficient Alpha = .79). This intervention-related vocabulary test was presented to all children involved before and after the experimental intervention. As an external criterion a second receptive vocabulary test was used, derived from a standardized test set [20]. In fact we used a pretest posttest design that allows for within subject analysis. Data of children that missed one of the test sessions were deleted pairwise.

4 Results

Scores on pretest and posttest are represented in Table 1:

	pre	etest	pos		
Condition	mean	St.dev.	mean	St.dev.	n
Control group	20,53	3,695	21,73	3,658	205
Experimental group	21,24	3,755	23,04	3,236	207
Total	20,89	3,738	22,39	3,510	412

Table 1. Test scores per condition on pretest and posttest

The log books of the group of teachers showed that in the experimental condition per child 12 to 20 minutes a week was spent playing the serious game My name is Haas. Within the control group in 4 out of 12 schools a double amount of time was spent reading aloud the stories to the children, discussing word meanings and doing related vocabulary exercises. Nevertheless, using the SPSS Repeated Measurement General Linear Model, the difference in vocabulary growth was significant in favour of the experimental condition. Within this model pretest scores on the TAK test [20] were used as a covariate in order to neutralize small, non-significant group differences at the pretest. Interaction between the variables Vocabulary and Condition turns out to be significant (F = 8,541, df = 1, p = .00), indicating that differences in vocabulary growth were highly dependent on the condition a child was in. As gains in the experimental group were higher the hypothesis is confirmed.

Effect size in vocabulary growth per condition was calculated using formula (1)

$$E = \frac{\mu_2 - \mu_1}{\sigma_1}$$
(1)

As a result effect sizes per group could be calculated (see Table 2):

Condition	Means and standard	Effect size
	deviations	
Posttest / pretest for the control group	21,73 – 20,53 / 3,695	0,32
Posttest / pretest for the experimental	23,04 - 21,24 / 3,755	0,48
Posttest data for both groups	23,04 - 21,73 / 3,658	0,36

Table 2. Effect sizes per condition

The results show that vocabulary growth differs significantly in both groups. Table 2 indicates that growth was larger in the experimental group, effect size being 150% of the effect size in the control group.

5 Discussion and Conclusions

What can be concluded on the basis of the results reported? First of all, vocabulary growth was observed in both conditions. The conclusion might be that education - that is: our specific treatment - does at least have some effect. Secondly, there was a

significant interaction between Condition and Vocabulary with a positive result in the experimental group. Our hypothesis has been confirmed.

Some further remarks need to be made. The first conclusion was that education does have effect. In fact, we are not sure about this. We didn't make use of a nullcondition without any treatment: especially at a younger age informal language input, from outside of the school is a dominant factor in language acquisition. Though the target words used in our experiment were not very frequent, it might be possible that these words were captured in informal settings we didn't control.

The reported effect sizes are moderate [5]: although effective, the results of the treatment were not very spectacular. However, with regard to the double amount of time spent in the control group in comparison with the experimental group, the serious game might have generated much more positive results. As ceiling effects may play a role further data analysis could be carried out on the basis of a differentiation in starting level (e.g. low, medium, high).

In this experiment we did not test deep word knowledge [14] and we didn't get insight in the quality of the mental semantic network that was built by the children [cf. 8]; as a consequence we do not know much about the persistence of the learning results. In addition we did not use a vocabulary test that generates an indication or estimate of growth in receptive vocabulary as a whole (cf. [21].

To broaden the perspective: it is challenging to find out more about the characteristics in gaming that lead to positive learning effects. It might be possible to look for effects in areas that are less obvious and maybe a little more difficult to explore, for instance in the area of problem solving skills or ict-skills. Both more complicated and more interesting will be research focussing on the interaction between learning effects and characteristics of the serious game; game characteristics may be derived from available descriptive studies, cf. [10, 19]. In the long term it might be possible to create games with built-in tests: not merely tests in order to determine game levels that are best suitable, but formative tests that give insight in educational gains or even diagnostic tests that make clear what a pupil has achieved and what elements of the curriculum still need some attention - with or without a serious game.

Acknowledgements. This research was granted by the Dutch M&ICT program (http://www.m-ict.nl). I am indebted to Sanneke Prins (Stichting Ontspruit, Amsterdam) and Theo Eggen (Cito, Arnhem and University of Twente) for helpful remarks on an earlier version of this paper.

References

- 1. Aitchison, J.: Words in the mind. An introduction to the mental lexicon. Blackwell Publishers, Oxford (2002)
- 2. Beck, I.L., McKeown, M.G., Kucan, L.: Bringing Words to Life. Robust Vocabulary Instruction. The Guilford Press, New York (2002)
- 3. van den Berg, M., Simons, R.J.: Wat weten we over gaming in het PO en het VO? Stichting Kennisnet. Den Haag (2008)
- 4. Bloom, P.: How children learn the meaning of words. MIT Press, Cambridge (2002)

- 5. Cohen, J.: Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Academic Press, New York (1969)
- Damhuis, R., Litjens, P.: Mondelinge Communicatie. Expertisecentrum Nederlands, Nijmegen (2003)
- Duerings, J., van der Linden, B., Schuurs, U., Strating, H.: Op Woordenjacht. Creatief en effectief werken aan woordenschatuitbreiding, Uitgeverij Garant, Antwerpen, Apeldoorn (2011)
- Greidanus, T., Nienhuis, L.: Testing the Quality of Word Knowledge in a Second Language by Means of Word Associations: Types of Distractors and Types of Associations. The Modern Language Journal 85(4), 567–577 (2001)
- Haastrup, K., Henriksen, B.: Vocabulary acquisition: acquiring depth of knowledge through network building. International Journal of Applied Linguistics 10(2), 221–240 (2000)
- Johnson, W.L., Vilhjalmsson, H., Marsella, S.: Serious Games for Language Learning: How Much Game, How Much AI? In: Proceedings of the 2005 Conference on Artificial Intelligence in Education: Supporting Learning through Intelligent and Socially Informed Technology (2005)
- Meara, P.: Lexical Frequency Profiles: A Monte Carlo Analysis. Applied Linguistics 26(1), 32–47 (2005)
- Nagy, W.E.: Why vocabulary instruction needs to be long-term and comprehensive. In: Hiebert, E.H., Kamil, M.L. (eds.) Teaching and Learning Vocabulary: Bringing Research to Practice, pp. 27–44. Erlbaum, New York (2005)
- Nelson, K.: Language in cognitive development. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1996)
- Read, J.: The development of a new measure of L2 vocabulary knowledge. Language Testing 10(3), 355–371 (1993)
- Schaerlaekens, A., Kohnstamm, D., Lejaegere, M., de Vries, A., Peeters, L., Zink, I.: Streeflijst woordenschat voor 6-jarigen. Swets & Zeitlinger, Lisse (1999)
- Selfton-Green, J.: Literature review in informal learning with technology outside school: A report for NESTA futurelab. NESTA Futurelab, Bristol (2006)
- 17. Sørensen, B.H., Meyer, B.: Serious games in language learning and teaching a theoretical perspective. In: Situated Play, Proceedings of DiGRA Conference (2007)
- Stoep, J.: Interactief voorlezen: een goed begin. Onderwijskunde in theorie en praktijk, red. L. Verhoeven en R. Voeten, Zwijssen, Tilburg, pp. 94–104 (2004)
- 19. Thorne, S.L., Black, R.W.: Language and literacy development in computer-mediated contexts and communities. Annual Review of Applied Linguistics 27, 1–28 (2007)
- 20. Verhoeven, L., Vermeer, A.: Taaltoets Alle Kinderen. Cito, Arnhem (2001)
- Vermeer, A.: Breadth and depth of vocabulary in relation to L1/L2 acquisition and frequency of input. Applied Linguistics 22(2), 217–234 (2001)
- Wasik, B.A., Bond, M.A.: Beyond the pages of a book: Interactive book reading and language development in preschool classrooms. Journal of Developmental Psychology 93(2), 243–250 (2001)
- Wong, W.L., Shen, C., Nocera, L., Carriazo, E., Tang, F., Bugga, S., Narayanan, H., Wang, H., Ritterfeld, U.: Serious Video Game Effectiveness. In: Proceeding ACE 2007 Proceedings of the International Conference on Advances in Computer Entertainment Technology. ACM, New York (2007)
- Yusoff, A., Crowder, R., Gilbert, L., Wills, G.: A conceptual framework for serious games. In: 2009 Ninth IEEE International Conference on Advanced Learning Technologies, Riga, Latvia, July 15 - 17 (2009)

Gaming Behavior of Flemish Students and Their Willingness for Using Games in Education

Jonathan Cops

GROUP T - Leuven Education College Jonathan.cops@groept.be

1 Introduction

Together with the globalization and the new global economy can the digitalization the meeting of a variety of mediums (word, consonance, and image) on one bearer – be considered as an important recent social development (Castells, 1997). Playing videogames seems to be an important component of this digitalization. Moreover, the last decades games are increasingly considered as heaving a powerful potential to facilitate learning (Gee, 2003; Squire, 2003; Prensky, 2001; Shaffer; 2007; Steinkeuhler, 2006) and there exist a growing effort to design serious games that teach academic content (Dede & Barab, 2009; Rosenbaum, Klopfer, & Perry, 2007; Squire & Jan, 2007; etc.). Scholars are discussing a variety of motives that plead in the advantage of using games in education. It would increase motivation, creativity, the connection with living environment of students and pupils, fun while learning, independent learning, collaborative inquiry learning, etc. On the other hand, arguments which tackle these positive motives are plenty: the evocation of aggression, playing is not the same as learning, difficulty of controlling learning results, containment of wrong information, games being too expensive, etc. This paper doesn't investigate the scientific propriety of these arguments but examines whether these arguments are held in the perception of pupils of Flemish secondary education, students of a Flemish Education College, and students of a Flemish Engineering College. Moreover, it examines whether gender and gaming experience influences these perceptions. Investigating the perceptions held by the targeted public and the mediating role of gender and gaming experience, can provide insight in the way games can be implemented in education.

2 Method

The data were gathered using an online questionnaire, created with Lime Survey. The survey was in Dutch and comprised the following parts: (1) Socio-demographic data (gender, age, educational type), (2) Self-assessment of ICT-level (expert, good, mean, beginner, non-user), (3) Gaming behavior (frequency of playing games a week, preference playing platform, game genre, playing modus), (4) willingness for using games in education (3-point Lickert scale), and (5) motives for (non-)usability of games in education.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 47-52, 2012.

The respondents have been recruited using snowball sampling. The chain started with inviting by mail all Flemish school management teams of GROUP T database to fill in the questionnaire and to distribute the link to the survey among their students and staff. At the same time, mailing was done to all GROUP T students of both Education College and Engineering College. These latter two groups were also given the opportunity to fill in the survey during classes. The uniqueness of every respondent was checked by comparing the filled in e-mail addresses within the survey (95% did so) and to include only fully completed surveys. Using snowball sampling implies a rather non-randomized selection of respondents, challenging the validity of generalizations. Adding the fill-in opportunity for both colleges of GROUP T, starting with a huge chain, and checking for the distribution in socio-demographic data and variance in answers, the survey nevertheless can provide reasonable strong statements on population level.

487 pupils from Flemisch Secondary education (\bigcirc 38,4%, \circlearrowright 61,6%; 58% ASO¹, 23% TSO, 6% BSO, 13% KSO), 298 students from GROUP T – Leuven Education College (\bigcirc 60%, \circlearrowright 40%), and 289 students of GROUP T – Leuven Engineering College (\bigcirc 10%, \circlearrowright 90%) fully completed the questionnaire. The distribution among gender and educational type were in line with the real population.

3 Results

This section starts with a presentation of the results concerning the gaming behavior of the three groups of students. The second part will focus on the willingness of students of using games in education. Finally, an identification of the most selected motives for the (non-)usability of games in education will be presented.

3.1 Gaming Behavior

When considering 'gaming frequency' of the three groups of respondents, significant

differences can be found between and within the three groups. In the groups of pupils and students from Education College, females are gaming less frequently than their male colleagues. Further, pupils are gaming significantly more than students $(\rho=0.00)$ and the biggest difference can be found between pupils and the students from Education College.

Chart 1: Hours of gaming a week pupils according to gender (%)



¹ ASO(General Secondary Education), TSO (Technical Secondary Education), BSO (Professional Secondary Education), KSO (Artistic Secondary Education).



The personal computer (PC) is for all groups and for both genders the most used platform to play games. Second in line is for all males in the three groups the console and for females the mobile phone and/or Smartphone. A related phenomenon can be observed in preferred game genre of both genders. Without significant difference а between the three groups, females are playing most of the time Card& Boardgames, Simulation games, and Social games. In contrast, males prefer First Person Shooters, Racing- and Sportgames, and Strategygames. The fact that Card&Boardgames are often provided on mobile phones and/or Smartphones can explain the difference in the

secondly most used gaming platform between males and females. Considering the playing modus, a significant difference between males and females in the group of pupils and students from the education college can be found. In these two groups males are playing more in a multiplayer online modus. This difference cannot be observed in the group of engineering students.

3.2 Willingness for Games in Education

In the survey the respondents had to judge the following statement: 'The use of digital

games in education can be valuable' on a 3-point Lickert scale (Agree, Don't Agree/Don't Disagree, Disagree).

With respect to pupils' and students' willingness to use digital games in education, we observed that the percentage of respondents in all groups valuing this statement in a negative manner is rather low Chart 4: Statement pupils by Gender (%)



(11,3%;10,4%;11,1%). The majority of both pupils and students value the statement as positive (51%;51%;57%). The results of a Kruskal-Wallis test show that there is no significant difference between the three groups (ρ =0,423).

Nevertheless, within the groups of pupils and students of Education College a gender difference can be observed; females are valuing the statement less positive than their male peers. This gender difference cannot be observed in the group of Engineering Students (ρ =0,845).

When investigating the influence of game experience on pupils' and students' willingness to use digital games in education, a significant negative Kendall's tau between gaming frequency and the statement in the group of students of education college (ρ -,266; p=0,01) indicates that the more students play digital games, the more they have positive opinions about the potential value of games in education. In the group of students from Chart 5: Statement Education College by Gender (%)

the group of students from Engineering College the correlation is somewhat weaker but still significant negative (ρ -,212; p=0,01). In the group of pupils the correlation is even bigger than in the two other groups (ρ -,351: p=0,00).

Knowing that males are gaming significantly more in the group of pupils and students of Education College, this can explain the difference in valuing the statement between males and females in these two groups. Nevertheless, on grounds of the observation that pupils are significantly gaming more than the group of Education College students, a difference in appreciation on the statement between these two groups could be expected, but did not appeared. It seems that students of Education 80 60 2 40 <u>우</u> 20 Total 0 Agree (51%) Don't Disagree Agree/Don't (10,4%) Disagree (38,6%) Chart 6: Statement Engineering College by Gender (%) 60 ∎∂ **5**0 40 우 30 20 Total 10 0 Agree Don't Agree/ Disagree Don't (57,1%) (11, 1%)Disagree (31,8%)

College are taking into account the perspective of their future audience (pupils) when asked to score the statement.

3.3 Motives in Favor and against Using Games in Education

In the survey, respondents were asked to select within a list the motive(s) they thought to be a reason to use or not to use games in education. The two lists of motives were selected from common-sense opinions expressed in several lectures given by the author and cannot be considered as exhaustive. The respondents also had the opportunity to add other motives.

Considering the motives in favor of using digital games in education, the four most selected motives from the given list are the same in all three groups: increase of

motivation, increase of fun while learning, increase of creativity, and an increase in connection between the living environment and school environment. While students of the education college select the latter motive the most, pupils and students of Engineering College select this motive as fourth one.

When considering the motives selected that plead against the use of games in education, significant gender differences in all groups can be observed. Females in all groups fear the evocation of aggression significantly more than their male peers. Males in all groups select the difficult integration of games in educational curricula as the most important hindering argument to use games in education.

When investigating the influence of game experience on pupils' and students' selected motives significant correlations can be found. The more experienced they are in playing games, the more the respondents select the difficult integration of games in schools curricula and the limited availability of good educational games, as hindering motives.

4 Discussion

Egenfeldt-Nielsen (2007, p.149) describes three categories of barriers when using games in education: 'Practical/structural barriers' (technical limitations, the limited space, time slots for lessons, etc.), 'Game- related barriers' (learning how to play the game, the complexity of the game, the balance between playing/learning and the integration of computer games with teaching), and the 'expectations and culture barrier' (the students' and teachers' initial way of thinking about computer games, learning and teaching, and learning content). The results of this survey provide us with indications that some of these barriers will influence a good implementation of games in Flemish education.

The results of the survey make clear that the gaming behavior differs severely between genders and between pupils and the two groups of students. Males are gaming more frequently and engage in other kind of games than their female peers. In general, the group of pupils plays more frequently in comparison with the other two groups of students. Especially the difference in gaming frequency between pupils and the teachers in training can hinder a good implementation of games in education because they are the most important stakeholders for the future implementation of games in education. These observations deal with 'game-related barriers'. Knowing that the more experienced persons are in playing games, the bigger the learning effect will be (Egenfeldt-Nielsen, 2007), the observations indicate that especially females and students of the education college will need more training in gaming literacy to gain even learning results. Females will be more experienced in card-and board games then males who are much more experienced in strategy games for example.

Considering the 'expectations and culture barrier', the observations show that the amount of respondents from all groups clearly rejecting the educational potential of games is rather low. There exists openness for considering the educational value of games and this perception increases with a growing gaming experience. Interesting to notice is that the perception of teachers in training is not different than that of the pupils, although there are gaming significantly less than their future audience. Possibly, they are taking into account the perspective of the pupils in their judgments. Concerning the selected motives that plead against the use of games in education, a growing of gaming experience shifts the motives from originating in some kind of moral panic ('the evocation of aggression') towards more 'practical/structural barriers', like the difficult integration of games in schools' curricula and the limited availability of good educational games.

In sum, measurement to increase both the willingness to use games in education and the eventual learning effect of educational gaming should be aiming at tackling all three barriers, but not in a simple straightforward manner in which all stakeholders are conceived as holding the same barriers in an equal amount.

References

- 1. Castells, M.: The Power of Identity, The Information Age: Economy, Society and Culture, vol. II. Blackwell, Cambridge, MA (1997)
- 2. Dede, C., Barab, S.A.: Emerging technologies for learning science: A time of rapid advances. Journal of Science Education and Technology 18(4), 301–304 (2009)
- Egenfeldt-Nielsen: Practical Barriers and Perception of History. In: Educational Potential of Computer Games, pp. 131–150. Continuum International Publishing Group, New York (2007)
- Gee, J.P.: What Video Games Have to Teach Us About Learning and Literacy. Palgrave Macmillan (2003)
- 5. Prensky, M.: Digital Game-based Learning. McGraw-Hill Inc., US (2001)
- Rosenbaum, E., Klopfer, E., Perry, J.: On location learning: Authentic applied science with networked augmented realities. Journal of Science Education and Technology 16(1), 31–45 (2007)
- 7. Shaffer, D.W.: How Computer Games Help Children Learn. Palgrave Macmillan (2007)
- Squire, K.D., Jan, M.: Mad City Mystery: Developing scientific argumentation skills with a place-based augmented reality game on handheld computers. Journal of Science Education and Technology 16(1), 5–29 (2007)
- Steinkuehler, C.A.: Massively multiplayer online video gaming as participation in a discourse. Mind, Culture, and Activity 13(1), 38–52 (2006)

Effects of Mini-Games for Enhancing Multiplicative Abilities: A First Exploration

Marjoke Bakker^{1,*}, Marja van den Heuvel-Panhuizen¹, Sylvia van Borkulo¹, and Alexander Robitzsch²

¹ Freudenthal Institute for Science and Mathematics Education, Utrecht University, The Netherlands
² Federal Institute for Education Research, Innovation and Development of the Austrian School System, Salzburg, Austria m.bakker@uu.nl

1 Introduction

Developing knowledge and understanding of multiplicative relations is a main goal of primary school mathematics education. It is important that students consolidate basic multiplication table facts as well as learn how to flexibly apply this knowledge in more complex multiplicative problems [e.g., 1, 2]. Mathematical computer games are considered to contribute to attaining both these learning goals [e.g., 3]. However, as recent review articles have pointed out, clear empirical evidence of the effects of educational computer games is sparse, and in-class longitudinal studies are needed [e.g., 4, 5]. In the BRXXX study we use a large-scale longitudinal design to provide evidence for the domain of multiplication and division. Moreover, our study goes beyond the use of computer games in class and also includes playing games at home. We investigate the effects of multiplication and division mini-games from the popular website RekenWeb (www.rekenweb.nl).

Our research questions are: 1) What are the effects of playing multiplicative minigames on students' multiplicative abilities?; and 2) In what setting are multiplicative mini-games most effective? In this paper we present the preliminary results of the first year of the study.

2 Method

The research questions are answered by a repeated measures control-group design containing three experimental conditions (E1, E2, and E3) and one control condition (C):

- E1 Playing multiplicative games at school, embedded in a lesson
- **E2** Playing multiplicative games at home, with minimal attention at school (the students are just told that they may play the games at home)
- E3 Playing multiplicative games at home, followed by a class discussion
- **C** Pseudo-intervention: Playing games on other mathematics topics at school, embedded in a lesson.

^{*} Corresponding author.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 53-57, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

Comparing the experimental conditions (E) to the control condition (C) allows us to measure the effects of the multiplicative games (research question 1). With the pseudo-intervention in the control group, we control for the positive effects that participating in an experimental intervention might have by itself (Hawthorne effect). The three experimental conditions are meant to compare different settings of playing the games (research question 2): in school, at home, and at home with a class discussion.

Time schedule	Sep	Oct	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Apr	May	Jun
Grade 1 (2009/2010)										Test 1
Grade 2 (2010/2011)	Intervention 1				Intervention 2			Test 2		
Grade 3 (2011/2012)	Inte	rventi	on 3			Inte	rventi	on 4		Test 3
Grade 4 (2012/2013)										Test 4

Fig. 1. Time schedule of the BRXXX-project

Figure 1 displays the time schedule of the BRXXX-project. In each of the four interventions, the students are offered eight online games. The experimental groups are offered games on practice and understanding of multiplicative relations (see examples in Figure 2). The control group is offered a number of alternative games, mostly on spatial orientation. In all four conditions, teacher manuals are presented to the teachers, describing how the games are supposed to be offered to the children. In the conditions including lessons or class discussions (C, E1, and E3), detailed instructions are given on the contents, procedures and duration of these lessons or class discussions. For the conditions in which the games are played at school (C and E1), the amount of time children are supposed to spend on the games is specified (two times 10 minutes a week). In the playing-at-home conditions (E2 and E3), no duration is specified; the children are just given the opportunity to play the games. The teachers are asked to keep the amount of in-class time spent on different mathematics topics the same as when they would not be participating in the project. Game-play data are collected through monitoring software.



Fig. 2. Screenshots of games in the BRXXX study: a. "Catching"; b. "Choose an amount" (© Freudenthal Institute)

In the study, 58 classes of 54 regular primary schools participate (n = 1197). The schools were randomly assigned to one of the four conditions. The students' performance in solving multiplicative problems is measured by the BRXXX Multiplicative Ability test, an online test administered at school. In the different grades different test versions are used, which are linked through anchor items. The test consists of multiplicative items and distractor items. The multiplicative items are partly context items, bare number items, and items that measure the flexible application of knowledge of multiplicative relations. To control for order effects, each test version is administered in four different item orders. Test 1 contained 28 multiplicative items and Test 2 contained 50 multiplicative items (including 16 anchor items).

In our preliminary analysis of the effects of Interventions 1 and 2 (Grade 2), we included only the students who made both Test 1 and Test 2 (n = 885). Student's scale scores (weighted likelihood estimates) were computed using IRT, assuming equal item difficulties of anchor items. Linear regression models were employed with gain scores (Test 2 – Test 1) as the dependent variable. Because of the clustered data (students nested within schools) cluster robust standard errors were utilized [6].

3 Results

Table 1 displays the gain score descriptives per condition, and the regression coefficients of the comparison of the experimental conditions to the control condition. In Figure 3, the gains from Test 1 to Test 2 are illustrated in a graph.

		Gain Score ^a			Comparison of E to C				
Condition	n	М	SD	d^{b}	B^{c}	SE	р	d^{d}	
C total	314	2.30	1.17	1.70					
E total	571	2.45	1.30	1.81	0.15	0.15	0.16	0.11	
E1	181	2.36	1.26	1.74	0.06	0.24	0.40	0.04	
E2	234	2.34	1.32	1.73	0.04	0.19	0.41	0.03	
E3	156	2.71	1.30	2.00	0.41	0.21	0.02*	0.30	
Total	885	2.40	1.26	1.77					

Table 1. Gain score descriptives and regression coefficients per condition

^aTest 2 – Test 1. ^bM divided by the standard deviation of Test 1 scores (SD = 1.36). ^cRegression coefficient. ^dB divided by the standard deviation of Test 1 scores (SD = 1.36).

*p <.05, one-tailed.



Fig. 3. Mean Test 1 and Test 2 scores per condition

4 Discussion

The preliminary results of this study show that using mini-games for developing knowledge and understanding of multiplicative relations (E) is not necessarily more effective than regular instruction without multiplicative mini-games (C). The way in which the mini-games are deployed in education turned out to be crucial. Playing multiplicative mini-games was only effective when they were played at home and discussed in school afterwards (E3). However, the effective ingredient of the E3 intervention is not just the playing at home, as is shown by the non-significant difference between E2 and C. Apparently, it is the combination of this playing at home and the discussion afterwards in class that works. This may be explained by the possibility that the in-class discussion promotes deeper understanding of the concepts encountered in the games. Furthermore, when comparing E3 with E1, the in-class discussion in E3 can be considered to be more fruitful than the lesson in E1 because of the richer experience gained from the free home playing. Moreover, in the E3 condition, the children may have spontaneously spent more time on practicing multiplicative problems. Further analyses will be carried out to get a better understanding of the effects of playing multiplicative mini-games and the role timeon-task plays in these effects.

References

- 1. Anghileri, J.: Teaching number sense, 2nd edn. Continuum, London (2006)
- Woodward, J.: Developing automaticity in multiplication facts: integrating strategy instruction with timed practice drills. Learning Disability Quarterly 29, 269–289 (2006)
- Van Galen, F., Jonker, V., Wijers, M.: Designing educational mini-games. Paper Presented at the 5th Annual Conference of the International Society for Design and Development in Education, Cairns, Australia (September 2009)

- 4. Mishra, P., Foster, A.: The claims of games: A comprehensive review and directions for future research. In: Crawford, C., Willis, D., Carlsen, R., Gibson, I., McFerrin, K., Price, J., et al. (eds.) Proceedings of Society for Information Technology and Teacher Education International Conference, pp. 2227–2232. Association for the Advancement of Computing Education, Chesapeake (2007)
- Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D., Dai, D.Y., Wind, A.P.: Review of research on computer games. In: Tobias, S., Fletcher, J.D. (eds.) Computer Games and Instruction, pp. 127–222. Information Age Publishing, Charlotte (2011)
- 6. Angrist, J.D., Pischke, J.-S.: Mostly harmless econometrics: An empiricist's companion. Princeton University Press, Princeton (2009)

A Look into the Future of Serious Games Technology

Charles-Frederik Hollemeersch, Bart Pieters, Peter Lambert, and Rik Van de Walle

IBBT - Multimedia Lab., Ghent University
{charlesfrederik.hollemeersch,
bart.pieters,peter.lambert,rik.vandewalle}@ugent.be

1 Introduction

Serious games often lack detail and graphical polish when compared with commercial games. While there has been an impressive evolution in the graphical technology of AAA games, serious games often lag behind in the adoption of these new technologies. However, adopting these technologies may be beneficial for the player's enjoyment of the game, the immersion effect they can achieve, and the market value of the final product. This lack of detail is often caused by two reasons. Firstly, the budgets allocated for serious games are often lower and the time spent in production time is usually shorter. Secondly, the teams developing serious game content usually consist of educators who are less experienced in the game development process.

However, recently there have been new developments in game technology which may help to alleviate this. In this abstract we will give a short overview of upcoming technologies and how they may benefit serious game creators.

2 Intelligent Tools

Traditionally, games are produced by experienced and skilled development teams using technical and specialized software packages. While these packages are very flexible, they also present the user with a high learning curve. Usually a large team of developers is responsible for adding all content to the game. The production tasks are divided over different artists specializing in one area of content creation (e.g. animation, texturing, environment designers...)

It is unlikely that educators will have the skills needed to produce high quality content. However, we see a clear solution in the future where experienced game developers create "template" content which can then be used by many games in different contexts. The non-technical educators will then be able to use intelligent environment creation packages to fill the world with these templates.

For example, the recently introduced Unity Asset Store [1] allows users to purchase basic "assets" (game objects such as 3D furniture models, icons...) from within the editing environment. However, the user still needs to place all the objects in the virtual world by hand. While this may not require highly technical skills, it still requires a lot of time to create large and realistic worlds. However, recent advancements in computer learning and geometrical algorithms [2, 3] allow scenes to be generated semi-automatically. Here the user provides the system with a number of

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 58-60, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

sample scenes. The computer then analyses the scenes and learns the relationships between the scene objects. Finally, new scenes can then be automatically generated by the system. This way, the user only has to be in a supervising role and provide high level input to the editing system. This allows the user to focus on other tasks such as creating educational content. Other research [4] has focused on best practices for graphics specific user interfaces which typically arise when creating game content. Results show that novice users can easily create complex datasets such as material and lighting properties used by the visualization without much prior training.

3 Online Collaboration

In the previous section we already mentioned the online Unity 3D assert store. However, this system is very rigid, content creators provide ready-made content on this platform which can then be purchased by customers. In contrast to this, interactive web based systems also play an increasingly important role in game creation. For example, the Infinitex system [5] allows multiple users to edit the same world at one time without using the complex version management systems often used by professional game developers. The system allows multiple users to create texture data in an intuitive and interactive way. It also goes beyond a simple editor, as it incorporates the whole production process from the initial empty environment until the final finished product and addresses all the challenges that arise along the way when creating visually rich games. In particular, it focuses on versioning, management, continuity, and (multi-user) security. Furthermore, this system works on current generation hard- and software.

Such a system could easily be extended in the future to include more tasks than texture creation such as object placement, sound design and gameplay elements. Such online systems will also simplify the life of inexperienced users by automatically completing certain tasks such as asset management and distribution. Together with results mentioned in Sect. 2, this will greatly reduce the time and effort needed to create high quality game content.

Finally, the most important benefit of online systems is that the line between creators, users and players can be blurred. Users and educators can easily contribute new content and this content will immediately be made available to the players without requiring the installation of updates or patches.

4 Conclusions

In this work we have given a short overview of the future of game technology to create compelling educational games in a cost efficient way. Advanced editing technologies will allow inexperienced educators to create new game content and easily make this content available to their users and players.

Acknowledgements. The research activities that have been described in this chapter were funded by Ghent University, the Interdisciplinary Institute for Broadband Technology (IBBT), the Institute for the Promotion of Innovation by Science and Technology in Flanders (IWT), the Fund for Scientific Research-Flanders (FWOFlanders), the Belgian Federal Science Policy Office (BFSPO), and the European Union.

References

- Unity Technologies. Unity 3D Editor Features: The Asset Store, http://unity3d.com/unity/editor/asset-store
- Yu, L.-F., Yeung, S.-K., Tang, C.-K., Terzopoulos, D., Chan, T.F., Osher, S.: Make it Home: Automatic Optimization of Furniture Arrangement. Conditionally Accepted to ACM Transactions on Graphics
- Chajdas, M.G., Lefebvre, S., Stamminger, M.: Assisted texture assignment. In: Proceedings of the 2010 Symposium on Interactive 3D Graphics and Games, I3D 2010 (2010)
- 4. Kerr, W.B., Pellacini, F.: Toward evaluating material design interface paradigms for novice users. ACM Trans. Graph 29, 4 (2010)
- Hollemeersch, C.-F., Pieters, B., Demeulemeester, A., Cornillie, F., Van Semmertier, B., Mannens, E., Lambert, P., Desmet, P., Van de Walle, R.: Graphics for Serious Games: Infinitex: An interactive editing system for the production of large texture data sets. Comput. Graph 34, 6 (2010)

One Mini-Game Is Not Like the Other: Different Opportunities to Learn Multiplication Tables

Sylvia van Borkulo^{*}, Marja van den Heuvel-Panhuizen, Marjoke Bakker, and Hanneke Loomans

Freudenthal Institute for Science and Mathematics Education, Utrecht University, The Netherlands s.vanborkulo@uu.nl

1 Mini-Games in Mathematics Education

Computer games are a powerful medium to learn mathematics [1]. They are used in several mathematical domains and in particular for the learning of basic skills in the domain of number. In this field, very often so-called 'mini-games' are used. In general, these games consist of small, focused activities, which students play for fun and in which they are engaged for a short period of time [2]. Mini-games can be part of textbook materials or can be textbook-independent. The RekenWeb mini-games (http://www.rekenweb.nl) belong to the latter category.

2 Identifying Learning-Supportive Characteristics

Although different mini-games intended, for example, for supporting students' knowledge of the multiplication tables may look very similar at first, for informed educational decision making, it is necessary to have a deeper understanding of their learning-supportive characteristics [3]. In the study reported here we developed a framework for identifying these characteristics. In this paper we discuss what this framework reveals about the opportunities to learn multiplication tables in two mini-games: Playing cards (Game 1) and Making groups (Game 2) (see Figure 1).

3 Framework

Based on a literature review, we identified a number of often mentioned learningsupportive game characteristics [4]. Following Garris, Ahlers, and Driskell [5], we made a distinction between general and domain-specific characteristics.

A. General Learning-Supportive Characteristics:

- 1. Challenge: e.g., the game includes possibilities for competition; offers problems with which students are not familiar.
- 2. Feedback: e.g., the game shows whether an answer or solution is correct or wrong

^{*} Corresponding author.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 61–64, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

- 3. Reward: e.g., the game presents the student's increasing score, an approving text or a visual or acoustic bonus.
- 4. Learner control: e.g., the student can decide which problems to solve; when to stop with the game, because there is no programmed end.
- 5. Practice: e.g., the game has a structure in which problems show up repeatedly.
- B. Domain-Specific Learning-Supportive Characteristics:
 - 6. Conceptual understanding: the game
 - a) shows connections between different multiplication problems.
 - b) presents different representations of multiplication problems.
 - c) enables different calculation strategies (recall of multiplication facts, repeated addition, counting).
 - d) gives access to multiplication properties (commutative, distributive, associative).
 - e) supplies models for understanding multiplication: group structure, number line, rectangular array.



(© Malmberg, Textbook 'Plusplunt', grade 2)



'Making groups' (© Freudenthal Institute)

Fig. 1. Game 1 (left) and Game 2 (right)

4 Results

For the categories Challenge and Reward the two games are rather similar (see Figure 2). With respect to Practice, Game 1 clearly offers students the opportunity to practice the recall of multiplication facts. The game ends when all problems have been answered correctly. In contrast with Game 1, Game 2 is targeted less towards just the memorization of number facts. Instead, this game focuses more on conceptual understanding. The game offers opportunities for connecting different multiplication problems and different representations, and applying different calculation strategies. Moreover, Game 2 gives the students access to the commutative and distributive property and supplies them with a rectangular array as a model. Another salient characteristic of this game is learner control. The students can choose themselves

63

which problems to solve and can determine the duration of play. There is no programmed end in the game.

5 Discussion

The comparison of the two mini-games revealed considerable differences. While Game 2 clearly offers the opportunities to trigger a deeper understanding, Game 1 evidently contributes to memorizing multiplication facts. The latter could also be the case in Game 2, due to the many multiplications problems that the students can solve in this endless game. However, this game still allows the students to count and add instead of recalling a multiplication fact. This analysis shows that one mini-game is not like the other. Mini-games can offer different learning opportunities. Which game is most suitable and is chosen for a learning activity depends on the learning goal.

Characteristic		Game 1	Game 2			
	1. Challenge	Staying within the time limitEntering the next level	Covering the complete fieldMaking all faces smile			
racteristics	2. Feedback	 Showing whether answer is correct or wrong Showing progress 	- Showing whether solution is correct or wrong			
-supportive cha	3. Reward	 Getting a pile of correctly solved cards Getting an approving text Getting applause Reaching next level 	 Getting smiling faces Getting an approving text Having the score increased 			
al learning	4. Learner control		 Choice of multiplication problem by size and shape of rectangle Choice of duration of the game 			
Gener	5. Practice	 Practicing specific multiplication facts Limitation: after solving a problem no further practice 	 Practicing self-selected problems No limitation in practice 			
ive	6a. Connections between multiplication problems	-	- Connections between different multiplication problems: double of it, half of it; one more, one less			
pecific learning supporti characteristics	6b. Different representations	-	- Use of the representations array and the connecting bare multiplication problem			
	6c. Calculation strategies	-	 Enabling the calculation strategies counting, repeated addition, and recall of multiplication facts 			
Domain-s	6d. Multiplication properties	-	- Access to the commutative property (e.g., 5 x 3 = 3 x 5) and distributive property (e.g., 7 x 5 = (5 x 5) + (2 x 5))			
	6e. Models	-	- The rectangular array as a model			

Fig. 2. Learning-supportive characteristics of Game 1 and Game 2

References

- 1. Habgood, M.P., Ainsworth, S.E.: Motivating children to learn effectively: exploring the value of intrinsic integration in educational games. The Journal of the Learning Sciences 20, 169–206 (2011)
- Jonker, V., Wijers, M., Van Galen, F.: The motivational power of mini-games for the learning of mathematics. Paper Presented at the Third European Conference on Gamebased Learning (ECGBL), pp. 202–210 (2009)
- Wilson, K.A., Bedwell, W.L., Lazzara, E.H., Salas, E., Burke, C.S., Estock, J.L., et al.: Relationships between game attributes and learning outcomes. Simulation and Gaming 40(2), 217–266 (2009)
- 4. Van Borkulo, S.P., Van den Heuvel-Panhuizen, M., Bakker, M.: Learning-supportive characteristics of games: An analysis of mini-games for learning multiplicative number relations (in preparation)
- 5. Garris, R., Ahlers, R., Driskell, J.E.: Games, motivation, and learning: A research and practice model. Simulation & Gaming 33(4), 441 (2002)
Towards a Framework for Unraveling the Hidden Curriculum in Military Training Simulators

Maarten van Veen, Paul C. van Fenema, and Peter Jongejan

Netherlands Defence Academy, Faculty Military Sciences {mjp.v.veen,pc.v.fenema,PA.Jongejan.01}@nlda.nl

1 Introduction

Armies increasing rely on modern training simulators. Training simulators offer training experiences that are often not feasible without them. How can a tactical tank battle be executed without a large training area? How to perform complex navy sea operations without a large fleet? Of course, 'real' training exercises in the physical world are still necessary, but mostly in the final phase of the training program after many runs in training simulators.

Despite these advantages, concerns have emerged among professionals and academics. Few scholars express their discontent with simulation in education as clearly as Turkle [1]. She argues that simulation has become embedded in the way we practice science in research and education so much that we might forget that simulations are built by human beings and offer a certain perspective to the world. The most challenging aspect of simulation is in her opinion that simulation 'wants immersion'. Immersion makes it very hard for participants to reflect on their experience and to distance one.

Hence, to counterbalance this phenomenon, we are interested in hidden, maybe unintended, effects of training simulators. A hidden curriculum is a somewhat infamous concept in curriculum studies. It has connotations with Marxist curriculum studies in which power relationships were investigated, often revealing hidden processes of indoctrination. Later the concept was used for a more practical reason: making visible the implicit processes that are counter-effective to the desired learning-outcome [2, 3]. The concept of hidden curriculum helps to make these effects explicit, thereby offering enhanced opportunities for (meta) learning at the organizational and individual level.

The objective of this paper is to develop a framework for structuring research on training simulators. This objective connects with the multi-disciplinary field Science and Technology Studies where the relation between human and non-human actors is scrutinized and political effects of technology are revealed [4]. The notion that technology is more than 'just a tool' is often demonstrated in case studies [5, 6].

This paper is structured as follows. In the next paragraph we explain the concept of hidden curriculum and related key concepts. Then the generic structure of training simulators (and games) is outlined and interpreted through the concept of hidden curriculum. In the fourth paragraph a small example is described. And finally, opportunities for future research are discussed.

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 65-73, 2012.

2 Analyzing the (Hidden) Curriculum

Marsh and Willis define a curriculum as "an interrelated set of plans and experiences that a student undertakes under the guidance of the school." [7] This definition allows for different views on curricula and learning. Marsh and Willis distinguish – also on the basis of work of others – four types of curricula: the planned curriculum, the enacted curriculum, the experienced curriculum and the hidden curriculum. The four types will be related to the practice of training simulators.

First, the documented intentions of schools or operational units are called the *planned curriculum*. This curriculum is written down in reports, web pages, policies and other documents, for example the 'Guideline for Education and Training' of the Dutch Army [8]. Plans are written down (and therefore typically represent explicit information), and serve as a means for communication, management and alignment. The notion of a planned curriculum shows the reach of ideas, intentions and curriculum development.

Second, the *enacted curriculum* is about what happens in the classroom. Trainers interpret the planned curriculum on their own right – as all human beings do with information being presented. They translate it to their courses, instructions, assignments, and activities. The enacted curriculum is also about the communication between trainer and trainee. The trainer is the actor who brings the planned curriculum 'alive'. The notion of an enacted curriculum stresses the importance of curriculum implementation and managing change processes [9].

Third, the *experienced curriculum* is about what trainees actually perceive while being immersed in training. Experience is about how trainees communicate and use course material and how they grasp the contents of the course. The trainees observe the behaviour of trainers, read the course material, complete the assignments and follow the program. On the basis of these activities they construct ideas about the intentions, aims and content of the study, subjects and profession. Of course their knowledge grows and skills are developed, but for every trainee it will be a different set of skills depending on their learning style, personal condition, and response to the learning environment. The experienced curriculum is beyond the scope of the planned and enacted curriculum. Experiences are typically the private domain of the trainee, concerning their tacit knowledge processes.

Fourth, a final type of curriculum is the *hidden curriculum*. It is about "those parts of the environment that influence the experience of students but that are either not accounted for or cannot be accounted for in curriculum planning" [7]. The term was introduced by Jackson and became the conceptual instrument for many curriculum studies [10]. The term is especially useful for 'discovering' mechanisms underlying the experiences of the trainees. Portelli explains that the term 'hidden' is not the same as hiding: the factors that influence the experiences are not intentional [11]. The concept challenges the achievements of lectures, assessments, workshops, courses and programs. That is, echoing progress in communication and knowledge theory [12, 13], relationships between planning, enacting and experiencing a curriculum are not straightforward. The hidden curriculum is mostly about invisible socialization processes and becoming part of a (professional) culture.

Marsh and Willis' four types of curricula illustrate the dynamics of an on going process of curriculum development, resulting in intentions (planned curriculum), events (enacted curriculum), encounters (experienced curriculum) and complex relationships between curriculum elements (hidden curriculum). This distinction can be useful according to Marsh & Willis: "We are well aware that some authors contend that a curriculum consists of a structured series of intended learning outcomes and that instruction is the means by which these ends are realized. While separating ends and means is part of the logic employed in technical work, readers should clearly understand that we do not regard the process of curriculum planning and development as inherently technical. In fact, viewing it as technical has been historically (and currently) one of the greatest causes of confusion and frustration for people engaged in it." [7]

The classification of the types of curricula emphasizes the complexity of a curriculum development process. It is not just as a problem of alignment (knowledge transfer) but also of co-existence of different worlds. These worlds can only partly be bridged by extensive communication between all people involved (knowledge construction). By definition the worlds are separated because they are the domains of different actors with their own 'praxis' (Table 1).

	Explanation	Actors and Praxis
Planned curriculum	What is explicit, documented,	Policy makers, curriculum
(intentions)	in formal plans?	planners, managers, etc
Enacted curriculum	What contributes to evoke	Teachers, trainers, staff,
(events)	learning?	coaches, course leaders,
		instructors, examiners,
		observers, etc
Experienced	What do trainees receive and	Trainees
curriculum	grasp?	
(encounters)		
Hidden curriculum	What elements are not	Classroom, building,
(Socialization)	accounted for?	technology, equipment,
		tests, etc

T . I.I.	1	\mathbf{O}	· c ·		• 1	
I able	1.	Cla	ISSITYIN	gс	urricu	la

Different actors can be identified that are involved in delivering a learning experience for and with trainees. Anderson [14] - based on the work of Ahola [15] and Bergenhenegouwen [16] - develops a method for making the hidden curriculum of a university explicit. According to Anderson learning is a process that consists of four stages: (1) Learning to learn; (2) Learning the profession; (3) Learning to be expert and (4) Learning the game. Students have to struggle to complete University education successfully. He concludes that the 'day-to-day university' of students contrasts enormously with the 'ideal university' of the official policy makers. The empirical data (interviews with students and teachers) made it clear how this gap can prevail. Whereas teachers talk about the quality of learning, true knowledge, critical thinking and so on, students tell stories on coping strategies, scattered knowledge, loneliness, hurry, and poor quality. This gap in interests, intentions and experiences

can only be investigated by analysing the stories of the actors involved and focussing on the discrepancies and controversies. The analyses can be considered as making the hidden curriculum (more) explicit.

3 Hidden Curriculum and Military Training Simulators

Nowadays, all sorts of military training simulators are available. They support training for operating complex weapon systems, driving tanks, flying F-16s, simulating large battles, performing medical operations and making tactical assessments. To illustrate this point: the handbook Jane's simulation and training systems lists more than 700 companies that develop military training systems. The industry of (military) training simulators is changing rapidly. A key reason is the wide spread use of games like America's Army and Virtual Battle Space 2 in military training [17]. Despite differences in military training simulators they share a common logic. Simulation is considered cheaper than a regular military training exercise since it does not involve physical reality. This saves time to set up; simulation doesn't require petrol, demands less training grounds; and opposing forces can be simulated . A wider variety of skills can be trained, for example driving in snow, storm, rain and sunshine - all in just one day. Training sessions within the simulator have less impact on the environment and are considered physically safe. Finally, the training process that comes with a simulator is comparable to a regular training: one receives instructions, executes a scenario and evaluates the actual behavior.

If one opens the black box (cf [18]) of the training simulator, a generic structure and specific types of actors can be identified. In general the following actors are involved: software developers for the representation of the (virtual) world and behavioral models for the 'realistic' behavior of the (virtual) objects and subjects, controllers that set-up specific training scenario's, trainers that evaluate the activities of the trainee, the trainee who is executing the scenario, and of course other trainees (peers) that are also involved via the computer network. Each actor plays a part in the training simulator. See figure 1 for a graphical sketch of the elements (adapted from [19]).

The configuration of these elements is the architecture of a training simulator. Mostly these six elements are present and can be understood in terms of the vocabulary of the hidden curriculum. The trainee is experiencing the training (experienced curriculum), and the training is set-up by the controller (planned curriculum) and evaluated by the trainer (enacted curriculum). The software and hardware are built according to software engineering standards, but with many assumptions about the virtual world [20]: how the (semi) represented physical reality should look like, and behavior of virtual objects and opponents [21]. One could say that these pre-conditions are part of the hidden curriculum.

Ethnographical research methods should be applied to map experiences, interpretations, assumptions and aims of each actor [22]. What matters is that different actors bring in their skills, ideas and work into the training at different levels. The sum of these ideas creates a learning environment that offers a certain perspective of the world. Uncover the unintended or hidden aspects of the curriculum in training are an important part of this environment. Yet current studies seldom focus on these aspects.

69



Fig. 1. Generic model of a Military Training Simulator

4 Illustrative Case: America's Army

How could one make the hidden curriculum of a training simulator explicit? Many papers in game studies offer valuable lessons (see for example [23-26]). This paper takes a popular training tool America's Army as example and explores its hidden curriculum.

America's Army is a unique videogame. It is the 'official U.S. Army game' since 2002 and can best be described as an online, multiplayer, squad-based tactical firstperson-shooter game. "The game (...) is developed and maintained under the direct supervision of the U.S. Army. The game's expressed goal is to inform and interact with popular culture rather than to persuade or indoctrinate, and to raise awareness of the U.S. Army brand, rather than to recruit directly." [27]. The game can be downloaded free of charge from americasarmy.com. Besides marketing purposes the game is used to instruct recruits in the first phase of their military training. Also players who earned enough credits in the game get dispensation for parts of the training program in the (real) Army.

If a learner wants to become a soldier on the virtual battlefields of America's Army he should download and install the game before it can be played - an elaborative process because also software tools Steam and Punkbuster are installed and several logins have to be created (including the selection of an avatar). After that an opening screen appears in which you can enlist into the training program of the virtual Army. A training schedule is presented in which the course and learning aims are specified (planned curriculum). Three phases are identified: phase 1: red 1-3 weeks, phase 2: white: 4-6 weeks and phase 3: blue 5-9 weeks. Phase 1 contains the following description: *'The Army makes sure every recruit is physically and mentally prepared*

to start Basic Training. Upon determining this, recruits are given a haircut, provided with Army uniforms and are ready to start training.' The first challenge is to 'complete the obstacle course' which will 'unlock Basic Rifle Markmanship'. Trajectories are set out and the recruit is enforced to complete them to become an American soldier. Learning is first about acquiring the right skills to use the keyboard and mouse to be able to run, jump, hide and handle the weapons. After the learner completes this course s/he has to acquire the right values. The America's Army is exceptional in this game genre because you do not only acquire points for killing enemy forces, but also for demonstrating other skills, like achieving objectives, showing teamwork and giving medical treatments [28]. You can also be penalized for violating the rules of engagement (the player may end up in a virtual prison). Learning is about obeying and understanding the rules.

After the learner has become acquainted with the values of America's Army, he can make certain decisions: specialize in types of weapons or learn additional medical skills. Of course, expert behavior is also about gaining points and growing in rank. Expert behavior requires many hours of playing and executing certain courses successfully. But this is not only an individual achievement anymore. One must be able to work in teams. Therefore the game offers a multiplayer environment. Truly good performance is only possible if one is able to cooperate with others and establish a 'clan'. The clan is a team of players who work together regularly to accomplish certain missions. The codes for interacting and working together add a new dimension to the game. This aspect is not explicit accounted for in the game. One must learn it from the other players.

In this short description we have seen that not only content matters. Also the technology itself plays an important role in creating the gaming environment. Software, computer screens, keyboard, internet, they all contribute to the learning experience. Technology makes things possible or impossible. So, beside playing the game and observing what happens, we should also consider into the possibilities of the technology, and the intentions of the developers (for an impression: www.youtube.com/watch?v=SM9_0EetArc) and many other relevant actors. This would probably lead to a kaleidoscopic picture of training with much more depth than what we can produce right now.

5 Discussion and Conclusion

The objective of this paper is to develop a framework for structuring research on training simulators. So, what is the hidden curriculum of a military training simulator? It is a question that must be investigated on a case-by-case basis. The game America's Army reveals a myriad of (new) experiences to the learner. The game 'demands immersion'; in that sense Turkle is worried that it offers no space for reflection. It is surprisingly easy to become involved in the game and to want to achieve better results. Therefore it is important to take a distance and ask questions like: 'What is going on here? What am I learning here?' If the learner doesn't look closer he will not realize that he is fighting opposing forces that see themselves as American soldiers too. Or that almost no blood is visible when a soldier is wounded. There are almost no civilians present on the battlefield [29]. The (small) illustrative case makes it quite

clear that the technology itself also plays an influential role. Only by analyzing the game, the technology and the relevant actors (policy makers, developers, trainers, trainees, etc.) one can build a rich picture and reveal the curriculum that is hidden behind the screen.

Soldiers tend to be very positive about the training effects of military training simulators. Michael Macedonia, chief scientist and technical director of the U.S. Army Simulation, Training, and Instrumentation Command (STRICOM), explained the aims of military training eloquently. "So a lot of what we're trying to do in training is creating memories. Memories that last forever. (...) In the training world, we try to create a virtual reality around the virtual reality program in our head. And I think in a sense games try to do the same thing, not realizing it. It's not intentional. That is, we're trying to mess with that program a little bit, so you can remember long afterward that experience. So that when you're confronted with it in combat, or some other particular situation, you recall that." [30] One would expect that a lot of effort is put into the understanding of what is going on when learners are playing a scenario. But that is not the case.

The concepts planned, enacted, experienced and hidden curriculum helps to study simulation based training practices more carefully. Our starting point is the idea that not only the content of training matters, but also the technology. Actors who are involved in the development of the training simulator (i.e. technology) have an impact on training effects. Therefore effort should be put into the identification of different actors. Not only the ones that are involved in the training simulator is about the network of people making choices shaping an immersive environment – not only about the learning outcome of the students. We expect that by bringing in ethnographical methods these stories together the interpretations, experiences and interests are becoming visible and therefore negotiable.

Acknowledgement. The authors of this paper would like to thank Geraldine Clarebout for her valuable feedback. Also thank the authors Fred Mulder and Karel Lemmen for the fruitful discussions about the 'hidden curriculum' which resulted in [31].

References

- Turkle, S.: Simulation and its discontents. Simplicity: design, technology, business, life. In: Maeda, J. (ed.), p. 217. The MIT Press, Cambridge (2009)
- Marsh, C.J.: Perspectives: Key Concepts for Understanding Curriculum 1. The Falmer Press, London (1997)
- 3. Marsh, C.J.: Planning, Management and Ideology: Key Concepts for Understanding Curriculum 2. The Falmer Press, London (1997)
- Sismondo, S.: An introduction to Science and Technology Studies, 202 pages. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford (2007)
- 5. Sørensen, E.: The materiality of learning: Technology and Knowledge in Educational Practice2009. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2009)

- 6. Fenwick, T., Edwards, R.: Actor-Network Theory in Education. Routledge, Abingdon (2010)
- 7. Marsh, C.J., Willis, G.: Curriculum: Alternative Approaches, Ongoing Issues. Prentice-Hall International, London (1999)
- 8. van Defensie, M.: Leidraad Opleiding & Training. In: Landmacht (ed.) Den Haag (2005)
- 9. Orlikowski, W.J.: The sociomateriality of organisational life: considering technology in management research. Camb. J. Econ. 34(1), 125–141 (2010)
- 10. Jackson, P.: Life in Classroom. Holt, Rinehart & Row, New York (1968)
- 11. Portelli: Exposing the hidden curriculum. Journal of Curriculum Studies 25(4), 343–358 (1993)
- 12. Bechky, B.A.: Sharing meaning across occupational communities: the transformation of understanding on a production floor. Organization Science 14(3), 312–330 (2003)
- 13. Schultze, U., Leidner, D.E.: Studying knowledge management in information systems research: discourses and theoretical assumptions. MIS Quartely 26(3), 213–242 (2002)
- Anderson, T.: Revealing The Hidden Curriculum of E-Learning. In: Vrasidas, C., Glass, G.V. (eds.) Current Perspectives in Applied Information Technologies. Information Age Publishing, Greenwich (2002)
- 15. Ahola, S.: Hidden curriculum in higher education: something to fear for or comply to? In: Innovations in Higher Education 2000 Conference, Helsinki, Finland (2000)
- Bergenhenegouwen, G.: Hidden curriculum in the university. Higher Education 16(2), 535–543 (1987)
- Smith, R.: The Disruptive Potential of Game Technologies: Lessons Learned from its Impact on the Military Simulation Industry. Research Technology Management 50(2), 57– 64 (2007)
- Latour, B.: Science in Action: How to Follow Scientists and Engineers through Society, p. 274. Harvard University Press, Cambridge (1987)
- Smith, R.: Essential techniques for military modeling & simulation. In: Medeiros, D.J., et al. (eds.) Proceedings of the 1998 Winter Simulation Conference, pp. 805–812. IEEE Computer Society Press, Los Alamitos (1998)
- Orlikowski, W., Robey, D.: Information Technology and the structuring of organizations. Information Systems Research 2(2), 143–169 (1991)
- Levina, N., Vaast, E.: The emergence of boundary spanning competence in practice: implications for implementation and use of information systems. MIS Quartely 29(2), 335–363 (2005)
- 22. van Maanen, J.: Tales of the Field: On writing ethnography, 2nd edn. University of Chicago Press, Chicago (2011)
- 23. Crogan, P., Kennedy, H.: Technologies Between Games and Culture. Games and Culture 4(2), 107 (2009)
- 24. Bogost, I.: The rhetoric of video games. In: Salen, K. (ed.) The Ecology of Games: Connecting Youth, Games, and Learning, pp. 117–140. The MIT Press, Cambridge (2008)
- 25. Prensky, M.: In Educational Games, Complexity Matters. Mini-games are Trivial but "Complex" Games Are Not. An Important Way for Teachers, Parents and Others to Look At Educational Computer and Video Games. Educational Technology 45(4) (2005)
- 26. Schwartz, L.: Fantasy, realism, and the other in recent video games. Space and Culture 9(3), 313 (2006)
- Nieborg, D.B.: Training recruits and conditioning youth: the soft power of military games. In: Huntemann, N.B., Payne, M.T. (eds.) Joystick Soldiers: The Politics of Play in Military Video Games, pp. 53–66. Routledge, New York (2010)

73

- 28. Schuilenburg, M., de Jong, A.: De militarisering van de openbare ruimte: over de invloed van videogames op onze werkelijkheid. Justitiële Verkenningen (4), 47–67 (2005)
- Nieborg, D.B.: First Person Paradoxes The Logic of War in Computer Games. In: Oosterhuis, K., Feireiss, L. (eds.) Game Set and Match II. On Computer Games, Advanced Geometries and Digital Technologies, pp. 107–115. Episode Publishers, Rotterdam (2006)
- Halter, E.: From Sun Tzu to Xbox: War and video games. Thunder's Mouth Press, New York (2006)
- van Veen, M.J.P., Mulder, F., Lemmen, K.: What is lacking in curriculum schemes for computing / informatics? In: The 9th Annual Conference on Innovation and Technology in Computer Science Education (ITiCSE 2004), Leeds, UK (2004)

PC-Based Microsimulation Improves Practical Performance in an OSCE

Oliver Meyer¹, Antje Felber², and Christoph Gallschuetz³

¹ IINIM - Institute for Emergency Medicine and Management in Medicine, Ludwig-Maximilian-University Munich, Germany oliver.meyer@med.uni-muenchen.de ² Dept. of ENT, Martha-Maria Hospital Halle-Dölau, Germany antje.felber@gmx.de ³ Martin-Luther-University Halle-Wittenberg, Phil. Fak. III, Dept. of Educational Psychology, Halle, Germany christoph.gallschuetz@paedagogik.uni-halle.de

1 Introduction

When 5th year medical students are trained in emergency medical care, it can often be observed that they are not able to transfer their theoretical knowledge to a real life case scenario with a simulator [5, 10]. In simulation practical performance is often not as good as intended because the step from theory into practice, especially relating to decision making, seems to be more difficult than expected [1, 7]. One reason might be that the acquisition of theoretic knowledge is insufficient for constructing a mental model [4, 9]. To solve that problem we introduced a serious game (MicroSim® from Laerdal, Norway) which simulates an Emergency Department into virtual reality, in which the students have to treat medical emergencies. The idea was to support their decision-making ability by using a structured approach, using this virtual approach. We had observed in the past that this method improved the practical performance in everyday training, but to that point we didn't have any figures to prove this observation.

This brings us to the following research question to verify our observation:

Does MicroSim® improve the practical performance of fifth year medical students in an Objective Structured Clinical Examination (OSCE) though being a theoretical medium?

Does MicroSim® also influence other types of knowledge (besides practical performance; for example procedural, conceptual or strategical knowledge) [8]?

2 Methods

To answer these questions we randomized the participants into three groups (fifth year medical students at Martin-Luther-University Halle-Wittenberg, n = 205) after ethical approval of the institutional review board (IRB) (each $n \ge 65$). The participants of this prospective, randomized, controlled and observer-blinded study were given literature on resuscitation, chest pain and dyspnea.

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

After an initial Objective Structured Clinical Examination (OSCE – practical examas pretest) focused on a standardized approach, the groups either had access to MicroSim (solving a total of 15 virtual case scenarios) or had to write an reflective article about a standardized approach on these topics, which should be close to "normal" learning for developing a mental model. Both methods should be comparable concerning the required time for learning. The third group simply read the literature without further intervention. This group had been introduced for measurement because we assumed a learning effect due to the repetition of the same OSCE.

In a second OSCE (posttest) we evaluated the structured approach again. In addition we asked the students to fill in different standardized questionnaires (as validated instruments) before and after the intervention (e.g. learning preferences, avoidance, time spent on computers, etc.) [4], assuming that the success of learning is influenced by multiple variables. This knowledge is based on the aptitude-treatment-interaction concept [4]. In our opinion there is not just the one best method, but rather an individual preference for different learning methods.

The OSCE results as main outcome variable are the sum of different single items. These also may be combined to aggregated items like structured approach, practical performance, etc.

3 Results

We were able to show a significant improvement in the MicroSim group according to the OSCE scores (difference between pretest and posttest), compared to the other groups (12,0 % vs. 8,4% and 8,2%, p<0,008, f=0,22). It seems that this result can be ascribed to the aggregated items concerning a structured approach. No difference in the quality of performance was found.

An explorative data analysis also found interesting results. Depending on group assignment the learning strategies and self-efficacy influenced the performance [4]. Furthermore we found no influence of other types of knowledge on the results.

4 Discussion

This study shows that Microsimulation improves practical performance. Though it is assumed, that simulation changes behavior, so far there is no proof that even theoretical Microsimulation changes performance more than standard theory learning (reading literature), or even the active dealing with the content when creating a summarization of findings.

When repetition is a favored learning style this method suits perfectly to prepare for an OSCE. In education it is well known that high self-efficacy reduces performance. MicroSim® seems to prevent this effect following the mastery learning idea [2, 6], which relies on preventing to stop learning too early. This was not expected, but seems to be a reasonable explanation for the found results.

5 Conclusion

The authors conclude that MicroSim® is valuable for improving practical performance in a blended-learning setting.

Knowing that there is not the one perfect method for all learners, this study also shows what kind of learner with this method improves performance.

Maybe also other interactive e-learning tools can also improve practical performance. However, further research on this topic needs to be conducted – especially concerning the effect of interaction as well as the concept of blended learning. In addition research on the difference between the learners should be improved.

Acknowledgements. The authors wish to acknowledge the MLU faculty of medicine library board for financial support, Laerdal Inc. (Norway) for their support in literature research, Carmen Hennig for setting up and operating the IT and Arne Conrad for his support in planning and conducting this study.

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

References

- Büssing, A., Herbig, B., Latzel, A.: Explikation impliziten Wissens Verändert sich das Handeln? Zeitschrift f
 ür Psychologie 212(2), 87–106 (2004)
- Carroll, J.B.: Ein Modell schulischen Lernens. In: Edelstein, W., Hopf, D. (Hrsg.) Bedingungen des Bildungsprozesses, pp. 234–250. Klett, Stuttgart (1973)
- 3. Hasebrook, J.: Aptitude-Treatment-Interaktion. In: Rost, D.J. (Hrsg.) Handwörterbuch Pädagogische Psychologie. Beltz PVU, Weinheim (2006)
- 4. Hasebrook, J.: Multimedia-Psychologie: Eine neue Perspektive menschlicher Kommunikation. Spektrum Akademischer Verlag, Heidelberg (1995)
- Hasselhorn, M., M\u00e4hler, C.: Transfer: Theorien, Technologien und empirische Erfassung. In: Hager, W., Patry, J.-L., Prezing, H. (Hrsg.) Evaluation Psychologischer Interventionsma
 ßnahmen, pp. S.86–S.101. Huber, Bern (2000)
- Helmke, A., Weinert, F.E.: Bedingungsfaktoren schulischer Leistungen. In: Weinert, F.E. (Hrsg.) Psychologie des Unterrichts und der Schule, pp. 71–176. Hogrefe, Göttingen (1997)
- Hron, J., Lauche, K., Schultz-Gambard, J.: Training im Qualitätsmanagement: Eine Interventionsstudie zur Vermittlung von Qualitätswissen und handlungsleitenden Kognitionen. Z. f. Arbeits- und Organisationspsychologie 44, 192–201 (2000)
- Krathwohl, D.R.: A Revision of Bloom's Taxonomy: An Overview. Theory into Practice 41, 212–218 (2002)
- 9. Mähler, C., Stern, E.: Transfer. In: Rost, D.J. (Hrsg.) Handwörterbuch Pädagogische Psychologie. Beltz PVU, Weinheim (2006)
- Renkl, A.: Träges Wissen: Wenn Erlerntes nicht genutzt wird. Psychologische Rundschau 47, 78–92 (1996)

Lost in La Mancha: A Mobile Serious Game Experience for Language Training

Pau Yanez and Xavier Mas

Open Innovation Office, eLearn Center, Universitat Oberta de Catalunya {pyanezvi,xmas}@uoc.edu

1 Description

Lost in La Mancha is an online video game designed to help English speakers learn Spanish. It is based on a methodology that combines various learning strategies, such as problem solving and language use in everyday situations, with activities to be completed and access to course content. This educational initiative revolves around and is presented in the format of a serious game based on the adventures of its main character, Collin, who receives a gift from his company to take part in an experimental project that will enable him to learn Spanish and in which he will have to survive in an immersive recreation of the city of Toledo in Castile-La Mancha (hence the game's title).

The video game's content is based on the level-A1 Spanish syllabus taught at the Instituto Cervantes (equivalent to international certification for Spanish as a second language).

In addition to the use of a video game and an immersive world as an educational strategy, this project's value lies in the fact that it has been designed to be accessible via different channels and devices, including the internet and a whole range of mobile devices (iPods, tablets, smartphones, etc.).

2 Pedagogical Design

Educationally speaking, Lost in La Mancha's learning strategy is based on two complementary approaches, namely language immersion, albeit in a simulated 3D immersive world, and active learning, through a carefully developed video game script that leads students into different communicative situations to be resolved. The main activity in the 3D environment (a recreation of the city of Toledo) introduces the video game's other elements, specifically learning activities and content. The result is practical learning contextualised in real situations, in such a way as to allow for the meaningful acquisition of the different skills involved in language learning (listening and reading comprehension, use of vocabulary, grammatical competence, sociocultural knowledge, etc.) and to extend familiarity with the use of Spanish in relation to various themes (greetings and introductions, work and study, family, physical and emotional states, orientation in space and time, food, leisure activities, daily routine, urban life, the media, etc.).

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 77-78, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

3 Users and Learning Scenarios

Just as language immersion and active learning are fundamental elements of the resource's learning strategy, entertainment and mobility are essential to encouraging its use and increasing its accessibility, bearing in mind the characteristics of its potential users and the conditions in which they will use it.

Lost in La Mancha is aimed at users accustomed to playing video games and familiar with advanced forms of digital interaction. They will be people who also need to learn enough basic Spanish to enable them to take their first steps in a linguistic context in which the language is dominant. They could be businesspeople, students involved in mobility programmes, academic staff, travelling professionals, etc.

The above entails usage scenarios compatible with the pace and nature of users' day-to-day activities. In all likelihood, that means short periods at different times of day and in different locations (hotels, waiting rooms in offices, airport lounges, cafés, during journeys, etc.). It is thus necessary to keep in mind that the scenarios in which the resource will be used will vary greatly in terms of technological, environmental, emotional and time-related conditions.

References

Chen, S., Michael, D.: Proof of Learning: Assessment in Serious Games. Gamasutra (site on video game creation and development) (2005),

http://www.gamasutra.com/features/20051019/chen_01.shtml

- Dutchuk, M., Muhammadi, K.A., Lin, F.: Multi-Agent Game-Style Learning Activity. In: Chang, M., Kuo, R., Kinshuk, Chen, G.-D., Hirose, M. (eds.) Edutainment 2009. LNCS, vol. 5670, pp. 263–272. Springer, Heidelberg (2009)
- Green, M., McNeese, M.N.: Using Edutainment Software to Enhance Online Learning. International Journal on E-Learning 6(1), 5–16 (2007), http://www.editlib.org/p/6317
- Maniega, D., Yanez, P., Lara, P.: Uso de un videojuego inmersivo online 3D para el aprendizaje del español: el caso de Lost in La Mancha. Icono 14. Revista de Comunicación y Nuevas Tecnologías (2011) (forthcoming)
- Moreno-Ger, P., Burgos, D., Torrente, J.: Digital Games in eLearning Environments: Current Uses and Emerging Trends. Simulation Gaming (40), 669–687 (2009),

http://sag.sagepub.com/cgi/content/abstract/40/5/669

- Pastor, L.: Funiversity. Els mitjans de comunicació canvien la universitat. Editorial UOC, Barcelona (2010)
- Resnick, M.: Edutainment? No Thanks. I Prefer Playful Learning. MIT Media Lab (2004), http://web.media.mit.edu/~mres/papers/edutainment.pdf
- Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, The UOC's educational model: evolution and future perspectives (2009), http://issuu.com/innovauoc/docs/uoc-educational-model

Design of Web-Based Mini-Games for Language Learning: An Evidence-Based and User-Centred Approach

Jan-Henk Annema¹, Yorick Poels¹, Bieke Zaman¹, and Frederik Cornillie²

¹ CUO, IBBT-K.U. Leuven Future Health Department {JanHenk.Annema, Yorick.Poels, Bieke.Zaman}@soc.kuleuven.be ² ITEC, IBBT-K.U. Leuven KULAK Future Health Department Frederik.Cornillie@kuleuven-kortrijk.be

1 Introduction

This paper reports on an ongoing project which aims to develop and evaluate webbased mini-games for language learning in an evidence-based and user-centred approach. In recent years, a shift is taking place towards more learner-centred learning environments, and designers of Computer Assisted Language Learning (CALL) software have stressed the need for a user-centred design approach (Colpaert, 2010; Hémard, 2003). In general, there is a growing interest in participatory design, in which users are involved in the design process (co-design), marking a move away from traditional design methods characterized by an expert mind-set (Sanders 2008).

Many gaming elements, such as competition, interaction/interactivity, problem solving, scoring, and feedback, are also present in traditional learning and testing environments. Hence, it is conceivable that learners' perceptions of these "gaming elements" determine the reception of a language learning activity as a game to a significant extent, rather than the educational intentions of instructional designers alone (Hubbard, 1991). This warrants empirical research on language learners' perceptions of games for learning, as well as user evaluation studies with operational prototypes.

2 Research Goals

The study was conducted as part of a project which aims to develop and evaluate web-based mini-games for language learning. Mini-games are small and selfcontained games which usually take a short amount of time to complete and which focus on a specific topic (Frazer et al., 2007). Educational mini-games for language learning seem to favour and even prioritize the development of formal linguistic accuracy. Arguably, language pedagogies nowadays stress communicative outcomes rather than formal linguistic accuracy, partly for motivational reasons. For instance, in the strong communicative approach of task-based language teaching, what matters from the learners' perspective is the communicative outcome of the task (e.g. having compiled a "a story, a list of differences"), rather than the pedagogical aim (whether learners have actually used or apprehended a linguistic structure) (Ellis, 2003, p. 8).

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 79-81, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

Our main concern is how educational games can be designed to cater to the needs of the 'net generation' and the 'digital natives'. Since this target group has grown up in a society that is pervaded by technology, and in which technology is an important catalyst of (collaborative) exploration and creativity, this raises questions with respect to the relation of games as a medium of entertainment with, on the one hand, formal/informal learning contexts, and explicitly educational content on the other hand. For the design of educational games for language learning, therefore, it seems critical that a user-centred approach is conducted.

Although the field of CALL has some tradition in developing and researching educational games (Peterson, 2010), what is needed to create language learning games that are foremost a fun and engaging experience for adolescents remains unclear (Purushotma, Thorne, & Wheatley, 2008). Therefore, we aimed to examine what it is that makes an educational game for language learning engaging and something the learners want to play for the sake of fun alone. Hence, our research question deals with gaining insight into the needs of adolescents concerning fun and engaging educational games for language learning.

We will address this research question from an interdisciplinary perspective that bridges instructional design for second language acquisition with human-computer interaction in order to level sound pedagogy with a coherent, pleasant and meaningful user experience.

3 Methodology

To answer our research question, we organized co-design sessions with14- to 16-year-old pupils from general and technical secondary education in Belgium. In these sessions, the participants created game concepts for language learning. In the setup of the co-design session, the mental mechanisms that steer the process of creativity as a cognitive process were taken into account. Consequently, the co-design sessions were structured in consecutive phases that corresponded with the stages that are typical for a creative process: a preparation stage to immerse into the problem, an inspiration stage to arrive at new creative insights, and a transformation stage of evaluation and elaboration (Boden 2003; Bullinger, Müller-Spahn, and Rössler 1996; Csikszentmihalyi 1997; Weisberg 1986). Additionally, we also stimulated the creation of multiple co-design artefacts to improve the design outcomes, exploration, sharing, and group rapport (Dow et al., 2011).

4 **Preliminary Results**

The game concepts that were created in the co-design sessions were diverse and demonstrated a range of elaborateness. Two main categories of game concepts could be discerned. On the one hand, there were games concepts in which language was used as a means of communication, while on the other hand, game concepts could be distinguished that focused on formal linguistic learning, e.g. through vocabulary exercises. In contrast with the game concepts in the first category, the concepts in this last category were typical examples of mini-games. This is in line with our expectations that mini-games for language learning seem particularly fit to for the topic of formal linguistic accuracy.

The game concepts will be analysed further in order to examine in more detail which specific aspects of the make them fun and engaging. The results will then feed into a brainstorm and a specification of user requirements, which both will steer the further design process of mini-games for language learning. In each step of the design phase, in which we will gradually evolve from game concept to low- and high-fidelity prototypes, the same target audience will be consulted at regular times to evaluate intermediate results.

References

- 1. Boden, M.A.: The Creative Mind: Myths and Mechanisms, 2nd edn. Routledge (2004)
- Bullinger, H., Müller-Spahn, F., Rössler, A.: Encouraging Creativity Support of Mental Processes by Virtual Experience. In: Virtual Reality World. IDG Conferences & Seminars (1996)
- 3. Csikszentmihalyi, M.: Creativity: Flow and the Psychology of Discovery and Invention. Harper Perennial (1997)
- 4. Colpaert, J.: Elicitation of language learners' personal goals as design concepts. Innovation in Language Learning and Teaching 4(3), 259–274 (2010)
- Dow, S., Fortuna, J., Schwartz, D., Altringer, B., Klemmer, S.: Prototyping dynamics: sharing multiple designs improves exploration, group rapport, and results. In: CHI, pp. 2807–2816 (2011)
- Frazer, A., Argles, D., Wills, G.: Assessing The Usefulness Of Mini-games As Educational Resources. In: ALT-C 2007: Beyond Control (2007)
- Hubbard, P.: Evaluating computer games for language learning. Simulation & Gaming 22(2), 220–223 (1991)
- Hémard, D.: Language Learning Online: designing towards user acceptability. In: Felix, U. (ed.) Language Learning Online: Towards Best Practice, pp. 21–43. Swets and Zeitlinger, Lisse (2003)
- 9. Peterson, M.: Computerized Games and Simulations in Computer-Assisted Language Learning: A Meta-Analysis of Research. Simulation & Gaming 41(1), 72–93 (2010)
- Purushotma, R., Thorne, S.L., Wheatley, J.: 10 key principles for designing video games for foreign language learning (2009), http://knol.google.com/k/ravi-purushotma/10-key-principlesfor-designing-video/27mkxgba7b13d/2#done (retrieved October 22)
- Sanders, L.: ON MODELING: An evolving map of design practice and design research. Interactions 15, 13–17 (2008)
- Squire, K.: Cultural Framing of Computer/Video Games. The International Journal of Computer Game Research 2(1) (2002),

http://www.gamestudies.org/0102/squire/

- Weisberg, R.W. Creativity: Genius and Other Myths. W.H. Freeman & Co. (Sd) (1986); Celce-Murcia, M.: Grammar Pedagogy in Second and Foreign Language Teaching. Tesol Quarterly 25(3), 459-480 (1991)
- 14. Ellis, R.: Task-based language learning and teaching. Oxford University Press, Oxford (2003)

P-III: A Player-Centered, Iterative, Interdisciplinary and Integrated Framework for Serious Game Design and Development

Vero Vanden Abeele^{1,2}, Bob De Schutter¹, Luc Geurts¹, Stef Desmet¹, Jeroen Wauters¹, Jelle Husson¹, Lieven Van den Audenaeren¹, Frederik Van Broeckhoven¹, Jan-Henk Annema², and David Geerts²

¹ e-Media Lab., Group T - International University College Leuven (Association K.U. Leuven) Andreas Vesaliusstraat 13, 3000 Leuven, Belgium {vero.vanden.abeele,bob.de.schutter,luc.geurts,stef.desmet, jeroen.wauters,jelle.husson,lieven.vda, frederik.van.broeckh}@groept.be ² Centre for User Experience Research, K.U. Leuven / IBBT Future Health Department, Parkstraat 45 Bus 3605, 3000 Leuven, Belgium {JanHenk.Annema, David.Geerts}@soc.kuleuven.be

While reconciling a creative game design process with a complex software engineering process is already a daunting task, serious games add another ingredient to an already volatile mixture: the challenge of crafting an effective learning experience. In order to achieve this strenuous objective, Group T's e-Media Lab and the Centre for User Experience Research, K.U.Leuven, have developed a player-centered, iterative, interdisciplinary and integrated (P-III) framework. This framework has been developed over the course of five years of research on the design and development of serious games. Hence, P-III is built bottom-up, molded and shaped, tested and refined through several research projects [1,9,17,18,19,20,21,22,23]. While P-III also prescribes a specific process, in this paper we limit ourselves to highlighting the four pillars of the P-III framework, and their theoretical underpinnings.

1 The Four Pillars of the P-III Framework

The P-III framework offers a method for the design and development of serious games (see Figure 1). It is characterized by four conceptual pillars that are ubiquitous within the framework below:

1) *Player-Centered Design:* In the field of digital game development, user involvement is usually restricted to user testing in order to resolve usability issues, or to ensure that the game has a fair difficulty level [8,10]. Although such tests do involve the eventual player in the later stages of the process, it rarely offers players the opportunity to already participate in the creative part of the game development process. In denying the eventual player of a game from any creative input upfront, designers risk ending up with a self-referential design. Such an 'I'-methodology is a dangerous proposition, especially when the target audience of the game differs from the game's designers [6,15]. Considering

S. De Wannemacker et al. (Eds.): ITEC/CIP/T 2011, CCIS 280, pp. 82-86, 2012.

[©] Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

serious games, the gulf between the game developers and the target group is usually more articulated than with commercial-of-the-shelf games. Whereas game developers are still mainly male, technology savvy, and higher educated [10,16], targeted serious game players are often children, seniors, people with disabilities or of a different social economical status. For game design to lead to a worthwhile game experience, tapping into the wishes and expectations of the players is a necessity [12,13]. Therefore, the P-III process incorporates specific methods to involve the player throughout the design process: from ethnographically inspired inquiries at the start of the project, participatory design sessions during the design phase to user test during the development. In this sense the P-III framework adheres to a human-centered design process according to the ISO 13407 [14] standard.



Fig. 1. An illustration of the P-III framework

2) Iterative Development: The P-III framework proposes an iterative and incremental approach to game design and development. The process evolves over several predefined phases that interact with each other (see Figure 1). The three main phases are Concept Design, Game Design and Game Development. The main focus of the Concept Design phase is to use the acquired understanding of the player group and the problem domain to come up with a first concept of what the serious game should be. After the concept design has been verified and approved, we move on to the Game Design phase. In this phase the game transforms from a concept into a detailed game that can serve as input for the game developers and digital artists. Finally, the actual Game Development process starts. The team will define different milestones and user tests throughout this phase of the process, leading up to a final prototype that can be assessed. To do so, the team will define the biggest risks the project faces (with regards to its learning goals, "fun" or technological challenges) and make sure that these are mitigated as soon as possible. While the exact duration of each phase depend on the specific nature of the serious game, we found that Concept Designs and Game Development typically last between three and six months, and Game Development lasts between six months and twelve months. From these numbers, one can easily understand that the sum of the analysis and design of a serious game takes as long as the actual development.

3) Interdisciplinary Teamwork: Ever since the era of the bed-room coder has ended, the game industry has been home to a heterogeneous crowd. From software engineers to visual artists, project managers and game designers, the game industry consists of many contrasting profiles. Serious game development, however, requires an even broader range of expertise. Its serious goals necessitate the involvement of social scientists, as well as experts from the serious domain of the game. In order to develop a game that is both fun to play and effective in reaching its serious goals, instructional and game designers need to collaborate [2]. P-III takes this philosophy a step further and preaches a genuinely interdisciplinary approach in which all team members, not just the designers, participate in every aspect of the development process and learn from each other's field of expertise.

4) Integration of Play and Learning: Aside from the educational potential that digital games share with simulations - such as a safe environment for experimentation alongside easy replayability - or the social context surrounding gaming, the most intriguing promise of serious games is their motivational quality [3]. To retain the motivational aspects and the flow experience [4] of digital games, academic literature has indicated that play and learning needs to be integrated as close as possible [5,6,8]. According to P-III, a successful serious game provides a seamless blend between the game fantasy and core mechanics on the one hand, and learning principles on the other. (For an overview of established learning principles that are suitable for use in digital game design, we refer to [7,11].) P-III suggests that game designers and domain experts exchange knowledge in order to choose those game mechanics that not only provoke the desired emotional responses from players, but also align with the serious objectives.

While we have presented the four characteristics as four separate pillars it is obvious that these are intertwined and reciprocal. Integration of play and learning is only possible through the interdisciplinary and intense collaboration between domain experts, user researchers, game designers and developers. Moreover, iterative and incremental development with small cycles of development alternated with user testing is innate to a player-centered design and development process. Yet, in this paper, we deemed it beneficial to unravel these for our reader in order to provide sufficient attention to each of these four characteristics. Finally, we emphasize that in this paper we have limited ourselves to describing the four pillars leaving out the specific process that the P-III framework additionally prescribes.

Acknowledgements. The work described here was conducted as part of the IWT funded e-Treasure project (TETRA-IWT nr.:60135) and the IWT–funded Theraplay project (TETRA-IWT nr.:80135). Additionally, we like to thank all participating therapists and institutions for their enthusiastic cooperation in conducting this study.

References

- Annema, J.-H., Verstraete, M., Vanden Abeele, V., Desmet, S., Geerts, D.: Video games in therapy: a therapist's perspective. In: Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Fun and Games. ACM Press (2010)
- Egenfeldt-Nielsen, S.: Beyond Edutainment: Exploring the Educational Potential of Computer Games (2005)
- Ermi, L., Mäyrä, F.: Player-Centred Game Design: Experiences in Using Scenario Study to Inform Mobile Game Design. Game Studies: The International Journal of Computer Game Research 5(1) (2005)
- 4. Federoff, M.: Heuristics and Usability Guidelines for the Creation and Evaluation of FUN in Video Games (2002), http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=986102
- Flynn, S., Palma, P., Bender, A.: Feasibility of using the Sony PlayStation 2 gaming platform for an individual poststroke: a case report. Journal of Neurologic Physical Therapy 31(4), 180 (2007)
- 6. Gansmo, H.J., Nordli, H., Sorensen, K.H.: The Gender Game: A study of Norwegian computer game designers. In: SIGIS (2003), http://www.rcss.ed.ac.uk/sigis/public/displaydoc/full/ D04_2.03_NTNU3
- Garris, R., Ahlers, R., Driskell, J.E.: Games, Motivation, and Learning: A Research and Practice Model. Simulation Gaming 33(4), 441–467 (2002)
- 8. Gee, J.P.: What Video Games Have to Teach Us About Learning and Literacy. Palgrave Macmillan (2003)
- Geurts, L., Vanden Abeele, V., Husson, J., et al.: Digital Games for Physical Therapy: Fulfilling the Need for Calibration and Adaptation. In: Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Tangible, Embedded, and Embodied Interaction. ACM (2011)
- 10. Gourdin, A.: Game Developer Demographics: An Exploration of Workforce Diversity. IGDA (2005)
- Gunter, G., Kenny, R., Vick, E.: Taking educational games seriously: using the RETAIN model to design endogenous fantasy into standalone educational games. Educational Technology Research and Development 56(5), 511–537 (2008)
- Gunter, G.A., Robert, K.F., Vick, E.H.: A Case for a Formal Design Paradigm for Serious Games (2006)
- 13. Hunicke, R., LeBlanc, M., Zubek, R.: MDA: A Formal Approach to Game Design and Game Research (2001)
- International Organization for Standardization. ISO 13407:1999 Human-centred design processes for interactive systems,

http://www.iso.org/iso/catalogue_detail.htm?csnumber=21197

- Oudshoorn, N., Rommes, E., Stienstra, M.: Configuring the user as everybody: Gender and design cultures in information and communication technologies. Science, Technology & Human Values 29(1), 30 (2004)
- 16. Saulter, J.: Diversity, the Invisible Hurdle. IGDA
- Vanden Abeele, V., Van Rompaey, V.: Introducing human-centered research to game design: designing game concepts for and with senior citizens. In: CHI 2006 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems, pp. 1469–1474. ACM (2006)
- 18. Vanden Abeele, V., De Schutter, B.: Designing intergenerational play via enactive interaction, competition and acceleration. Personal and Ubiquitous Computing (2010)

- 19. Vanden Abeele, V., Geurts, L., Husson, J., et al.: Designing Slow Fun! Physical Therapy Games to Remedy the Negative Consequences of Spasticity. In: Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Fun and Games. ACM Press (2010)
- Vanden Abeele, V., De Schutter, B., Husson, J., Vos, G., Annema, J.-H.: e-Treasure: Fostering intergenerational play by means of a digital game. In: Proceedings of Meaningful Play 2008 (2008)
- e-Treasure (IWT-TETRA 060135) Gebruikergestuurd ontwikkeling van een digitaal spel voor kennisuitwisseling tussen senioren en jongeren (2008), http://wiki.groept.be/confluence/display/ET/Home
- 22. Van Co-Design tot Playtest: een leidraad voor een Player-Centered Design process van games
- 23. Theraplay (IWT-TETRA 80135) Gebruikersgestuurd ontwerp en ontwikkeling van een (ergo)therapeutische speltoepassing met sensorgestuurde bediening,

http://wiki.groept.be/confluence/display/TP/Home

deLearyous: An Interactive Application for Interpersonal Communication Training

Jeroen Wauters¹, Frederik Van Broeckhoven¹, Maarten Van Overveldt¹, Koen Eneman¹, Frederik Vaassen², and Walter Daelemans²

¹ e-Media Lab., Group T - International University College Leuven (Association K.U. Leuven) Andreas Vesaliusstraat 13, 3000 Leuven, Belgium {jeroen.wauters, frederik.van.broeckh, maarten.van.overveldt,koen.eneman}@groept.be ² Computational Linguistics and Psycholinguistics Research Center, University of Antwerp Lange Winkelstraat 40-42, 2000 Antwerpen, Belgium {frederik.vaassen,walter.daelemans}@ua.ac.be

1 Introduction

For many people, interacting with clients or contractors is an important part of their professional activities. Employers often require those responsible for sales or customer services to partake in training activities to improve their interpersonal communication skills. This sort of training normally requires specialized coaching and is thus expensive and time-consuming.

Many communication training sessions are based on psychological models of communication. One of these models is the interpersonal circumplex [5,8], which models human interaction on two orthogonal axes: a vertical power axis and a horizontal love axis (figure 1). In a discussion, each conversation partner takes on a certain position on both axes, thereby influencing the position of the other. For instance, if the speaker takes on a dominant position, along the top of the power axis, (s)he will provoke a submissive position in his conversation partner - and vice versa. By contrast, positions along the

Fig. 1. The interpersonal Circumplex

love axis are symmetric: a cooperative approach from the speaker will result in cooperation in the listener, while opposition will incite opposition [10,13].

© Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

2 Application Pipeline

With this poster presentation, we introduce some of the intermediate results of the ongoing project *deLearyous* [2], a collaboration between Group T Leuven Engineering College and the University of Antwerp. The aim of the project is to create an interactive application for interpersonal communication training, thus decreasing the need for individual coaching. Users will interact with the application through written natural language input and engage in conversation with a 3D virtual agent. They take on the role of a manager in a company, tasked with calming an employee (the virtual agent, or VA) who is disgruntled about a recent management decision to start charging money for parking privileges. The application pipeline is divided into a number of modules (figure 2), which are discussed below.



Fig. 1. Pipeline for the deLearyous application

2.1 Natural Language Processing

When the user enters a statement, his input is processed by the **natural language processing (NLP) module**. The artificial intelligence (AI) of the VA is driven by the circumplex model, meaning that it uses the position of the user on the circumplex as a parameter in its decision making process. To determine the user's position, we have trained an automatic classification system [3,6] that accepts any sentence as input and provides the position of the sentence on the circumplex as output. Because the first, context-independent version of this system had a low accuracy [11], we are currently developing an upgraded classifier which uses context information to improve classification results [12]. The NLP module also identifies the keywords in the user input. It determines if keywords need to be negated and expands the keyword set through a thesaurus. This expanded set of words is then passed on, along with the predicted circumplex coordinates, to the scenario engine.

2.2 Scenario Engine

The **scenario engine** is tasked with selecting an appropriate response to the player's input on the basis of the identified keywords and the circumplex positions of both player and VA. It achieves this by feeding the input into an internal finite state machine (FSM) which models the relation between the expected statements of the user and the available responses of the VA [9]. Once the user's input sentence has

been matched to a state of the FSM, a reply is selected from the available follow-up states. Additionally, the emotional state and circumplex coordinates of the VA may be updated, and this information is then sent to the audio manager.

The FSM, which forms the core of the scenario engine, has been created and refined through a series of increasingly specific user tests, ending with a wizard-of-oz test where we simulated the application by having a human actor play the VA. Care has been taken to separate application logic and scenario-specific information, so it is relatively easy for an administrator to define a new scenario and plug the corresponding FSM into the application.

2.3 Audio

The **audio module** collaborates with the 3D visualization module to output audiovisual feedback to the user. It receives input from the scenario engine and searches through its internal database of audio files, selecting the one which most closely matches the response sentence and the emotional state of the VGP.

2.4 3D Visualization

Finally, the **3D visualization module** is responsible for rendering a convincing 3D representation of the VA. It contains a database of poses and body animations, each of which is linked to a certain position on the circumplex, and possibly annotated with context information such as affirmation, negation, stress, etc. Based on the output of the scenario engine, a pose and one or more of these animations will be selected and played during playback of the audio file.

The visualization engine is also responsible for the facial animation of the VA. Facial animation is achieved by analyzing which phonemes occur in the sound file selected by the audio module and then creating an animation morph based on the head meshes for the corresponding visemes. While the results are less impressive than more advanced techniques [1,7], this approach has the benefit of simplicity and real-time generation of animations. The resulting animation is further blended with a facial representation of the VA's emotional state [4]. The head and body animations are subsequently combined into the final animation.

3 Conclusion

The deLearyous application aims to instruct its users in the theory and practical usage of Leary's interpersonal circumplex, through a natural language-based conversation with a 3D virtual agent. The application is structured in four separate modules which sequentially process the input of the player, and finally generate an appropriate output in the form of a response, circumplex coordinates and animations for the virtual agent. The subject and flow of the conversation is stored in a scenario file separate from the application logic, so changing it is simply a matter of plugging in a new scenario.

References

- 1. Cao, Y., Tien, W.C., Faloutsos, P., Pighin, F.: Expressive Speech-driven facial animation. ACM Transactions on Graphics (2005)
- deLearyous (IWT-TETRA 090144), Training of interpersonal communication by natural language interaction with autonomous virtual characters (2011), http://delearyous.groept.be/
- Ghazi, D., Inkpen, D., Szpakowicz, S.: Hierarchical versus Flat Classification of Emotions in Text. In: Proceedings of the NAACL HLT 2010 Workshop on Computational Approaches to Analysis and Generation of Emotion in Text, pp. 140–146 (2010)
- Knutson, B.: Facial Expressions of Emotion Influence Interpersonal Trait Influences. Journal of Nonverbal Behavior 20(3), 165–182 (1996)
- Leary, T.: Interpersonal Diagnosis of Personality: Functional Theory and Methodology for Personality Evaluation, 518 p. Ronald Press, Oxford (1957)
- 6. Mishne, G.: Experiments with Mood Classification in Blog Posts. In: Proceedings of the 1st Workshop on Stylistic Analysis Of Text For Information Access (2005)
- Müller, P., Kalberer, G.A., Proesmans, M., Van Gool, L.: Realistic Speech Animation Based on Observed 3D Face Dynamics. IEE Proc. Vision, Image & Signal Processing 152, 491–500 (2005)
- Russell, J.A.: A circumplex model of affect. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 39, 1161–1178 (1980)
- 9. Traum, D.R., Larsson, S.: The Information State Approach to Dialogue Management. In: Current and New Directions in Discourse and Dialogue, pp. 325–353 (2007)
- 10. van Dijk, B.: Beïnvloed anderen, begin bij jezelf, 118 p. Thema Uitgeverij, Zaltbommel (2007)
- Vaassen, F., Daelemans, W.: Emotion Classification in a Serious Game for Training Communication Skills. In: Computational Linguistics in the Netherlands 2010: Selected Papers from the Twentieth CLIN Meeting (2010)
- Vaassen, F., Daelemans, W.: Automatic Emotion Classification for Interpersonal Communication. In: Proceedings of the 2nd Workshop on Computational Approaches to Subjectivity and Sentiment Analysis, pp. 104–110 (2011)
- Vermeren, P.: Rond Leiderschap: Praktijk Getoetst aan Wetenschap, 255 p. Academia Press, Gent (2009)

Author Index

Annema, Jan-Henk 79.82 Bakker, Marjoke 53, 61 Barros, Rossana 31Burman, Diana 31 Cops, Jonathan 47 Cornillie, Frederik 79Daelemans, Walter 87 de Jong, Ton 1 De Schutter, Bob 82 Desmet, Stef 82Eneman, Koen 87 Evans, Deborah 31Felber, Antje 74Fletcher, Dexter 6 Gallschuetz, Christoph 74 Geerts, David 82 Geurts, Luc 82 Hollemeersch, Charles-Frederik 58Husson, Jelle 82Jongejan, Peter 65Lambert, Peter 58Loomans, Hanneke 61

Mas. Xavier 77 Meyer, Oliver 74Nunes, Terezinha 31Pieters, Bart 58Poels, Yorick 79Robitzsch, Alexander 53Schuurs, Uriël 40 ter Vrugte, Judith 1 Thorne, Steven L. 18 Tobias, Sigmund 6 Vaassen, Frederik 87 van Borkulo, Sylvia 53, 61 Van Broeckhoven, Frederik 82, 87 Vanden Abeele, Vero 82 Van den Audenaeren, Lieven 82 van den Heuvel-Panhuizen, Marja 53, 61Van de Walle, Rik 58van Fenema, Paul C. 65 Van Overveldt, Maarten 87 van Veen, Maarten 65 Wauters, Jeroen 82,87 Yanez, Pau 77 Zaman, Bieke 79